Doctor of Medicine

Telomerase Activation to reverse Immunosenescence in elderly patients with Acute Coronary Syndrome



Dr Bilal Reshad Bawamia Student number: 050325274 Submission date: 30/10/2022

Translational and Clinical Research Institute Faculty of Genetic Medicine Newcastle University

Supervisors: Academic supervisor: Professor loakim Spyridopoulos Co-Supervisor: Dr David Austin

Abstract

Introduction:

Immune ageing is characterised by lymphopenia, expansion of pro-inflammatory Tlymphocytes and reduced telomere length. Acute coronary syndrome (ACS) evokes an intense inflammatory response and leads to accelerated immune ageing, reflected by an increase in CD8⁺ terminally differentiated T lymphocytes (CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}). While activation of telomerase enhances lymphocyte proliferation in-vitro and reverses tissue degeneration in aged mice, its potential benefit in patients recovering from ACS is unknown.

Methods:

This randomized, double-blinded controlled study aimed to evaluate the safety and efficacy of the oral telomerase activator TA-65 in 90 MI patients aged over of 65 years, which is the average onset age for immune ageing. Patients were randomised to either TA-65 (16 mg daily, n=45) or placebo (n=45) for 12 months. Immune phenotyping was performed by flow cytometry at baseline, 6 months and 12 months. The pre-defined primary endpoint was the proportion of CD8⁺ T-lymphocytes which were CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}, a marker of immune cell ageing. Secondary endpoints included high-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hsCRP) and adverse events. A linear mixed effects model was used to calculate the treatment effect.

Results:

The median age of participants was 71 years and 17% were women. Most patients received percutaneous coronary intervention (87%). The proportion of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} did not differ between the 2 treatment groups at 12 months, but increased significantly only in the placebo group (+2.2 %, 95% CI 0.14-4.24). Total adverse events were 30% lower in the treatment group (n=130 vs n=185). High-sensitivity CRP was 62% lower in the TA-65 group compared to placebo (1.1 vs. 2.9 mg/L). There was a 14% increase in mean lymphocyte count in the TA-65 group (+240 cells/µl, 95% CI: 109 – 374), driven by significant increases from baseline in all major lymphocyte populations: CD3⁺ (+14%), CD4⁺ (+14%), CD8⁺ T-lymphocytes (+14%), B-lymphocytes (+14%) and natural killer cells (+16%), while major lymphocyte populations did not increase in the placebo group.

Conclusion:

While TA-65 did not significantly alter CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} , it increased all major lymphocyte subsets and reduced hsCRP in elderly patients with MI at 12 months. TA-65 may be a novel agent to reduce inflammation and improve age-related decline in major lymphocyte populations after MI.

Acknowledgements

The trial was supported via a grant from TA-Sciences Inc (New York, US) to Professor Spyridopoulos and sponsored by South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust.

I would like to thank Professor Spyridopoulos and Dr Austin for their support and mentorship from study conception to completion.

I express my gratitude to the following individuals:

- Research nurses Laura Thompson and Ben Ward for providing excellent support to patients throughout the trial. They were instrumental in ensuring patients received appropriate follow up during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- Dr Karim Bennaceur (Centre for Life, Newcastle University) and Steven
 Liggett (Pathology department, James Cook University Hospital) for always
 processing and analysing blood samples in a timely manner.
- Professor Azfar Zaman and Dr Sharareh Vahabi for providing EndoPAT and TOMTEC training respectively.
- Sarah Dunn, Dr Karen Nicholson, Professor Helen Hancock, Rebecca Maier from the Trial Management Group
- Professor Bernard Keavney, Dr Paul Rocchiccioli and John Bunting from the Trial Steering Committee.
- Dr Kasim Adetayo, Dr Emmanuel Ogundimu and Dr Ehsan Kharatikoopaei for statistical support

Finally, I am indebted to my wife Nailah and children Haniah, Nour and Aleyya for their support and patience throughout my research degree.

Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Definition
ACS	Acute Coronary Syndrome
AE	Adverse Event
AR	Adverse Reaction
BP	Blood Pressure
CABG	Coronary Artery Bypass Graft
CAD	Coronary artery disease
CAG	Cycloastrogenol
CI	Chief Investigator
CMV	Cytomegalovirus
COPD	Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease
CRF	Electronic Case Report Form
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
DMEC	Data monitoring and ethics committee
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
FACS	Fluorescence-activated cell sorting
HDL	High-density lipoprotein
hsCRP	high sensitivity C-Reactive Protein
IB	Investigator Brochure
IDMEC	Independent Data Monitoring and Ethics Committee
IFN	Interferon

IHD	Ischemic heart disease
IL	Interleukin
IMP	Investigational medicinal product
JCUH	James Cook University Hospital
LDL	Low-density lipoprotein
LV	Left ventricle
LVEF	Left ventricular ejection fraction
LTL	Leukocyte telomere length
MACE	Major adverse cardiovascular events
MHRA	Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency
МІ	Myocardial Infarction
NCTU	Newcastle Clinical Trials Unit
NHS	National Health Service
NSTEMI	Non-ST segment elevation myocardial infarction
NT-proBNP	N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide
PBMC	Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells
PCI	Percutaneous coronary intervention
PI	Principal Investigator
PVD	Peripheral vascular disease
RHI	Reactive Hyperaemic Index
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
RSI	Repetitive strain injury

SAE	Serious adverse event
SAP	Statistical Analysis Plan
SASP	Senescence-associated secretory phenotype
SST	Serum Separation Tube
STEMI	ST segment elevation myocardial infarction
SUSAR	Suspected unexpected serious adverse reaction
ТА	Telomerase activity
TIA	Transient ischaemic attack
TL	Telomere length
TMF	Trial Master file
TMG	Trial Management Group
TSC	Trial Steering Committee
TTE	Transthoracic echocardiography

Table of Contents

Chapter C	ne Introduction	.12
1.1 B	ackground	13
1.2 Ad	cute Coronary Syndromes	13
1.2.1	Clinical definitions	13
1.2.2	Epidemiology	14
1.2.3	Contemporary management	14
1.2.4	Cardiovascular risk in post-ACS patients	16
13 R	ole of inflammation in Acute Coronary Syndromes	16
131	Diague formation, progression and runture	16
132	Post infarct myocardial injury and repair	10
133	Role of innate immunity	17 18
134	Role of adaptive immunity	20
1.3.5	Anti-inflammatory therapy	20
1/ D	olo of T colls in ACS	21
1/1	T coll subtypes and function	
1.4.1		۲۲ دد
1.4.2	CD4 T cells	22 24
4 5 1	flowme entry	27
1.5 IN	Information, agoing and cardiovacular diagona	25
1.5.1	Collular sonosconco in athorosclarosis	20 عد
1.5.2		20 דכ
1.5.5		27
1.5.4	T cell immunosenescence in ACS	29 21
1.5.5	Impact of telomere length shortening on immunosenescence	בכ רב
1.0.0		52
1.6 To	elomerase	34
1.6.1	Structure and Nuclear function	34
1.6.2	Extra-nuclear functions of telomerase	35
1.6.3	Role of telomerase in atheroscierosis/ cardiovascular system	36
1.6.4	l elomerase activator	37
Chapter T	wo Trial rationale and Objectives	.42
2.1 T	rial Rationale	43
2.2 O	biectives	43
2.2.1	Primary Objective	43
2.2.2	Secondary Objectives	43
Chantor T	bree Methods	л Б
		.43
3.1 T	rial Design, Approvals and Setting	46
3.2 S	tudy population	46
3.2.1	Inclusion criteria	46
3.2.2	Exclusion criteria	47
3.3 O	utcome measures	47
331	Primary outcome	Δ7
3.3.2	Secondary outcomes	48
0.0.2		40
3.4 B	lood samples	49
3.4.1	Blood sample collection and handling	49
3.4.2	Flow cytometric assays	51
3.4.3	IruCount assay	51
3.4.4	Seven-colour Fluorescence-Activated Cell Sorting assay	52
3.4.5	I elomerase Repeated Activation Protocol (IRAP) – quantitative polymerase chain	
reaction	т (ЧГ СЛ)	55

3.4.6	TBARS measurement	60
3.4.7	Systemic Inflammation	60
3.4.8	Seropositivity to cytomegalovirus	62
3.5	Endothelial function	62
3.5.1	Biological function of endothelium	62
3.5.2	Endothelial dysfunction	62
3.5.3	Measures of endothelial function	63
3.5.4	EndoPAT device	63
3.6	Cardiac function	65
3.7	Trial procedures	67
3.7.1	Identification and screening of participants	67
3.7.2	Recruitment and consent procedures	67
3.7.3	Eligibility assessment and review of coronary angiogram	67
3.7.4	Randomisation	68
3.7.5	Blinding	68
3.7.6	Unblinding	68
3.7.7	Baseline assessments	68
3.7.8	Study visits	69
3.7.9	Impact of COVID-19 and protocol amendments	70
3.6	Study intervention	70
3.6.1	Intervention under study: TA-65MD [®]	71
3.6.2	Investigational Medicinal Product and Packaging	71
3.6.3	Safety data	71
3.6.4	Known side effects	72
3.7	Administration and adherence	72
3.8	Withdrawal of participants	72
39	Pharmacovigilance	72
3.9	Pharmacovigilance	73
3.9 3.10	Pharmacovigilance Data Management	73 74
3.9 3.10 3.11	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations	73 74 75
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size	73 74 75 75
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables	73 74 75 75 75
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis	73 74 75 75 75 75
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis	73 74 75 75 75 75 76
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses	73 74 75 75 75 76 76
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions	73 75 75 75 75 76 76 76 76
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population	73 75 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 76
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis	73 75 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 76 77
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis	73 75 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 76 77 77
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias	73 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 77 77 77
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance	73 74 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 77 77 77
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance 13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE)	73 74 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 77 77 77 77
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance 13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE) 14 Safety Analyses	73 74 75 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 77 77 77 77 77 77
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance 13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE) 14 Safety Analyses	73 74 75 75 75 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 77 77 77 77 77 77
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance 13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE) 14 Safety Analyses Summary of Changes to the Protocol	73 74 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 76 77 77 77 77 77 77 78
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11. 3.11.	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance 13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE) 14 Safety Analyses Summary of Changes to the Protocol	73 74 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 76 77 77 77 77 77 77 78 78
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.12. Chapter	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance 13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE) 14 Safety Analyses Summary of Changes to the Protocol Four Results Trial progress	73 74 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 77 77 77 77 77 77 78 78 78 78 78 78 79
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.11. 3.12. Chapter 4.1 4.2	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance 13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE) 14 Safety Analyses Summary of Changes to the Protocol Four Results Trial progress Baseline characteristics	73 74 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 76 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 78 78 80 81
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.12 Chapter 4.3	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance 13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE) 14 Safety Analyses Summary of Changes to the Protocol Four Results Trial progress Baseline characteristics	73 74 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 78 80 81 83 85
3.9 3.10 3.11 3.12 Chapter 4.3 4.4	Pharmacovigilance Data Management Statistical considerations 1 Sample size 2 Summary of Study variables 3 Primary analysis 4 Secondary outcome analysis 5 Timing of Analyses 6 Covid-19 restrictions 7 Full Analysis Population 8 Per-Protocol Population 9 Subgroup analysis 10 Missing Data 11 Methods to Minimise Bias 12 Treatment Compliance 13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE) 14 Safety Analyses Summary of Changes to the Protocol Four Results Trial progress Baseline characteristics ACS characteristics	73 75 75 75 75 76 76 76 76 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 78 80 81 83 85 86

4.5.	Baseline percentage CD8+ TEMRA	87
4.5.2	2 Primary analysis	
4.5.3	Ellect of minimisation factors Analysis considering 3 time points	
4.5.5	5 Subgroup analysis	
4.5.6	6 Complier average casual effect analysis	
4.5.7	7 Effect of missing data	96
4.6	Effect on T subpopulations	98
4.6.1	I Effect on % CD8 ⁺ and CD4 ⁺ cell subtypes	98
4.6.2	2 Effect on lymphocytes	
4.6.3	3 Effect on innate immunity	105
4.7	Effect on high-sensitive C-reactive protein	107
4.8	Effect on endothelial function	112
4.9	Effect on telomerase activity	113
4.10	Effect on NT proBNP	114
4.11	Effect on echocardiographic parameters	115
4.12	Effect on oxidative stress	116
4.13	Adverse events and clinical outcomes	117
4.14 A	dherence	119
Chapte	r 5 Discussion	121
5.1	Impact on primary endpoint	122
5.2	Impact on lymphocyte subsets	123
5.3	Inflammation as a residual risk post ACS	123
5.4	Limitations of current anti-inflammatory therapy	125
5.5	Effect on heart failure parameters	125
5.6	Effect on endothelial function	126
5.7	Mechanistic insights	127
5.8	Strengths and Limitations	128
5.9	Future research	129
Conclu	sions	130
Referen	oces	130

Chapter One Introduction

1.1 Background

Elderly patients are at high risk of recurrent cardiovascular events after acute coronary syndromes (ACS). While contemporary risk reduction therapies focus on potent antiplatelets and lipid modificatifon, reducing inflammation remains an unmet need. Targeting innate immune system pathways, in particular the interleukin 1B (IL-1B) interleukin 6 (IL-6) axis, decreased adverse cardiac events in post ACS patients, but resulted in increased side effects, including significant infections [1]. Reversing immunosenescence, the decline in adaptive immune system function, is a potential therapeutic target [2]. Senescence of certain T cell subtypes can contribute to atherothrombosis through increased inflammation and reduced immune surveillance. Ageing and cytomegalovirus (CMV) infection are associated with an inflated CD8⁺ T cell compartment as well as reduction in naïve T cells and T cell receptor diversity [3][4]. ACS can itself trigger immune ageing, reflected by an increase in CD8 terminally differentiated T lymphocytes (CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}) which are highly pro-inflammatory cells with shortened telomeres. Lymphopenia and a high proportion of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} are negative predictors of survival in unselected octogenarians and in patients following ACS [5][6]. Reducing the proportion of senescent T cells and improving immunity may be achieved by activation of telomerase. The catalytic component telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) uses the RNA component (TERC) to synthetize new telomeric deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA). Activation of telomerase has been shown to reverse tissue degeneration in aged mice with severely shortened telomeres[7]. Furthermore, TERT has been shown to reduce oxidative stress[8] and promote vasodilation in arterioles [9] independent of its ability to elongate telomeres.

The only telomerase activator for humans is cycloastragenol (CAG), a compound derived from the roots of the herb astragalus.TA-65MD is a purified and encapsulated form of CAG with enhanced bioavailability (T.A. Sciences). We have demonstrated that TA-65MD stimulates CD4+ T lymphocyte proliferation and telomerase in a TERT-dependent manner [10]. In this pilot phase 2 randomised controlled trial, we sought to evaluate the safety and efficacy of TA-65MD in post ACS patients over the age of 65.

1.2 Acute Coronary Syndromes

1.2.1 Clinical definitions

Acute coronary syndrome is the acute manifestation of atherosclerosis- a slowly progressive chronic disorder of large and medium-sized arteries[11]. Sudden atheromatous plaque rupture with resulting intraluminal thrombus is the pathological landmark of ACS. Reduction in myocardial blood flow may result in myocardial necrosis.

Patients with ACS usually present with chest pain as the primary symptom, with a smaller proportion reporting dyspnoea. ACS can also present with sequalae such as cardiac arrest, electrical instability, cardiogenic shock due to ongoing ischemia or mechanical complications.

In the clinical setting, acute coronary syndromes are divided into 2 groups based on electrocardiogram (ECG) findings.

1) ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI)

Patients present with acute chest pain and persistent (>20 min) ST segment elevation. This indicates acute total or subtotal coronary occlusion and warrants emergent revascularisation by primary percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI).

 Non-ST segment elevation myocardial infarction (NSTEMI)/ Unstable angina (UA)

Patients present with symptoms of myocardial ischemia and no persistent ST segment elevation. ECG may be normal or include the following changes: transient ST segment elevation, persistent or transient ST segment depression, T wave inversion.

In both settings, cardiomyocyte necrosis is measured by an increase and/or decrease of a cardiac biomarker- typically high sensitivity cardiac troponin T or I, with a least one value above the 99th percentile of the upper reference limit[12].

1.2.2 Epidemiology

The Myocardial Infarction National Audit Project (MINAP) recorded 92233 confirmed cases of ACS in the UK in 2017/2018[13]. The majority (61%) were NSTEMIs and 39% were STEMIs. NSTEMIs were more common in the elderly, with a median age of 71 years old. Risk factors for ACS include smoking, diabetes mellitus, hypertension, hypercholesterolaemia and family history of premature coronary artery disease (CAD). There is an increasing prevalence of diabetes in association with increasing age and obesity.

1.2.3 Contemporary management

The acute management of ACS is dominated by initiation of potent antithrombotic drugs and prompt restoration of coronary blood flow by PCI.

Following diagnosis of ACS, patients are initiated on aspirin and a P2Y12 inhibitor. More potent antiplatelet inhibition with prasugrel or ticagrelor are associated with incremental benefit compared to clopidogrel in terms of reduction of ischemic events[14][15]. A dual antiplatelet strategy is maintained for 12 months unless there is an excessive risk of bleeding[12]. Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors such as tirofiban can be administered as an adjunct to PCI in the setting of thrombosis or no reflow.

In addition to anti-platelet treatment, anticoagulation is recommended at the time of diagnosis and during revascularisation. In the setting of NSTEMI, Fondaparinux, a factor Xa inhibitor, is administered subcutaneously as part of medical management or during the waiting period for coronary angiography[16]. Unfractionated heparin is recommended intravenously in patients undergoing PCI.

Reperfusion therapy with primary PCI, if achievable in a timely manner, confers a mortality benefit over fibrinolysis in patients with acute STEMI[17]. Current guidelines recommend a maximum delay of 120 minutes from diagnosis to wire crossing occlusion to choose PCI over fibrinolysis. Health care systems have endeavoured to reduce call-to-reperfusion time to maximise the benefit of primary PCI [18]. As such for STEMI patients, quality of care metrics include call to door and door to balloon times.

The optimal timing of an invasive strategy for NSTEMI/UA is based on patient risk stratification[19]. Very high risk patients with ongoing chest pain and dynamic ischemic changes on ECG, cardiogenic shock or malignant arrhythmias should undergo immediate coronary angiography and follow on PCI if appropriate. Patients with stabilised NSTEMI considered at high risk of adverse events (predicted 6-month mortality > 3%) should be considered for a routine invasive strategy within 72 hours. Coronary angiography provides confirmation of the diagnosis, identification of the culprit lesion and overall disease complexity. The decision whether to revascularise with PCI or coronary artery bypass graft (CABG) is based on patient-related and anatomical factors.

Secondary prevention therapies are largely focussed on the aggressive control of low-density lipoproteins cholesterol (LDL-C). PCSK9-inhibition added to intensive statin therapy can produce further incremental gains in outcomes[20]. Finally, cardiac rehabilitation is an effective measure to improve outcomes after ACS[12].

1.2.4 Cardiovascular risk in post-ACS patients

Despite the availability of contemporary treatments, patients remain at a high risk for recurrent ischemic cardiovascular events after ACS. In a large all-comers cohort study of 97254 patients, composite endpoint of cardiovascular death, myocardial infarction (MI), stroke was 18 % during the first year post-index MI [21]. Age was the strongest predictor of ischemic events or death one year after index MI [60–69 vs. <60 years: HR (95% CI): 1.37 (1.30–1.45); 70–79 vs. <60 years: 2.13 (2.03–2.24); >80 vs. <60 years: 3.96 (3.78–4.15)]. Other predictors were prior MI, stroke, diabetes mellitus, heart failure and no index MI revascularisation. One in 5 patients without an endpoint in the first year had an event in the following 36 months.

Despite improvement in reperfusion therapy, post infarct heart failure places a heavy burden on healthcare. The reduction in 5-year mortality following ACS has mirrored an increase in the incidence of heart failure [22]. Over 70% of elderly patients (>65 years old) develop new onset HF within 5 years of a first presentation of MI [23]. Addressing the causes of heart failure post ACS is therefore a priority. The development of 24hour emergency PCI networks has helped in reducing delays to reperfusion. Symptom to reperfusion time is indeed a key predictor of infarct size. Despite restoration of coronary epicardial flow, microvascular obstruction (MVO) is frequently detected on cardiac MRI. MVO is caused by influx of leucocytes into the infarct zone leading to microvascular plugging, oedema and increased microvascular resistance. This phenomenon leads to myocardial ischemia reperfusion injury and is linked to worse clinical outcomes, negative left ventricular remodelling and larger infarct size[24]. Myocardial ischemia reperfusion injury (IRI) has multiple causes, including metabolic factors, inflammation and microvascular obstruction[25]. However, the clinical significance of IRI is not proven in humans and therapeutic trials targeting different mediators of IRI have not yielded positive results.

1.3 Role of inflammation in Acute Coronary Syndromes

1.3.1 Plaque formation, progression and rupture

Atherothrombosis is the pathological landmark of ACS. Progression of the atherosclerotic plaque is driven by lipid accumulation and complex inflammatory processes in the arterial wall [11].

In the initial stage of atherosclerosis, subendothelial entry of apolipoprotein Bcontaining lipoproteins triggers the expression of adhesion molecules on the endothelial surface. This leads to the adherence, migration and accumulation of leucocytes. Moreover, vascular endothelial cells secrete monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1) and macrophage colony stimulating factor which promote monocyte chemotaxis, adhesion and differentiation into macrophages. T lymphocytes are attracted to the intima by CXC chemokines expressed by endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells and macrophages [26].

Lipoprotein particles bound to proteoglycan in the intima become oxidised and are engulfed by macrophages forming foam cells. Oxidative enzymes such as myeloperoxidase are involved in the production of oxidised LDL. This leads to appearance of early plaques called fatty streaks. Accumulation of inflammatory cells and extracellular lipids lead to maturation of the plaque core which becomes surrounded by a cap of smooth muscle cells and collagen. Secretion of degrading proteases and cytokines by pro-inflammatory immune cells causes the fibrous cap to become vulnerable. Rupture of the plaque leads to discharge of plaque debris into the lumen, driving the release of tissue factor into blood. This in turn triggers the coagulation cascade and thrombosis. The subsequent reduction in blood flow to a region of myocardium triggers infarction.

1.3.2 Post infarct myocardial injury and repair

Following atherothrombosis, potent inflammatory pathways are initiated in the injury and repair of the infarcted heart [27]. The function of the initial phase of inflammation is to clear the infarct from dead cells and matrix debris. Necrotic cardiac cells and damaged extracellular matrix release danger signals which activate the completement pathway and pattern recognition receptors on resident innate immune cells. This triggers a release of pro-inflammatory cytokines, recruiting neutrophils, monocytes and lymphocytes to the infarct site. Release of reactive oxygen species (ROS) from ischemic tissue activates inflammatory signals in the infarcted heart. ROS triggers leukocyte infiltration and induces chemokine and cytokine expression. Activated endothelial cells express adhesion molecules such as selectins and Intercellular Adhesion Molecule 1 (ICAM-1) that facilitate adhesion and transmigration of leucocytes into the infarct zone [28]. The initial post infarction inflammation, which peaks around day 3, can augment ischemic myocardial injury following reperfusion. The subsequent repair and healing phase last for around 10 days. Scar tissue is deposited at the infarcted region to prevent myocardial dilatation and rupture. The process is characterised by anti-inflammatory signalling, fibroblast proliferation, and deposition of granulation tissue [29].

1.3.3 Role of innate immunity

1.3.3.1 Pattern recognition receptors

The innate immune system provides a rapid and non-specific response to 'danger signals' via specific receptors called pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) [30]. These include Toll-like receptors (TLRs) and nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-like receptors (NLRs).

The PRRs recognise exogenous pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) and endogenous danger-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) such as proteins, cytokines and chemokines. Interaction of PRRs with their ligands induces intracellular signalling cascade which drives the production of inflammatory cytokines, microbicidal substances and other defensive mediators. While PRR signalling is critical for host defence against pathogen infection, aberrant activation is related to the development of cancer, autoimmune and chronic inflammatory diseases.

TLRs, in particular TLR4 and TLR2, are upregulated in atheromatous plaques [31]. Interaction of oxidised low-density lipoprotein with TLR is a key step in macrophage differentiation to foam cells [32]. In the setting of ACS, there was overexpression of TLR4 on macrophages and TLR2 on granulocytes in thrombi aspirated from patients with ACS[33]. In the infarcted heart, endogenous DAMPS such as heat shock proteins released from dying cardiac cells also signal through TLRs [34].

NLRs are cytosolic sensors of intracellular DAMPS and PAMPs. The NLR-P subfamily is associated with the inflammasome- a macroprotein complex that mediate the inflammatory response upon ligand signalling by converting pro-caspase-1 to caspase-1 [35]. Caspase-1 can trigger a powerful inflammatory reaction by further activating pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1B and IL-18. Experimental data demonstrated NLRP3 inflammasomes are activated by cholesterol crystals in atherogenesis [36].

1.3.3.2 Innate immune cells

Amongst innate leucocytes, monocytes, macrophages and neutrophils have the largest evidence base supporting their role in atheroma progression, plaque rupture and post ACS myocardial inflammation. Macrophages are the most prevalent leucocytes in atherosclerotic plaques and differentiate from monocytes recruited from circulating blood [37]. Macrophages also proliferate locally in advanced plaques. As described in section 1.2.1, macrophages are involved in all phases of atherosclerosis. Based on the expression of CD14 and CD16 on the cell surface, human macrophages are categorised into 3 subgroups[38]. The most common macrophage subgroup is CD14⁺⁺CD16⁻, known as classical macrophages (85%) which express high levels of C-C chemokine receptor type 2 (CCR2). The intermediate macrophages (CD14⁺⁺CD16⁺⁺) play a crucial role in atherosclerosis. Non-classical macrophages (CD14⁺⁺CD16⁺⁺⁺) perform an in vivo patrolling role.

In patients with STEMI treated with PCI, peak levels of classical monocytes, but not non-classical monocytes, were significantly inversely associated with the extent of myocardial salvage occurring 7 days after MI[39]. The mechanism by which CD14⁺CD16⁻ monocytes increase myocardial damage is unclear. Monocyte chemoattractant protein (MCP)-1, a ligand for CCR2, is significantly upregulated in the ischemic myocardium and it drives recruitment of mononuclear cells into the injured myocardium [40]. The proportion of intermediate monocytes is increased in patients with CAD and is associated with vulnerable plaque morphology [41] [42]and adverse clinical events[43].

Activated macrophages in atheroma release proteolytic enzymes which degrade collagen, leading to thinning and fragilization of the fibrous cap [44]. High macrophage content, in addition to a large lipid pool and thin fibrous cap are considered the key characteristics of the vulnerable atheromatous plaque [45]. Macrophages also produce tissue factor, a major procoagulant, thus linking arterial inflammation and thrombosis [46].

In the initial post ACS phase, neutrophils are recruited to the infarcted heart through a multistep adhesion cascade. Circulating neutrophils are captured by the activated endothelium and interact with the chemokines to become firmly attached to the endothelial surface. After transmigration across the endothelial layer, and extravasation into the infarct, neutrophils have a primary role in the clearance of dead cells and matrix debris [47].

Experimental models have demonstrated a dual role for monocytes and macrophages in the infarcted heart. In the initial phase, release of CCR2, also known as monocyte

chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP-1) drives the infiltration of pro-inflammatory phagocytic monocytes and macrophages into the infarct. Subsequently, reparative subpopulations are recruited to help the healing process. The signals involved in this phenotypic change are unclear.

1.3.4 Role of adaptive immunity

Experiments have demonstrated the contribution of the adaptive immune system, regulated by T cells, to the complex inflammatory response present in all phases of atherosclerosis[48]. Distinct features of T cells were compared in patients with symptomatic and asymptomatic carotid artery disease using single-cell proteomic and transcriptomic analyses. In this immune cell atlas, plaques from symptomatic patients comprised chronically activated and differentiated CD4 and CD8 T cells, with the majority being effector-memory subsets[49]. Histopathological studies reported T-cell infiltrates in both remote and peri-infarction regions as well as within the coronary artery wall of both infarct and non-infarct related arteries in autopsy specimens from patients suffering from MI [50]. In an analysis of atherectomy specimens, patients with ACS had significantly higher proportions of recently activated T cells (interleukin-2 receptor-positive cells) in culprit lesion plaques compared to stable angina patients [51]. Those findings were confirmed in another study assessing a panel of different T cell activation makers (CD25, CD26, CD40L, CD69)[52]. Analysis of the T cell population in human plaques revealed a polyclonal population, implying that several antigens are involved in atherogenesis [53]. Antigens proposed to interact with T cells in plaque include oxidised LDL[54], altered matrix components, advanced glycosylation end products, heat shock proteins and micro-organisms [55]. T cell activation particularly in lipid rich plaques can also be mediated by cytokine IL-15 produced bv macrophages [56]. The role of T cells in myocardial ischemia reperfusion injury has primarily been demonstrated in experimental mouse models [57][58]. In the acute post ACS phase, effector T cells contribute to the proinflammatory milieu through release of cytokines. They also regulate the infiltration and differentiation of proinflammatory monocytes. Regulatory T cells initiates the healing process and promote an anti-inflammatory milieu by modulating the differentiation macrophages towards a reparative phenotype [59].

1.3.5 Anti-inflammatory therapy

The CANTOS trial validated the inflammatory hypothesis of atherosclerotic disease. It randomised 10,061 patients with previous MI and a high-sensitivity C-reactive protein level (hsCRP) ≥ 2 mg/L to canakinumab, a monoclonal antibody inhibiting the interleukin-1B innate immunity pathway, or placebo. Patients receiving canakinumab at a dose of 150 mg had a significantly reduced rate of recurrent cardiovascular events than placebo, independent of lipid-level lowering. Patients with the largest reductions in levels of interleukin-6 and hsCRP derived the greatest magnitude of risk reduction[1]. However, there was a higher incidence of fatal infection with canakinumab.

Subsequently, the COLCOT trial investigated colchicine to reduce adverse events following MI. Colchicine exerts its anti-inflammatory actions through inhibition of the NLRP3 inflammasome which is responsible for the production of IL-1B and downstream IL-6. 4745 patients were randomised to colchicine 0.5 mg once daily or placebo within 30 days after MI. Colchicine reduced major adverse cardiovascular events (5.5% vs. 7.1%; HR 0.77; 95% CI 0.61-0.96; p=0.02) but was associated with an increased risk of pneumonia (0.9% vs. 0.4%, p=0.03)[60].

The CANTOS and COLCOT trials have demonstrated that inhibiting the IL-1B-IL6 pathway can improve outcomes in patients with established coronary artery disease (CAD). Studies targeting alternative inflammatory pathways have not demonstrated benefit. Administration of low-dose methotrexate in high risk stable CAD patients did not result in a reduction in inflammatory markers or cardiovascular events[61]. Other trials involving the p38 MAP kinase inhibitor (losmapimod) and phospholipase inhibitor (darapladib) were neutral [62] [63]

Targeting different mechanisms of RI have resulted in a reduction in MI size in clinical and experimental models. These include inhibition of mitochondrial permeability transition pore (PTP) opening, metabolic modulation, ischemic postconditioning and remote ischemic conditioning. However, so far, there has been a failure to translate these strategies into reduction of hard clinical endpoints.

1.4 Role of T cells in ACS

1.4.1 T cell subtypes and function

T cells have an immunological memory and are programmed to respond to specific antigens unique for each T cell. Every T cell only recognises one antigen in relation with a major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecule. CD4 helper T cells recognise antigens in the context of an MHC class 2 molecule expressed by professional antigen presenting cells. CD8 T cells recognise antigens in the context of MHC class 1 molecules expressed by most nucleated cells. Co-receptors on T cells influence T-cell function and fate. Co-signalling molecules include C28, programmed cell death 1 and the tumour necrosis factor (TNF) receptor superfamily including CD40, CD27, OX40 and CD137. A co-stimulatory signal, typically involving CD28 on the T-cell surface, is generally necessary to ensure optimal and sustained activation of the T cells. Moreover, chemokine receptor signalling regulates the migration of T cells from secondary lymphoid organs to sites of inflammation. Once activated, naïve T cells differentiate into central and effector memory T cells. Phenotypically, T cells can be divided into naïve, central memory, effector memory and terminally differentiated effector memory cells. The peripheral T-cell compartment is composed primarily of memory T-cells which, upon antigen recognition, can rapidly proliferate and execute effector function at target sites. T cells secrete cytokines or express surface molecules to modulate the type and intensity of the inflammatory response. They interact with the vascular milieu influencing growth behaviour of vascular smooth muscle cells as well as synthesis and degradation of extra cellular matrix proteins. The T helper type 1 (Th1) response is considered a key driver for atherosclerosis and is characterised by the secretion of cytokines after T cell activation [64]. Interferon-gamma (IFN-y), the prime Th1 cytokine, is active in the atherosclerotic plaque and it induces several pathogenic effects including upregulation of adhesion molecules, enhanced protease and chemokine secretion, and enhanced activation of macrophages and endothelial cells. CD8 T cells exert their cytotoxic action through the release of the pore-forming protein perforin and other pro-apoptotic proteinases such as granzymes. CD8 T cells also produce pro-inflammatory cytokines such as tumour-necrosis factor (TNF-a) which are cytotoxic in the vicinity of target cells [65].

1.4.2 CD4⁺ T cells

CD4+ T cells are known as helper cells with effector and regulatory capabilities. They are further subdivided into Th1, Th2, Th17 and regulatory T cell subpopulations.

Experimental models have revealed different contributions of CD4⁺ T helper cells to atherosclerosis. For instance, Th1 polarised T cells produce the pro-inflammatory cytokine IFN-γ and are considered pro-atherogenic. In contrast, IL-10 producing regulatory T cells limit lesion progression [66]. Naive T-helper cells differentiate into different effector T cells following antigen presentation of the T cell receptor, secretion of cytokines and costimulation. Most naïve CD4⁺ T cells express the co-stimulatory receptor CD28 which regulates the response of T cells to antigen. T cell activation relies not only on the recognition of antigen, but also a second signal delivered by the interaction of the CD28 costimulatory receptor with its ligand on antigen presenting cells.

CD4⁺CD28⁻ T cells represent a unique subset of T cells that do not express CD28. They share features with classic T helper cells but also diverge phenotypically and functionally from conventional CD4⁺CD28⁺ cells [67]. Unlike the latter, CD4⁺CD28⁻ can function as cytotoxic effector cells. In vitro, perforin-expressing CD4⁺CD28⁻ T cells from UA patients has been shown to exhibit cytotoxic activity against endothelial cells [68]. High levels of perforin and granzyme B were expressed in CD4⁺CD28⁻ in patients with ACS[67]. Another distinguishing feature is the reduced sensitivity of CD28⁻ T cells to apoptosis [69]. CD28 is necessary to sustain proliferation in classic CD28⁺ T helper cells. CD4⁺CD28⁻ cells retain their ability to expand and function through the expression of alternative costimulatory receptors, namely OX40 and 4-1BB [67]. In ACS patients, those were significantly upregulated in CD4⁺CD28⁻ compared to classical CD4⁺CD28⁺ cells. CD4⁺CD28⁻ T cells have been shown to recognise heatshock protein 60 antigens which are expressed by endothelial cells in the setting of ACS [70]. Similar sequences of T cell receptor (TCR) β-chains were isolated from clones of multiple UA patients, suggesting that those clones are expanded in response to common exogenous antigen(s) [71]. The main effector cytokine of CD4⁺CD28⁻ cells is IFN-y which activates plaque-infiltrating macrophages [67]. A study by Liuzzo et al showed that monocytes from UA patients exhibited a molecular fingerprint of recent IFN-y triggering, such as nuclear translocation of STAT-1 complexes and upregulation of IFN-y-inducible genes[72]. CD4⁺CD28⁻ T cells have functional properties that favour plaque instability. Patients with unstable angina had a significantly higher frequency of CD4+ CD28- in peripheral blood compared to stable angina [67], [73]. Patients with NSTEMI and ruptured fibrous cap as culprit lesion on Optical Coherence tomography evaluation had higher levels of peripheral CD4⁺CD28⁻ and CD4⁺CD28⁻ Treg ratio compared to NSTEMIs with intact fibrous cap and stable angina patients. Those

studies together implicate CD4⁺CD28⁻ as a biomarker of plaque instability characterised by fibrous thinning and cap rupture[74]. It has been shown that the expansion of those pro-inflammatory T cells is not a transient phenomenon and rather it persisted for at least 3 months after ACS[75]. Patients with recurrent ACS after the index episode were found to have significantly higher frequencies of circulating senescent T cells compared to those with no recurrent events [76] [77]. CD4⁺CD28⁻ T cell frequency measured from peripheral blood samples was an independent predictor of future ACS events. While those studies were limited by small sample sizes, the association between CD4⁺CD28⁻ and outcomes highlights CD4⁺CD28⁻ as a potential treatment target. The same group previously demonstrated that statins and infliximab, an anti-TNF-a monoclonal antibody, reduce CD4⁺CD28⁻ cell frequency in unstable angina patients. Whether this translates into improvement in clinical outcomes is unknown[78], [79]. However, studies investigating the role of CD4⁺CD28⁻ T cells in CVD prediction have generated conflicting results. A nested case-control study within MESA and CHS showed no statistically significant associations of CD4⁺CD28⁻ memory with first incidence of MI or angina[80]. Interestingly, in a population-based case-control study within Malmo Diet and Cancer study, higher CD4⁺CD28⁻ levels were associated with a lower incidence of first time coronary event during a follow up period of up to 17 years. The opposite association was found in patients with established atherosclerotic disease [81]. Those studies suggest that T cell phenotypes have limited value as biomarkers for risk prediction in patients free of CHD. In those with established disease, it is not possible to define whether the observed variation in T cell subsets occurred before or after disease onset[82].

1.4.3 CD8⁺ T cells

CD8⁺ T cells are typically cytotoxic T cells that kill cells presenting extrinsic and intrinsic antigens (e.g. tumour cells) on MHC class I molecules. The mode of target cell death is usually apoptosis through CD8⁺ T cell mediated granule exocytosis and delivery of effector molecules such as perforin. Release of cytokines namely TNF-a and INF-Y create a cytotoxic milieu when secreted in the vicinity of target cells.

In atherosclerosis, CD8⁺ T cells are activated and expand locally in a potentially antigen-dependent manner[83]. Production of cytokines and cytotoxic mediators promote plaque inflammation and cytotoxic cell death of macrophages, smooth muscle

cells and endothelial cells, thus promoting plaque instability[83]. Advanced human atherosclerotic plaques harbour predominantly CD8⁺ T cells[84] in contrast to the CD4:CD8 ratio of approximately 2:1 normally seen in blood[85]. Experimental studies highlight the role of CD8⁺ T cells in atherosclerosis progression. Transfer of CD8+ T cells into lymphocyte-deplete Apolipoprotein E-deficient mice (prone to atherosclerosis) was associated with CD8+ T cell infiltration in lesions as well as increased lipid and macrophage accumulation, apoptotic cells, necrotic cores and interleukin 1B in atherosclerotic lesions[86]. Other mouse models have suggested a role for CD8⁺ T cells in promoting macrophage accumulation in atherosclerotic plaques[87]. In a study using human arterial tissue microarrays to assess the migration of T cells into the intima, CD8⁺ T cells comprised up to 50% of all lymphocytes in advanced atherosclerotic plagues. Resting cytotoxic cells were able to migrate into the arterial wall when affected by advanced lesions but not at the earliest stages of the disease. However, following T cell receptor and/or pro-inflammatory cytokine activation, T cells migrated efficiently into the arterial intima in healthy or mildly affected sites[88].

Clinical studies have demonstrated higher proportions of cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cells in patients with coronary artery disease compared to healthy controls. Patients with ACS and stable angina had higher blood levels of IFN-y producing CD8⁺ T cells expressing the natural killer cell marker CD56 compared to controls[89]. This difference persisted after 3 and 12 months. In 700 subjects from the cardiovascular arm of the Malmo Diet and Cancer Study, subjects with a high proportion of CD8⁺ T cells were associated with increased incidence of coronary events [90]. The OPTICO-ACS study produced further insight into CD8 T cells role in acute culprit lesions. Intact fibrous cap lesions compromised higher levels of CD4 and CD8 T lymphocytes, along with effector molecules including granzyme A, perforin and granulysin, as compared to ruptured fibrous cap lesions. In an ex-vivo model, under condition of disturbed laminar flow, endothelial cells demonstrated increased adhesion of CD8 T cells which induced cytotoxic endothelial cell death[91]. CD8⁺ T cell-induced endothelial damage resulting in plaque erosion may represent a potential cause of ACS. Accumulation of effector CD8⁺ T cells represent a marker of immune cell ageing and will be discussed in section 1.5.

1.5 Inflamma-aging

1.5.1 Inflammation, ageing and cardiovascular disease

Ageing can be described as a time-related decline in physiological functions. It comprises complex intertwined biological processes that lead to frailty and disease[90]. Among them, inflammation is recognised as a key driver of cardiovascular and cerebrovascular disease, the leading causes of mortality and morbidity worldwide. The term 'inflamma-ageing' describes a state of chronic, low grade, systemic inflammation that develops with age in the absence of infection[92].

Lope-Otin enumerates 9 hallmarks of ageing: (1) genomic instability, (2) shortening telomere length, (3) epigenetic modifications, (4) loss of proteostasis, (5) deregulated nutrient sensing, (6) mitochondrial dysfunction, (7) cellular senescence, (8) stem cell exhaustion and (9) altered intracellular communication, all associated with sustained inflammation[93].

Inflamma-ageing is characterised by dysfunctional immune cells and molecules associated with both inappropriate pro-inflammatory response and inadequate defence against foreign pathogens[94]. Physical, chemical and metabolic stimuli perpetuate a chronic inflammatory state. However, there is a lack of standard measures to characterise chronic inflammation. The utility of current biomarkers of inflammation as a surrogate of inflamma-ageing is not clear. Pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 and TNF-a demonstrate inconsistent trends with age[95]. Sayed et al performed machine learning on blood immune biomarkers to predict multiple aging phenotypes and all-cause mortality in different cohorts[96]. The strongest contributor was the chemokine CXCL9 involved in cardiac ageing, adverse cardiac remodelling, and impaired vascular function. Silencing CXCL9 reversed loss of function, senescence, and hallmarks of arterial stiffness in ageing endothelial cells in humans and mice.

1.5.2 Cellular senescence in atherosclerosis

Cellular senescence is the irreversible loss of proliferation ability of cells over time. It is characterised by critically shortened telomeres, DNA damage/ defective DNA repair and oxidative stress [97]. While ageing is the main driver of cellular senescence, inherited defects in DNA repair enzymes or lamin as well as cardiovascular risk factors such as smoking and diabetes can accelerate this process. Senescent cells undergo widespread change in protein expression and secretion, including pro-inflammatory

cytokines, chemokines and proteases, termed the senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP) [98]. SASP also triggers increased production of reactive oxygen species [99].

Senescent cells influence surrounding cells via SASP and contribute to age-related conditions namely arterial stiffness, atherosclerosis and myocardial remodelling [100]. Cardiomyocytes are post-mitotic cells that demonstrate senescence through telomere shortening independent mechanisms such as DNA foci damage and mitochondrial dysfunction. Cardiomyocytes may develop an atypical SASP and express profibrotic and hypertrophic mediators. In aged mice, treatment with a senolytic drug (navitoclax) eliminated senescent cardiomyocytes and reduced profibrotic protein expression. This was associated with improved myocardial remodelling and diastolic function following MI [101].

There is mounting evidence showing the key role of cellular senescence in development and progression of the atherosclerotic plaque. Endothelial cell senescence with loss of function [102] and a shift towards proinflammatory phenotype enhances migration of inflammatory cells. Reduced proliferation and increased apoptosis of vascular smooth muscle cells compromises the integrity of the atherosclerotic plaque.

1.5.3 T cell immunosenescence

Immunosenescence is the decline of the immune system, primarily involving changes in the T cell compartment (**Figure 1**). In vitro, T cells are unable to divide and are susceptible to activation-induced apoptosis following antigen-specific stimulation [103].



Figure 1. Immunosenescence – risk factors, reduction in immune surveillance and increased susceptibility to infection

A well-functioning innate system requires the generation of a diverse and wellbalanced T cell repertoire. Ageing is associated with an overall reduction in the naïve T cell repertoire, partly explained by thymus involution [104]. The CD8⁺ naïve T cell compartment is the most affected. It is noted that the level of naïve CD4⁺ T cells stays relatively stable up to the 8th decade of life while the CD8⁺ naïve T cell compartment suffers gradual sustained loss from mid adulthood. The Swedish OCTO and NONA Immune longitudinal studies described the changes in the innate immune system of the very elderly. In particular, a reversal of the ratio of CD4⁺/CD8⁺ was associated with increased mortality. This 'immune risk phenotype' was driven by an increase in senescent CD8⁺ T cells [105] [3]. Polychromatic flow cytometry has enabled more detailed analyses of T cell subsets in ageing. CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells can be divided on the basis of their expression of the leukocyte common antigen isoform CD45RA and the chemokine receptor CCR7 into naïve (N; CD45RA⁺ CCR7⁺), "central" memory (CM; CD 45RA⁻ CCR7⁺), "effector" memory (EM; CD45RA⁻ CCR7⁻) and "terminally differentiated" effector memory (TEMRA; CD45RA+ CCR7-) cells [106][107]Within each of these subsets, the expression of the major T cell costimulatory receptors CD27, belonging to the TNF receptor family, and CD28, belonging to the B7 receptor family can help identify more (CD27⁻ CD28⁻) or less (CD27⁺CD28⁺, CD27⁻CD28⁺ or CD27⁺CD28⁻) differentiated cells.

In a study evaluating age-related differences in T cell subsets based on the aforementioned cell surface receptors, the elderly had increased CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} and decreased CD8 naïve cells compared to the young. There were similar but less marked trends in CD4 cells [108]. Immunosenescent CD8⁺ cells tend to lose the CD28 coreceptor before losing the CD27 coreceptor[107]. Inflation of CD28⁻CD8⁺ T cells is considered a key component of immunosenescence [109]. Following several rounds of activation with persistent antigenic stimulation, CD28 expression is progressively and irreversibly downregulated resulting in a persistent clonal expansion of highly differentiated CD28⁻ CD8⁺ T cells [109]. The latter undergo systematic change in protein expression and secretion, including pro-inflammatory cytokines, chemokines and proteases, termed the senescence-associated secretory phenotype. Moreover, these cells have a reduced proliferative capacity, shortened telomeres and enhanced cytotoxic activity. Expansion of these cells is at the detriment of TCR diversity, reducing overall immunity.

1.5.4 Role of CMV in T cell immunosenescence

Latent infection with human CMV is considered a key driver of age-related CD8⁺ T cell expansion and senescence. Highly differentiated CD4 and CD8 T cells that reexpress CD45 RA increase during ageing and after persistent CMV infection. They are characterised by reduced proliferative capacity, increased activation of senescence signalling pathways and susceptibility to apoptosis(47). It is thought that chronic CMV infection may contribute to atherosclerosis development by promoting a proinflammatory environment within the vascular bed. Examination of arterial specimens using PCR showed that a much higher percentage (90%) of patients with atherosclerosis contained CMV DNA in their arterial walls as compared to controls [110]. ApoE knockout mice infected with CMV had significantly increased atherosclerotic burden compared to controls, suggesting a causal relationship of CMV to atherogenesis [111].

Experimental studies have suggested that CMV is delivered to the arterial wall by infected monocytes. CMV Immediate Early gene expression is enhanced in the vascular milieu, thus contributing to viral reactivation and replication [112]. Infection of endothelial and smooth muscle cells initiates series of pro-atherogenesis effects including smooth muscle cell proliferation[113], expression of cytokines and chemokines and increased procoagulant activity of endothelial cells [114]. It is

proposed that some infectious pathogens including CMV can produce systemic alterations that predispose to atherosclerosis without the need to reside in the vasculature. Molecular mimicry resulting in inappropriate immune responses to self-proteins is hypothesized to be the underlying mechanism [115]In a study of rats infected with CMV, increased neointimal response to injury was noted despite absence of the virus from affected segments of the vessel.

The T-cell compartment exhibits the most CMV-related phenotypic alterations. CMV seropositivity in the elderly is associated with clonal expansion of CMV-specific CD8⁺ T cells with membrane surface marker expression indicative of effector memory cells (CD28⁻, CD57⁺, CCR7⁻) [116]. These cells have low proliferation potential and are considered senescent [117].

The Newcastle 85+ study was the first to investigate the impact of CMV seropositivity and individual immune cell parameters on long term survival in octogenarians.

CMV seropositivity was associated with the immune risk phenotype (lower CD4/CD8 ratio) driven by an increase in CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} cells. Notably there was a large increase in CD27⁻ CD28⁻ subpopulations across all CD4 and CD8 memory T cells in CMV seropositive patients [6]. The latter were more likely to have CAD compared to CMV seronegative participants. CMV seropositivity was linked to increased six-year cardiovascular mortality. Low percentages of senescent CD4 and CD8 T cells reduced the risk of cardiovascular death. Likewise, a high number of CD27⁻CD28⁺ CD8 EMRA T-cells, characterised by retained differentiation plasticity and proliferative capacity [118], protected from both non-cardiovascular death and cardiovascular death.

Epidemiological studies have demonstrated the link between CMV seropositivity and coronary artery disease [119], [120]. In a cohort study of 511 individuals aged at least 65 years old followed up for 18 years, 70% were CMV seropositive. CMV infection was associated with an increased annual mortality rate (Hazard ratio = 1.42, 95% CI: 1.11- 1.76), driven by increase in vascular deaths, after adjusting for age, sex and baseline socio-economic and health variables [121]. This translated into shortening of lifespan by approximately 4 years. An analysis of long-lived families in the Leiden Longevity Study demonstrated that offspring from individuals genetically enriched for longevity are less susceptible to the characteristic CMV-associated age-driven immune response. This may signify improved immune control of the virus, leading to a lower mortality rate.

However, the association between CMV seropositivity and CAD has not been consistently proven. First, it is possible that the atherogenic effects of CMV is affected

by the degree of inflammatory response of the host to the infection. One study found that only seropositive CMV individuals with elevated CRP had statistically significant elevated odds ratio for CAD after adjusting for confounders [122]. Similarly, CMV seropositivity was independently associated with increased cardiac death only in the context of IL-6 elevation [123]. Second, testing for CMV seropositivity alone cannot reveal whether there is chronic reactivation of the virus. In one study, active CMV replication in peripheral blood monocytes could be detected in very few healthy adults (2%), but was far more frequently observed in patients with ACS (15%), despite the same prevalence of seropositivity (70-80% in this study) [124].

1.5.5 T cell immunosenescence in ACS

Few clinical studies have assessed the kinetics of senescent T cells in ACS and their potential role in post infarct injury. Hoffman et al described depletion of CD4 T cells from peripheral blood during the first 30 minutes of myocardial reperfusion after primary PCI, driven by a reduction in CD4 CCR7+ T cells. These were typically central memory T cells. It is not clear whether this result implies a CCR7-mediated redistribution of this T-cell subset to peripheral lymphatic organs or a specific accumulation in the re-perfused myocardium. Of note, this study did not specifically evaluate CD8 T cell subsets. The same group then investigated whether AMI activates an inflammatory T-cell response that might provoke accelerated immunosenescence in CMV-seropositive patients.

In a longitudinal analysis of 34 patients undergoing primary PCI, CD8 T cells, in particular CD8 effector memory TEM and TEMRA, were significantly reduced in CMV seropositive patients 30 minutes after reperfusion compared to CMV seronegative patients. Absolute cell counts of CD8+ TEM, but not TEMRA, had completely recovered 24 hours after infarction. The loss of senescent CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} was pronounced in younger patients (<= 55) but not in older patients (>55). There was overall a persistent depletion of TEMRA cells and cytomegalovirus-specific cytotoxic T cells at 3 months following AMI. It was noted that peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) from CMV seropositive patients displayed higher T helper type 1 response than seronegative patients prior to primary PCI determined by IFN- γ enzyme-linked-immunospot assay.

A separate cross-sectional study of 54 patients confirmed a lower percentage of CD8⁺ T cells 24 hours post STEMI compared with healthy controls or patients with stable

CAD. The loss of virus-specific CD8+ T lymphocytes has been associated with PD-1 (programmed death-1) which is increased on the surface of memory T cells upon activation. After several months post MI, the TEMRA pool increased in CMV seropositive but demonstrated signs of terminal differentiation, including shorter telomere lengths.

The fall in T cell lymphocytes in the context of PCI was further explored in a prospective observational study of patients presenting within 6 hours of STEMI. Lymphocyte count fell acutely after reperfusion, primarily due to loss of T cells. CD8+ T cells decreased more than CD4 with the largest decline in effector subsets from the peripheral circulation (-66% for CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}). This was associated with the development of MVO- a marker of myocardial IRI. Importantly, T cells were likely sequestered within the myocardium as suggested by measurement of transcoronary gradients.

The role of fractalkine in the reduction in effector T cells was investigated. This chemokine and its receptor CX3CR1 are key to the migration and adhesion of effector T cells and natural killer cells to the vascular endothelium. It exists both as a membrane-bound adhesion molecule and a soluble secreted form acting as a conventional chemoattractant. The CX3CR1 receptor was the prominent chemokine receptor expressed on effector T cells, showing a strong correlation between level of expression in T cell effector subsets and their depletion following reperfusion. The acute decrease in CX3CR1 expression in effector subsets-likely due to ligand bindingsuggest a role for fractalkine-mediated margination of T cells to the vascular endothelium within the reperfused microcirculation. Yu et al characterised the functional properties of senescent CD57⁺ CD8⁺ T cells in 58 patients presenting with acute MI [125]. CD57 is a surrogate marker of replicative senescence of T cells. In this study, the CD57⁺ cell population overlapped considerably with the CD28- cell population. CD57⁺ CD8 T cells expressed higher levels of tissue homing markers notably CX3CR1, secreted higher amount of IFN-y or TNF-a and greater cytotoxic function than the CD57- CD8⁺ population. Interestingly, the frequency of CD57⁺ CD8⁺ T cells was independently associated with 6-month cardiovascular mortality.

1.5.6 Impact of telomere length shortening on immunosenescence

T cell immunosenescence has been linked to telomere disruption. Telomeres are dynamic complexes of repeat DNA sequences and associated proteins that protect the ends of chromosomal DNA[126]. They are widely regarded as the internal biological clock of a living organism and have a key role in maintaining cellular function[127]. Telomeres shorten by a few base pairs, i.e., lose part of the DNA sequence with every cell division.

When a critical telomere length is reached, cellular senescence occurs with alterations in morphology and secretary phenotype. Senescent cells promote inflammation by secreting IL-6, IL-8, intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1), metalloproteases and monocyte attractants. Chronic inflammation creates a vicious circle which amplifies telomere dysfunction and increases cellular senescence, leading to age-related chronic illnesses[128]. Independent of traditional vascular risk factors, shorter leukocyte telomeres are linked to the development of CAD as well as higher cardiovascular risk and death. [129]-[132]. Offspring with familial risk of CAD had a lower mean leukocyte TL compared to controls, equivalent to about 17 years of agerelated attrition in TL, supporting a genetic link and therefore a primary role of TL shortening in CAD [133]. Moreover, in the West of Scotland Primary Prevention Study (WOSCOPS) study, leukocyte TL were compared at recruitment in patients who eventually developed CAD versus matched controls who remained event free. There was a significant correlation between TL and the risk of developing a CAD event. Interestingly, in individuals treated with pravastatin, the increased risk with shorter telomeres was significantly reduced [134]. A large Mendelian randomization study in 290000 participants assessed 3 single nucleotide polymorphisms associated with shorter TL, namely in the genes TERT, TERC and OBFC1. Odds ratios for ischemic heart disease were 1.05 (1.03-1.08) for OBCF1, 1.04 (1.02-1.06) for TERT, and 1.01 (0.99-1.03) for TERC. A genetically determined 200-bp-shorter telomere length was associated with an odds ratio for ischemic heart disease of 1.10 (1.06-1.14), inferring a causal relationship [135]. Using virtual histology intravascular ultrasound studies, Calvert et al proposed that the higher cardiac events associated with low LTL could be related to high-risk 'inflamed' plaque subtypes rather than total plaque burden[136]. The association between short LTL and atherosclerosis has not been universally

proven. A cross-sectional study showed that average LTL and short telomere load were not independently associated with subclinical atherosclerosis in a middle-aged population [137]. An important limitation of studies evaluating association of TL to atherosclerosis is the use of unselected peripheral mononuclear blood cells which comprise cells that have varying contribution to the disease process. Spyridopoulos and co-workers reported telomere length (TL) across 12 leukocyte subpopulations in CAD patients and healthy individuals[138]. Leukocyte TL in patients with CAD was 500

bp shorter than in age-matched control subjects, a difference that was preserved throughout the haematopoietic system independent of myeloid or lymphoid origin. The exception was a significant TL deficit of 1.0 kb in cytotoxic CD8+ T cells in the presence of CAD. This was particularly marked in CD8+CD28- T cells of CMV seropositive CAD patients compared to seropositive healthy individuals. Interestingly, TL shortening of terminally differentiated CD8+ T cells, which are mostly CMV specific, correlated with degree of LV dysfunction in CAD patients. This study suggests that telomere shortening in leukocyte subpopulations is either inherited or reflects accelerated telomere shortening in common precursors of the subpopulations, caused by systemic factors such as oxidative stress.

Short TL in peripheral blood leukocytes may 1) have an inherited component without the presence of DNA damage, 2) signify higher cell turnover during systemic low grade inflammation, or 3) act as a proxy for accelerated DNA damage and cell senescence.

1.6 Telomerase

1.6.1 Structure and Nuclear function

Telomeres shorten during each cell division cycle since DNA polymerase is unable to replicate the 3' ends of chromosomes fully. At a critical short telomere length, the DNA repair system is activated, inducing replicative arrest, senescence and cell death. Telomere loss is a critical event linked to tissue atrophy, organ dysfunction and stem cell depletion [139][140].

Telomerase is a large ribonucleoprotein complex consisting of the telomerase RNA component (TERC) and TERT. It is responsible for maintenance of telomere length. The catalytic component TERT uses the TERC as a template to synthesize new telomeric DNA repeats (TTAGG) at the 3' ends of linear chromosomes[128]. Telomerase activity has a key role in maintaining cellular proliferation[141].

The relevance of telomerase in maintaining a healthy human lifespan can be inferred from segmental premature ageing (progeroid) syndromes, such as dyskeratosis congenita, which show mutations in TERC, resulting in short telomeres [142]. Mice lacking telomerase exhibit an age-related phenotype and have shorter lifespans [143]. A recent study showed that telomerase activation reversed tissue deterioration in aged

telomerase-deficient mice[144]. This suggests that telomere rejuvenation strategies for age-associated diseases may become a therapeutic target.

1.6.2 Extra-nuclear functions of telomerase

There is evidence that cell physiology is influenced by TERT, regardless of its role in telomere lengthening[145]. In a mouse model, increased TERT, and not TL, was required for the cardiovascular benefits of physical exercise. TERT-deficient animals despite normal TL were not protected against doxorubicin induced cardiotoxicity and vascular apoptosis[146]. Both ageing and coronary artery disease are associated with increased intracellular ROS and a loss of TERT activity[147]. In the setting of oxidative stress, TERT is reversibly excluded from the nucleus in a dose and time dependent manner, leading to premature senescence[148]. Extranuclear telomerase colocalises with mitochondria and in TERT overexpressing cells, mitochondria DNA is protected from oxidative stress with concurrent reduction in cell peroxide levels and mitochondrial superoxide production[8][149]

Using multiple mouse models, Richardson et al showed that oxidative stress resulted in reduced CD4 proliferation, but not monocytes, by suppressing telomerase. Telomerase did not affect the proliferation and function of regulatory T cells if the telomere length was not critically short. However, critically shortened telomeres negated the suppressive action of regulator T cells on effector T cells[10].

Furthermore, reactive oxygen species reduce nitric oxide levels, leading to loss of its vasodilator and anti-inflammatory properties in the microcirculation. Ait-Aissa et al showed that loss of TERT but not TERC contributes to increased microvascular ROS levels and reduced dilatation[150]. Beyer and colleagues have demonstrated that incubating human arterioles with a telomerase inhibitor led to pathological H₂O₂ replacing nitric oxide as the mediator of flow-mediated dilation (FMD). These outcomes signalled by mitochondrial TERT are independent of transcription. On the other hand, telomerase activity shifts FMD back to NO from H2O2[9]. Those studies therefore demonstrated a non-canonical function of telomerase in establishing a physiological mechanism of vasodilation in arterioles and a new target for decreasing oxidative stress in the microcirculation of patients with CAD.

Treatment with pharmacologically active doses of atorvastatin led to a significant increase of telomerase activity in human and mouse PBMC and CD4 T cells, resulting in a moderate proliferation of T lymphocytes. This was negated by the addition of LDL cholesterol and absence of the TERT component of telomerase. Given that it may

protect leukocytes from oxidative stress without impacting the maintenance of their telomere length, this non-canonical function of TERT may be especially significant in understanding the role of telomerase in atherosclerosis[145].

1.6.3 Role of telomerase in atherosclerosis/ cardiovascular system

Telomerase is expressed in low but functionally significant amounts in differentiated low proliferating cells of the cardiovascular system[151]. Mouse models suggested a reduction in telomerase activity with ageing and a marked increase in response to cardiac injury. Upregulation of telomerase was detected in cardiomyocytes, endothelial cells, fibroblasts of cryoinjured adult mice hearts[152]. Telomerase activation after MI in adult mice showed reduced cardiac remodelling, improved ventricular function and smaller infarct in TERT-expressing hearts[7]. Hence, those studies suggest telomerase activation may help prevent heart failure after MI.

Compared to age and gender-matched healthy controls, shortened telomeres have been observed in endothelial cells of atherosclerotic lesions, implying loss of telomerase activity in the diseased coronary arteries[153].Moreover, vascular smooth muscle cells in advanced human atherosclerotic lesions are characterised by low levels of TERT[154]. Telomerase expression was able to delay senescence in vascular smooth muscle cells with short telomeres.

There are limited clinical studies measuring leukocyte telomerase activity in atherosclerotic plaques. In a study of 26 patients, Narducci et al evaluated telomerase activity in polymorphonuclear neutrophils (PMN) isolated from peripheral blood and coronary atherosclerotic plaques. Telomerase activity was higher in coronary plaque PMN of UA patients versus SA patients, particularly when PMN was collected within 40 hours of last angina symptom. Peripheral PMN telomerase activity was negligible. These findings suggest local extended activity of the inflammatory cells in the early phase of instability. Another study demonstrated activation of telomerase in macrophages during atherosclerosis development in LDL-receptor-deficient mice. High levels of TERT were also expressed in macrophages of atherosclerotic lesions[155]. We speculate that higher levels of telomerase activity observed in unstable plaques is a marker of increased replicating inflammatory cells in such lesions. Those cells can transiently increase telomerase activity during successive stimulations with accompanying telomere loss[156]. Accordingly, fewer atherosclerotic lesions were detected in telomerase-deficient mice TERC^{-/-} ApoE^{-/-} compared to
TERC^{+/+} ApoE^{-/-} mice [142]. Later generation TERC^{-/-} mice were characterised by spleen and bone marrow defects, thus limiting differentiation and proliferation of immune cells participating in atheroma progression[157].

There is limited data on telomerase regulation in lymphocytes from patients with CAD or acute MI. Following an acute atherosclerotic plaque event, we expect a reduction in telomerase activity due to an increase in terminally differentiated inflammatory cells. In a study of 153 elderly patients (mean age 81) with NSTE-ACS, low TA or short TL in PBMCs were not associated with the incidence of adverse cardiac outcomes – death, MI, unplanned revascularisation, stroke[158].

1.6.4 Telomerase activator

TA-65MD is a purified and encapsulated form of CAG, also named TA-65, with enhanced bioavailability (T.A. Sciences, New York). TA-65 is a mild telomerase activator from an extract of the Astralagus roots. TA-65 MD is marketed in the United States as a nutritional supplement. The compound is manufactured under Good manufacturing practice and has been designated as GRAS (generally recognized as safe) by the FDA for use in medical food up to 100 mg/day.TA-65 MD has been shown to induce telomerase in different tissues in mice and in human lymphocytes and epithelial cells[159], [160]. TA-65MD leads to telomerase-dependent lengthening of short telomeres and recovery of associated DNA damage by increasing TERT-mRNA transcription.

Pharmacokinetics

The telomerase activator TA-65 acts through TERT. TA-65 has been shown to activate telomerase in-vitro. Molgora et al demonstrated that TA-65 increased telomerase activity significantly 1.3 to 3.3 fold relative to controls in human T cell cultures [161]. Pilot experiments conducted in Professor Spyridopoulos' lab tested the effect of TA-65 in human as well as murine lymphocytes. TA-65 up-regulated proliferation in a dose-dependent way (**Figure. 2a and 2b**). TA-65 also induced a dose-dependent up-regulation of telomerase activity over 5 days in *in vitro* culture of activated human PBMCs (**Figure. 2c**). At higher doses, TA-65 does not induce telomerase, and in fact seemed to inhibit it at the maximum concentration of 100µM, a dose far exceeding pharmacological relevance.

To confirm that TA-65 is indeed mediated through TERT, as has been previously suggested through transcriptional activation of TERT mRNA [162], the effect of TA-65 on the growth of splenocytes from TERT^{+/+} and TERT^{-/-} mice was tested [Fig. 2d and e]. Increasing oxidative stress by culturing the cells under hyperoxia was sufficient to abrogate telomerase activity to baseline levels regardless of TA-65 treatment. As expected, hyperoxia was able to suppress baseline T cell growth in TERT^{+/+} lymphocytes; an effect of hyperoxia on TERT^{-/-} was not observed, which suggests that the mechanism of abrogation is mediated through TERT. In summary, the pilot data demonstrate that 1) TA-65 activates telomerase in murine and human lymphocytes, 2) strongly enhances the immune response in these cells, and 3) acts via a TERT-dependent mechanism.



Figure 2. The telomerase activator TA-65 acts through TERT. Human PBMCs (a) and CD4 T-cells (b,c) were activated by adding α -CD3 and α -CD28 specific beads in the absence (black line) or presence of the telomerase activator TA-65. The strongest induction of proliferation was seen at a concentration of 0.5 μ M TA, over 21 days (a,b) and telomerase (c) were seen in CD4 T-cells. The effect of TA-65 was also tested in splenocytes from TERT^{+/+} and TERT^{-/-} mice (d,e), documenting the dependency of the TA-65 effect from TERT.

Oral evaluation in humans

Over the course of a one-year observational study of TA-65, a total of 114 adult human volunteers (mean age 63 ± 12 years) participated in a study for varying periods of time (3-12 months) with a starting dose of 5-10 mg/day CAG (unformulated TA-65)[163]. Telomerase in cultured human keratinocytes, fibroblasts and immune cells were moderately increased by low nanomolar levels of TA-65. Among CMV positive participants, a significant reduction in the percent of senescent CD8⁺CD28⁻ was observed in a linear trend over 12 months. In a subset of patients, there was a significant reduction in the percent short (<4 kbp) telomeres although mean telomere length did not increase. No adverse events (AEs) were reported. Two subjects (out of 114 total participants) self-reported "anxious" feelings soon after voluntarily increasing their daily consumption of TA-65 to 100 mg/day, a consumption level two times the intended dose for this observational study. The feelings disappeared in both subjects when daily consumption reduced to 50 mg/day. was Subsequently in a randomized double blind and placebo-controlled study conducted in Spain, 117 participants were randomized to placebo, 250 units TA-65 MD (8 mg) and 1000 units (32 mg) TA-65[163]. The placebo group had an average telomere attrition of 290 \pm 100 bp/year (p = 0.01) while the low dose TA-65MD (250 units) group had net increase of 530 \pm 180 bp/year (p = 0.005). Interestingly there were no statistically significant changes in telomere length in the high dose TA-65MD (1000 units) group. The results raise the possibility of a bell-shaped dose response curve. Another explanation is that the high dose TA-65MD (1000 units) led to rescue of near senescent cells resulting in a reduction in the median telomere length. There was no evidence of drug-related toxicities as assessed by biochemical makers of liver, kidney, and metabolic function.

Dose rationale

Based on the animal studies, the no-observed-adverse-effect level (NOAEL) for oral TA-65 was greater than 150 mg/kg/day in male and female rats, equivalent to 10,500 mg/day in a 70-kg individual, which is orders of magnitude higher than the highest doses seen in human pharmacokinetic studies. TA-65MD is currently available as 250 unit capsules (with 8 mg of CAG). Current recommendation for use is 1-4 capsules per day (8-32 mg of CAG/day) which is several orders lower than the NOAEL dose set in the animals.

Human pharmacokinetic data suggests a dose dependent increase in the AUC of CAG with increase in the TA-65MD intake from 1 to 4 capsules (TA Sciences IB). However, dose dependent response of TA-65MD for telomere length could not be accurately ascertained based on existing evidence. In a pilot RCT investigating the effects of TA-65MD on age related macular degeneration, treatment with 500 units TA-65MD (16 mg) resulted in clinical improvement without AEs [164]. Hence, the dose of 500 units TA-65MD has been proposed for future clinical testing.

Chapter Two Trial rationale and Objectives

2.1 Trial Rationale

Immunosenescence with telomere shortening in peripheral blood leukocytes, increased oxidative stress and inflammation, and impaired microvascular endothelial function accelerate the development of CHD. We hypothesize that activating telomerase with TA-65MD will lead to reduced immunosenescence, decreased telomere shortening, and improved endothelial function in patients with CHD. The null hypothesis is that there will be no difference in immunosenescence between the two groups following 12 months of treatment with TA-65MD or placebo. The choice of active treatment versus placebo is appropriate in this population where no telomerase activator is currently used as part of usual care. All patients will receive usual care alongside the trial[127].

2.2 Objectives

2.2.1 Primary Objective

We aim to assess the effect of 8 mg twice daily of oral TA-65MD given for 12 months on immunosenescence in older patients following ACS.

2.2.2 Secondary Objectives

The secondary objectives of this trial are as follows:

- 1. To investigate the effect of 1-year TA-65MD treatment on leukocyte telomere length.
- 2. To investigate the effect of 1-year TA-65MD treatment on microvascular endothelial function.
- To investigate the effect of 1-year TA-65MD treatment on systemic inflammation and heart failure, reflected by expression of N-terminal fragment of the prohormone brain-type natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) and highsensitivity C-reactive protein (hsCRP).
- 4. To investigate the effect of 1-year TA-65MD treatment on measures of cardiac function as measured by echocardiography.
- 5. To investigate the effect of TA-65MD treatment on telomerase activity (TA) and oxidative stress.

- 6. To investigate the effect of TA-65MD treatment on clinical events—all-cause death, stroke, or MI—in patients after 1 year.
- 7. To characterize the AE profile of TA-65MD-
- 8. To quantify adherence to study drugs.
- 9. To investigate the impact of seropositivity to CMV at baseline on trial outcomes.

Chapter Three Methods

3.1 Trial Design, Approvals and Setting

The TACTIC trial was a single centre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase II trial comparing TA-65MD with placebo in elderly participants following ACS in the 6 months prior to consent. Ninety patients were randomised to either TA-65MD, (n=45), or placebo (n=45), taken twice daily for 12 months.

The trial was conducted according to the International Conference on Harmonisation (ICH)-Good Clinical Practice (GCP). TACTIC was registered at the International Standard Randomized Controlled Trial Number (ISRCTN) registry (16613292) and at the European Union Drug Regulating Authorities Clinical Trials Database (EudraCT), European Union Clinical Trials Register (2017-002876-26). A favourable ethical opinion was granted on August 18th 2018 by the UK Health Research Authority (18/NE/0178). The trial was funded by TA-Science (New York, US) as an investigator-led grant.

All patients were recruited and followed up at a single NHS site (The James Cook University Hospital, Middlesbrough). Blood samples were analysed both at The James Cook University Hospital laboratories, and, where specialist equipment and expertise were required, at the Institute of Genetic Medicine, Newcastle University, International Centre for Life under the supervision of Professor Spyridopoulos.

3.2 Study population

3.2.1 Inclusion criteria

Patients were eligible for the trial if they:

- Provided written informed consent
- Were aged 65 or over with an index presentation of an acute coronary syndrome within the previous 6 months
- Had successfully completed revascularisation or were being managed medically following ACS
- Had angiographic evidence of coronary heart disease (at least one major epicardial vessel stenosis ≥70%)
- Were more than 24 hours after presentation with the index event- patients were eligible the following day after PCI or 3 months after CABG.

3.2.2 Exclusion criteria

Patients were excluded from the trial if they:

- Had any disorder associated with immunological dysfunction (acute or chronic inflammatory or neoplastic co-existing disease, known positive serology for HIV, or hepatitis)
- Were clinically unstable (haemodynamically unstable, cardiogenic shock, unconscious)
- Had severe, uncontrolled hypertension (Blood Pressure >170/110mmHg, or ambulatory BP of 150/95mmHg);
- Had a severe comorbidity that had impact on outcome over next 2 years
- Were taking immunosuppressants
- Had a known malignancy
- Were using a nutritional supplement derived from the roots of the Astragalus species
- Had a previous known substance addiction
- Had insulin-dependent diabetes
- Were judged by the Investigator that they should not participate in the study, for example based on previous serious psychiatric illness or are unlikely to comply with study procedures, restrictions, and requirements
- Had participated in any other interventional medicinal study in the past 6 months

3.3 Outcome measures

3.3.1 Primary outcome

The primary outcome was the proportion of CD8⁺ T-lymphocytes which were terminally differentiated effector memory cells (CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}; CD3⁺CD4⁻CD8⁺CCR7⁻ CD45RA⁺), measured in peripheral blood with flow cytometry at 12 months. The proportion of terminally differentiated CD8⁺ effector memory cells (%CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}) was calculated from the total number of peripheral blood CD8⁺ T-lymphocytes CD8⁺. The mean difference between the intervention and control arms was compared at 12 months. $CD8^+ T_{EMRA}$ was chosen as a surrogate for immune ageing, identified among others in the Newcastle 85+ study[6].

3.3.2 Secondary outcomes

Secondary outcomes included the following measurements:

- Proportion and absolute counts of leukocyte subsets (Table 1) at baseline, 6 months and one year.
- Microvascular endothelial function at baseline, 6 months and one year.
- Systemic inflammation (high sensitivity C-reactive protein) at baseline, 6 months and 12 months.
- Cardiac function assessed by both serum levels of NT-proBNP and transthoracic echocardiography at baseline and 12 months.
- Telomerase activity at baseline, 6 months and 12 months.
- Oxidative stress at baseline, 6 months and 12 months.
- Effect of CMV seropositivity at baseline on study outcomes.
- Adverse events

CD4 ⁺ N absolute cells	CD8 ⁺ N absolute cells
(= % CD4 Naïve x	(= % CD8 Naïve x
CD4 TruCount))	CD8 TruCount)
CD4 ⁺ CM absolute	CD8 ⁺ CM absolute
cells (= % CD4 CM x	cells (= % CD8 CM x
CD4 TruCount)	CD8 TruCount)
CD4 ⁺ EM absolute	CD8 ⁺ EM absolute
cells (= % CD4 EM x	cells (= % CD8 EM x
CD4 TruCount	CD8 TruCount)
CD4 ⁺ TEMRA absolute	CD8 ⁺ TEM absolute
cells (= % CD4 TEM x	cells (= % CD8
CD4 TruCount)	TEMRA x CD8
	TruCount)
CD4 ⁺ CD28 negative	CD4 ⁺ CD28 negative
absolute cells (= %	absolute cells (= %
CD4 CD28 negative x	CD4 CD28 negative x
CD4 TruCount)	CD4 TruCount)
	CD4 ⁺ N absolute cells (= % CD4 Naïve x CD4 TruCount)) CD4 ⁺ CM absolute cells (= % CD4 CM x CD4 TruCount) CD4 ⁺ EM absolute cells (= % CD4 EM x CD4 TruCount CD4 ⁺ TEMRA absolute cells (= % CD4 TEM x CD4 TruCount) CD4 ⁺ CD28 negative absolute cells (= % CD4 CD28 negative x CD4 TruCount)

Table 1. Proportion and absolute counts of leukocyte subsets. N= naïve, CM= centralmemory, EM= effector memory, TEMRA= Terminally differentiated effector memory,NK= Natural killer cells

3.4 Blood samples

3.4.1 Blood sample collection and handling

Blood samples were taken and labelled by the research team at JCUH. Table 2 provides summaries of the samples collected including time-points, processing and shipping. Blood samples for flow cytometric analysis and telomerase activity were immediately transported to Newcastle Centre for Life at room temperature and processed within 4 hours of being taken. All study blood tubes were labelled using study specific labels and were accompanied by request forms to ensure accountability.

Visit	Sample	Collection tubes	JCUH lab processing	Shipping	
 o Baseline 	CMV	1x 5 mL SST 454228	Standard virology Practice	n/a	
 Baseline 6 months 12 months 	hsCRP and NT- ProBNP combined sample	1x 5 mL SST 454228	Standard biochemistry Practice	n/a	
 Baseline 6 months 12 months 	TBARS (Plasma)	1 x 4 mL EDTA 454021	 Invert 8-10x (In clinic) Centrifuge for 10 mins at ≤1300 RCF (g) Aliquot plasma up to 10 x into labelled tubes Freeze at -80 °C and store until shipment notification 	Shipped in batches (every 6 months) to the International Centre for Life To remain frozen in transit	
 Baseline 6 months 12 months 	CD8⁺ T _{EMRA}	1 x 4 mL EDTA 454021	 Invert 8-10x (In clinic) No local lab processing 	Shipped immediately to the International Centre for Life at ambient temperature	
 Baseline 6 months 12 months 	Research Bloods	4 x 9 mL Lithium Heparin 454029	 Invert 8-10x (In clinic) No local lab processing 	Shipped immediately to the International Centre for Life at Ambient temperature	
 Baseline 6 months 12 months 	Future use bloods	1x 5 mL SST 454228	 Invert 5x, Allow 30mins to clot Centrifuge for 10 mins at 1000-Aliquot plasma up to 10 x into labelled tubes Freeze at -80-°C and store until shipment notification 	Shipped in batches (every 6 months) to the International Centre for Life To remain frozen in transit	

Table 2. Summary of blood samples collected. SST= serum separating tube,EDTA= Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid

3.4.2 Flow cytometric assays

Two different assays were used in this study for flow cytometric analysis of leucocytes. TruCount provided information on the absolute concentration of major leucocyte populations, while the 7-colour assay characterised a wider range receptor expression on these cells. Immediately after arrival, EDTA samples were placed on a Stuart Roller Mixer SRT6 until analysis. All incubation steps were carried out in the dark at room temperature.

3.4.3 TruCount assay

TruCount tubes contain a known number of fluorescent beads, allowing for precise calculation of the absolute count of a cell of interest with flow cytometry (**Equation 1**). Our antibody mix allowed calculation of absolute cells counts of CD45⁺ (leucocytes), CD19⁺ (B-lymphocytes), CD16/56⁺ (Natural Killer cells), CD3⁺ (T-lymphocytes), and CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ cells.

Absolute count of

$$CD3^{+}cells/\mu L$$
 = $\frac{Number of CD3^{+}cell events recorded}{Number of bead events recorded}$ X $\frac{Number of beads per test tube}{Sample volume (\mu L)}$

Equation 1. Calculation of absolute count of CD3⁺ cells using fluorescent beads in the TruCount assay

From each EDTA blood sample, 100μ L was aliquoted and added to the bottom of a BD TruCount tube (340334, BD Biosciences) using a calibrated air displacement P200 pipette. 20μ L of BD Multitest 6-Color TBNK reagent (644611, BD Biosciences) was deposited near the blood, on the side of the tube, ensuring no contact was made with the sample. The BD Multitest 6-Color TBNK consisted of the following antibodies, in buffer with 0.1% sodium azide:

- CD3 Fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)
- CD16 Phycoerythrin (PE)
- CD56-PE
- CD45-Per-Cy5.5

- CD4-PE-Cy7
- CD19 Allophycocyanin (APC)
- CD8-APC-Cy7

After vortexing the test sample using a Vortex Genie 2 (Scientific industries), the mixture was incubated for 30 minutes. Erythrocytes were lysed by adding 2mL of fresh lysis buffer 1x concentration, prepared using BD Pharm Lyse Lysing Buffer (10x Conc. 5075567, BD Biosciences) and Gibco distilled water (15230-147, Life technologies). After vortexing, and another 30 minutes of incubation, the samples were run using a BD LSRFortessa cell analyser (BD Biosciences, serial number: H647177E1001) until 3000 bead events were recorded, and data was extracted with BD FACSDiva Software. An example gating strategy for the TruCount assay is shown in **Figure 2**.

3.4.4 Seven-colour Fluorescence-Activated Cell Sorting assay

Multicolour flow cytometry was used to characterise the expression of a range of cellsurface receptors on T-lymphocytes. Three receptors analysed in this assay were also analysed with TruCount (CD3, CD4 and CD8) and some were not (CD45RA, CCR7, CX₃CR1 and CD28). By combining the absolute data of TruCount with the relative data of FACS, we were able to define the size of very specific subpopulations of Tlymphocytes.

For each EDTA sample, 100µL of fresh blood was aliquoted into Falcon® Round-Bottom Polystyrene FACS tube (352054, BD Biosciences). A cocktail of antibodies were added to the sample, as described in **Table 3**. The tube was vortexed and incubated for 30 minutes. 2ml of lysis buffer 1x concentrate (as prepared for the TruCount assay) was added and the tube was vortexed, then incubated for 30 minutes. The sample was then washed twice with PBS. Following each wash, the tube was centrifuged at 400G for 5 minutes and the supernatant was removed. Sample analysis and data acquisition was performed with the same machine and software as for the TruCount assay. The sample was run to 10,000 CD8⁺ events. An example gating strategy is shown in **Figure 3**.



Figure 2 - TruCount assay gating strategy. Flow cytometric analysis of a representative patient, TA-143. Initially, lymphocytes, monocytes, neutrophils, and beads were gated in SSC-A/CD45 plot (CD45 eased the gating process since it is a marker for human leucocytes). Lymphocytes were sequentially gated into CD3⁺ (T cells) and CD3- cells. CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells were gated from CD3⁺ cells, while B cells (CD19⁺) and natural killer cells (CD19⁻CD16⁺CD56⁺) were gated from CD3⁻ cells. Several sub-gates were sequentially gated from the main monocyte population to ensure that gating was performed on specific CD3⁻CD4⁺CD19⁻CD45⁺ cells. Finally, monocytes were divided into classical, intermediate, or non-classical monocytes based on the abundance of CD16 expression.



Figure 3 – Gating strategy of 7-colour FACS. Data shown for a representative patient, TA-112. Lymphocytes were gated by FSC and SSC. CD3⁺ lymphocytes were then subsequently gated into CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells. Four subpopulations of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells (T_N, T_{CM}, T_{EM} and T_{EMRA}) were characterised by expression of CCR7 and CD45RA. CD28/CX3CR1 density plots were set for CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells along with their subsets.

Reagents for 7-colour assay	Volume (µL)	Catalogue Number (Manufacturer)
CD3-PE	20	555333 (BD Biosciences)
CD4-V500	5	560768 (BD Biosciences)
CD8-FITC	20	555366 (BD Biosciences)
CD45RA- PE-Cy™7	5	337186 (BD Biosciences)
CCR7-BV421	5	353208 (BioLegend)
CD28-AF700	5	302920 (BioLegend)
CX3CR1-APC	5	341610 (BioLegend)

Table 3 – Antibodies used for the 7-colour flow cytometric assay.Cataloguenumber and manufacturer are given for each.

3.4.5 Telomerase Repeated Activation Protocol (TRAP) – quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR)

Telomerase activity was measured using the Telomerase Repeated Activation Protocol (TRAP) – quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) assay. It is a PCR-based method that involves 3 basic steps:

- Extension of an oligonucleotide by telomerase-mediated addition of telomeric DNA repeats
- 2. Subsequent PCR amplification of the extension products
- 3. Detection of telomerase products

Within 24 hours of collection, whole blood was centrifuged to isolate peripheral blood mononuclear cells which were cryopreserved at -80 C. The cells were subsequently thawed, lysed, and analysed using a validated qPCR protocol

Isolating PBMCs

Within 24 hours of collection, whole blood was centrifuged at 800G for 15 minutes to isolate PBMCs. These were cryopreserved at -80°C until being thawed for cell lysis and analysis.

Positive control

The human T-cell leukaemia cell line 1301 (Sigma-Aldrich) was used as a positive control during qPCR, as these cells have unusually long telomeres.

Cell lysis

Cryopreserved PBMCs (or 1301 cells for the positive control) were thawed and added to 9mL of phosphate-buffered saline (PBS; pH 7.2; 20012027, Gibco). This suspension was mixed, and 10 μ L was pipetted onto each side of a haematocytometer for counting. The cells were counted on each side and an average taken. The volume of suspension which would contain 2x10⁶ cells was calculated, pipetted out and centrifuged at 300-400G for 5 minutes to form a pellet.

The supernatant was then removed, and 500µL of PBS was added. The contents were resuspended and added to an Eppendorf tube. These were centrifuged for 8 minutes at 300-400G, with the tubes turned halfway through, to ensure complete lysis. The supernatant was carefully removed without disturbing the pellet of PBMCs. 40mL of lysis buffer 1x concentrate was added to the pellet to achieve a cell concentration of 50,000/µL. Lysis buffer was produced with BD Pharm Lyse Lysing Buffer (10x Conc. 5075567, BD Biosciences) and Gibco distilled water (15230-147, Life technologies). This was mixed well, then stored on ice for 30 minutes. This was then centrifuged at 4°C for 20 minutes at 12,000G. These were aliquoted into 5µL PCR tubes and stored at -80°C until qPCR analysis.

TRAP-qPCR

Samples (and positive controls) were removed from the freezer, and briefly centrifuged again. One 5µL tube for each sample (including positive control) was heat inactivated by incubating at 85 degrees for 10 minutes.

 45μ L of nuclease-free water was added to all samples, including the positive control, to achieve a cell concentration of 5,000/µL. The positive control was then twice diluted again 5-fold with nuclease-free water, to give final concentrations of 5,000, 1,000 and 200 cells/µL for the positive control.

2µL of sample were added to each well of a 96-well qPCR plate. Four replicates of each active sample and positive control were used, along with two replicates each for heat inactivated samples and lysis-buffer only samples.

The qPCR master mix was made with the reagents shown in **Table 4**, with volume shown per sample. This was made in batches to reduce pipetting error. The telomerase primer stock solution contained 10μ L of 100ng/ μ L stock of both TS (telomerase substrate) primer (5'-AATCCGTCGAGCAGAGTT) and ACX primer (5'-GCGCGGCTTACCCTTACCCTTACCCTAACC-3') diluted in 80 μ L nuclease free H₂O.

18μL of master mix was added to each well. The plate was gently vortexed using a Vortex Genie 2 (Scientific industries), then centrifuged at 300-400G. The pPCR was then run with conditions as shown in **Table 5**, using a QuantStudio 7 Flex qPCR machine.

Validation

This protocol was validated through analysis of 8 quantities of human T-cell leukaemia cell line 1301 and generation of a standard curve. Serial 1:5 dilutions were used to give cell numbers ranging from 1 million to 13. The standard curve showed strong correlation ($r^2 = 0.94$) and a slope value of -3.3, suggesting 100% efficiency (**Figure 4**). We found that telomerase activity was lower in PBMCs from patients in TACTIC than in the positive control (**Figure 5**). We therefore exclusively used 10⁶ cell samples for this assay with PBMCs from patients.

Limitations

- Quantitative measurement of telomerase activity requires comparison to internal standards and reference cell lines.
- Technical issues: effect of PCR inhibitors such as heparin.
- changing composition of peripheral blood leukocytes
- Variability in counting cell input
- Effect of cell cryopreservation on TA variability
- TA measured following lysis of complete cells, which might not represent the situation in vivo where enzymatic components of telomerase could be located in separate compartments of the cells.

Reagent	Volume per sample
Nuclease-free H ₂ 0	4.8µL
Telomerase primer stock solution	1.6µL
FastStart SYBR Green Master 2x concentration (Sigma-Aldrich #46734001)	10µL
EGTA (10mM)	2µL

Table 4 – Reagents used for TRAP-qPCR assay.

Stop	Temperature	Time	No.
Siep	(°C)	i inte	cycles
Telomerase activation	37	15 minutes	1
Telomerase inactivation, polymerase	95	10 minutes	1
activation	30	10 minutes	
Denaturing	95	20 seconds	
Annealing	52	20 seconds	36
Extension	72	45 seconds	
Data acquisition	Plate re		
	95	15 seconds	
	60	1 minute	
Melt curve analysis	05	15	1
		seconds	
	Plate re		

Table 5– Conditions for TRAP-qPCR assay.



Figure 4. Standard curve for TRAP-qPCR assay using human T-cell leukaemia cell line 1301. Shown are 8 serial 1:5 dilutions, starting at $1x10^6$ cells. There is a strong correlation ($r^2 = 0.94$; p<0.001), and the slope value of -3.3 suggests 100% efficiency of the PCR.



Figure 5. Reproducibility of TRAP-qPCR results in TACTIC patients and positive control. Serial 1:5 dilutions (starting with 50,000 cells) for the positive control (cell line 1301) and PBMCs from TACTIC patients 174 and 296 (two samples for each, A and B). In PBMCs from TACTIC patients, there was lower telomerase activity and a steeper

slope of the calibration curve. All standard curves showed excellent reproducibility with $r^2 \ge 0.99$. Slope value for positive control was -3.37, and slope values for TACTIC patient samples were -5.74 (174A), -5.38 (174B), -5.43 (296A) and -5.31 (296B). Error bars are too small to be shown.

3.4.6 TBARS measurement

Lipid peroxidation oxidative stress was measured using thiobarbituric acid-reactive substances (TBARS) Assay Kit, Cat# KGE013, R&D, Minneapolis, USA. For precipitating interfering proteins and other substances, all the plasma patient samples were treated with trichloroacetic acid (TCA), with 1:1 ratio of 200ul plasma mixed with 200 ul of TCA. After 15 minutes incubation at room temperature, the samples were centrifuged at 12000 x g for 4 minutes, then 150ul of supernatants were incubated with 75ul of thiobarbituric acid (TBA) on a thermoshaker at 45 °C for 3 hours. The resulting color was measured spectophotometrically by determining the optical density of each well containing the patient plasma sample using Varioskan[™] LUX (Thermo Scientific) multimode microplate reader at 532 nm wavelength.

3.4.7 Systemic Inflammation

C reactive protein (CRP) is an acute phase protein produced by the liver in response to pro-inflammatory cytokines namely interleukin 6 (Figure 6). CRP is a wellestablished biomarker of systemic inflammation and is measured by the highly sensitive assay – hsCRP. In patients without acute infections or inflammatory diseases, hsCRP levels remain stable with variability over years comparable to cholesterol levels[165]. Its stability during long term frozen blood storage and availability of standardised assays have promoted its use in clinical and research settings. CRP is found in atherosclerotic plaques, bound to low density lipoproteins [166].

Studies have shown that peak CRP levels in patients with MI are directly associated to infarct size and left ventricular function [167], [168] at follow up. Hence, peak CRP may help to estimate the probability of unfavourable outcomes in MI patients. Given that CRP is produced by the liver because of an upstream cascade and in relation to the degree of cell migration to the infarct zone, it may take up to 48 hours to reach peak levels. The inflammatory phase post MI may extend up to several weeks and

hsCRP at one month is a recognised predictor of recurrent ischemic events [169] [170][171]and heart failure [172]. In the chronic phase, low-grade inflammation may increase susceptibility to adverse events. In a pre-specified analysis of Pravastatin or Atorvastatin Evaluation and Infection Therapy–Thrombolysis in Myocardial Infarction 22 (PROVE IT-TIMI 22) study (PROVE-IT TIMI 22), patients with elevated hs-CRP (≥2.0 mg/L) 30 days after acute MI had increased risk for recurrent MI and death than those with lower hs-CRP levels irrespective of LDL-C reduction [173] In apparently healthy patients, elevated baseline CRP appears to be associated with increased cardiac risk. The JUPITER trial [Justification for the Use of Statins in Primary Prevention: An Intervention Trial Evaluating Rosuvastatin] demonstrated that, among patients with optimal LDL-C levels, targeted treatment for primary cardiovascular prevention with statin therapy in patients with elevated hs-CRP levels ($\geq 2.0 \text{ mg/L}$) resulted in a significant reduction in cardiovascular events. CRP is therefore considered a robust marker to identify high risk patients who are more likely to respond to anti-inflammatory therapy. However, mendelian randomisation studies of polymorphisms in the CRP gene showed that CRP concentration is unlikely to be causal factor in coronary heart disease [174]. In a large meta-analysis of over 160000 subjects without a history of vascular disease, the association of CRP concentration with CAD and stroke is dependent on traditional risk factors.



Figure 6. CRP is a downstream inflammatory biomarker. NK= natural killer cells, IFN- γ = interferon-gamma, M Φ = macrophages, IL= interleukin, TNF- α = tumor necrosis factor alpha, ROS= Reactive oxygen species, CRP= C-reactive protein, SI= systemic inflammation

3.4.8 Seropositivity to cytomegalovirus

The effect of baseline cytomegalovirus (CMV) seropositivity was correlated with study outcomes using an exploratory analysis.

3.5 Endothelial function

3.5.1 Biological function of endothelium

The endothelium is a monolayer of cells covering the internal lumen of all blood vessels. It has key functions:

- Vascular tone and blood flow regulation
- Anticoagulant surface
- Vascular homeostasis and repair
- Control of fluid and molecules between blood and tissues

Vascular tone is controlled by the balance between endothelium-derived vasodilators namely nitric oxide, prostacyclin and C-type natriuretic peptide, and vasoconstrictors such as endothelin[175]. Nitric oxide (NO) is produced from L-arginine by endothelial NO synthase and it circulates to adjacent smooth muscle cells to mediate vasodilation. In the coronary artery, the microcirculation autoregulates the delivery of blood to the myocardium over a wide range of perfusion pressures and myocardial oxygen demand.

3.5.2 Endothelial dysfunction

Endothelial dysfunction is characterised by a change in phenotype from NO-mediated inhibition of cellular processes to activation by redox signalling[175]. By interacting with circulating leukocytes and platelets, this switch may trigger the start of an inflammatory response. Subendothelial entry of apolipoprotein B-containing lipoproteins are key initiating steps in initiating atherosclerosis. Oxidative stress and the vessel wall's proinflammatory condition are related. Reactive oxygen species are produced in large quantities by mitochondria and during oxidative phosphorylation, the synthesis of ROS

and mitochondrial superoxide dismutase is carefully regulated[175]. This equilibrium is disturbed by hypoxia, obesity, type 2 diabetes and dyslipidemia [176], [177]. ROS promote the expression of chemotactic molecules and adhesion molecules, including intercellular adhesion molecule-1 and vascular adhesion molecule-1 (macrophage chemoattractant peptide 1). Reduced eNOS activity has been linked to increased CRP levels [178]. Endothelial dysfunction has been identified as a predictor of adverse clinical outcomes in patients with CAD[179].

3.5.3 Measures of endothelial function

Endothelium-dependent vasodilatation can be assessed by invasive and non-invasive methods. The gold standard method of evaluating coronary endothelial function is intracoronary administration of endothelial dependent vasodilatory agents and quantitative angiography [180].

In the setting of normal endothelial function, intracoronary infusion of acetylcholine triggers NO-mediated vasodilation of epicardial coronary arteries. In contrast, acetylcholine provokes vasoconstriction through a direct action on smooth muscles in the presence of endothelial dysfunction.

Non-invasive assessment of peripheral arterial endothelial function is based on the principle of flow-mediated dilatation (FMD). The endothelium can provoke vasodilation in response to shear stress and increased blood flow. Evaluation of FMD of forearm arteries is a recognised method of measuring peripheral vasodilator response. The technique involves baseline and post artery occlusion ultrasound measurement of brachial artery dimensions and doppler estimation of flow. The impact of the resulting hyperaemic flow on brachial arterial size is assessed after 5 minutes of arterial obstruction. Despite good correlation with coronary artery endothelial function, forearm FMD measurement is technically challenging and is limited by interobserver variability and reproducibility [181]. Studies using mostly FMD measurements have shown improved endothelial function following dietary change or pharmacological intervention [182]–[184]

3.5.4 EndoPAT device

The EndoPAT device (Itamar Medical Ltd, Caesarea, Israel) was used to evaluate endothelial function by automatically calculating the reactive hyperaemia index (RHI) in an operator-independent manner. RHI is the post to pre occlusion PAT (peripheral arterial tone) signal ratio in the occluded arm relative to the same ratio in the control arm adjusted for baseline vascular tone. Hence, compared to FMD, EndoPAT allows correction of potential measurement-induced changes in systemic haemodynamics, e.g., due to alterations in the autonomous nervous system. There was a linear relationship between the RHI and FMD during the same episode of reactive hyperaemia (r=0.5, p<0.0001) in 89 patients with chest pain[185].

RHI has been shown to reflect NO-bioavailability [186]. RHI lower than 1.35 was 80% sensitive and 85% specific in identifying patients with coronary endothelial dysfunction [187]. In 329 patients with chest pain and low risk stress test, a natural logarithmic scaled RHI < 0.4 was independently predictive of long term adverse cardiovascular outcomes [188].

Patients were seated in a quiet and comfortable room for at least 15 minutes before the start of the test. Blood pressure was measured from the patient's control arm. The PAT probes were inserted in each index finger and a blood pressure cuff placed on the upper test arm. Both PAT probes were connected by pneumatic tubes to an inflating device controlled by a computer running the EndoPAT software.

The PAT signals from both test and control arms were visualised and inspected for strength and stability. Baseline signals were recorded for 5 minutes. The blood pressure cuff was rapidly inflated and maintained at supra-systolic level (at least 60 mmHg above systolic blood pressure) for 5 minutes. Total cessation of blood flow to the test arm was verified by the total absence of the PAT signal. The blood pressure cuff was rapidly deflated and post occlusion PAT signals recorded for 5 minutes.

Following the recording period, the RHI was obtained using the automatic analysis function on the software (**Figure 7**). Occlusion borders are reviewed and adjusted manually if appropriate.

Data on the reliability of RH-PAT are scarce. In a study assessing reliability of repeated RHI measurements using the EndoPAT device in healthy volunteers and stroke patients, repeated measurements on day-to day (intraclass correlation coefficient ICC 0.56) showed modest but better reliability than on same day (ICC 0.25). This suggests a carryover effect if sufficient time between measurements is not applied for the vessels to regain steady vascular state [189]. This observation was also demonstrated in a study of 18 patients with stable CAD[190].

64



Figure 7. Automatic analysis of RHI (reactive hyperaemia index) using pre and post occlusion PAT signals in control and test arms.

3.6 Cardiac function

Measurement of NT-proBNP and transthoracic echocardiography (TTE) were performed at baseline and 12 months to assess cardiac function. Cardiomyocytes from mice used in preclinical studies have indicated that telomerase deficiency and short telomeres are crucial for the emergence of heart failure [191]. Patients with chronic heart failure have shorter telomere length compared to age and gender-matched controls with incremental attrition according to the presence and extent of CAD.

Patients underwent 2-dimensional (2D) transthoracic echocardiography at baseline and 12 months, using the Phillips Affiniti 70 and GE Vivid E95 ultrasound system. Measurements were performed in either a minimum of three or five cardiac cycles depending on the underlying cardiac rhythm (sinus rhythm or atrial fibrillation, respectively).

All echocardiographic images were digitally stored in DICOM format and analysed offline using TOMTEC (TOMTEC Imaging Systems, Unterschleißheim, Germany) software at the James Cook University Hospital Echocardiography Core Laboratory, by echocardiography accredited cardiology registrars (SV and BB).

Using the parasternal long axis view, 2D linear measurements of the left ventricular cavity dimensions were performed. Non-foreshortened apical 4- and 2- chamber views with a good endocardial definition were used for left ventricular volumetric assessment. Left ventricular ejection fraction was then quantified using the modified Simpson's biplane measurement. Transmitral pulsed wave Doppler from the mitral valve leaflet tips in the apical 4-chamber view was used for the measurement of peak early (E)€ and late (A) diastolic filling velocities including the E-wave deceleration time. Additionally, lateral and septal peak systolic (S'), early (E') and late (A') annular diastolic velocities were measured using the Tissue Doppler Imaging (TDI) at the lateral and septal mitral valve annulus in the apical four-chamber view. Left ventricular end-systolic global longitudinal strain (GLS) was measured using TOMTEC semiautomated software (AutoSTRAIN[©]) after selection of non-foreshortened apical 4-, 2and 3-chamber views with reasonable image quality and complete R-R cycles. Pulse waved spectral Doppler in the apical 5-chamber view was then used to allow the measurement of aortic valve closure time (AVC) for end-systolic GLS quantification. If automated endocardial tracings were deemed unsuitable adjustments to these tracings were made to allow accurate GLS measurement. If tracking of the endocardium was unsatisfactory, GLS was not measured.

3.7 Trial procedures

3.7.1 Identification and screening of participants

Potential participants were identified by the clinical team at The James Cook University Hospital following admission to hospital with ACS and having agreed to undergo coronary angiography or having already had an angiography that confirmed CAD. Patients were also identified following discharge.

3.7.2 Recruitment and consent procedures

A delegated member of the study team sent invitations to prospectively qualified participants. After the clinical research team member had fully given the patient time to consider and ask any questions, the patient was asked for written consent to participate in the trial. The process emphasized that the standard of care of the patient would be unaffected by the patient's decision. Written informed permission was obtained before any trial-specific procedures and before randomization.

The original signed consent forms were kept in the Investigator Site File, with a copy in the clinical notes and a copy given to the patient. Participants specifically consented to their GP being informed of their participation and to their samples being stored within a Biobank for future analysis. Patients had the right to exit the trial at any point and without giving a reason. General Practitioners were notified of each patient's decision to participate with their expressed consent. All patients who were offered to participate had their information entered into a screening log, along with any explanations they provided for declining or not being randomly assigned (e.g. not meeting eligibility criteria for the trial). An eCRF was created and a participant ID number was issued only to individuals who were randomised.

3.7.3 Eligibility assessment and review of coronary angiogram

All individuals were required to have a formal diagnosis of an ACS within 6 months and to undergo coronary angiography as part of standard care, which confirmed severe coronary heart disease (at least one epicardial artery stenosis of 70%). The Principal Investigator or a sub-Investigator on the delegation log confirmed patient's eligibility, including review of prior coronary angiography. Patients who provided consent but did not match the study eligibility requirements before randomisation were deemed "screen failures" and were removed from the experiment; no more data were gathered.

3.7.4 Randomisation

Patients were randomly assigned to each group using the Sealed Envelope Ltd method with a minimization technique to assure baseline comparability. The minimisation scheme accounted for:

- Gender (male or female).
- Type of ACS (STEMI or NSTEMI).
- CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} (high > 45% or low \leq 45) at baseline.

Using the 24-hour, central, secure, web-based randomization method with concealed allocation, delegated and trained members of the study team randomly assigned the eligible patients. In a 1:1 ratio, eligible patients were randomly assigned to receive either the research intervention, TA-65MD®, or a placebo (control arm).

3.7.5 Blinding

The clinical study team, treating professionals, and patients were blinded to the patient's assignment to either TA-65MD® or placebo. Blinding was maintained in the randomization system, on IMP labels, and on Electronic Case Report Forms (eCRFs). With the exception of the trial Data Manager, all Newcastle Clinical Trial Unit (NCTU) personnel and the statistics team were blinded in order to facilitate accurate reporting to the independent data monitoring committee. A unique identifying code that was associated with the mechanism of study randomization was used to identify the IMP. To guarantee that the IMP was blinded, TA-65MD® and the matching placebo were identical and supplied in the same package.

3.7.6 Unblinding

In the event of medical emergencies, where patient treatment necessitated knowledge of the randomisation allocation, unblinding was implemented. Permission to reveal trial subject identities was only granted to selected personnel. Any unblinding was promptly reported to the PI, who also contacted NCTU to alert the Independent Data Monitoring and Ethics Committee and the appropriate authorities. The primary trial analysis was completed prior to unblinding.

3.7.7 Baseline assessments

Baseline evaluations were carried out at least 24 hours after the ACS diagnosis to reduce the impact of acute inflammation on trial results. Baseline blood samples were obtained a month or less before the commencement of the study therapy. Blood samples needed for flow cytometry and telomerase activity were delivered to Newcastle University on the same day and processed in accordance with the TACTIC laboratory handbook. The randomisation approach employed the baseline CD8+ TEMRA result as a stratifying variable. Before delivery, the laboratory at James Cook University Hospital prepared and frozen additional study blood samples (serum and plasma), as well as the plasma needed for the oxidative stress assay. Biological samples will be stored for up to 5 years after the end of the trial at which point, any unused samples will be destroyed.

3.7.8 Study visits

Where possible, baseline assessments, randomisation and study drug initiation were performed during the patient's index hospitalisation. This arrangement suited STEMI patients who stayed in hospital for at least 48 hours after coronary angiography. Most patients presenting with NSTEMI were discharged within 24 hours after coronary angiography and therefore were scheduled for an outpatient 'baseline study visit' at their earliest convenience. After baseline assessments were completed, those patients were invited to a 'randomisation and drug initiation' visit within a month. This arrangement was made to avoid patients waiting for several hours for the result of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} which was necessary for randomisation. Following randomisation, patients were advised to start study medication immediately and continue taking this twice daily for 12 months. Patients returned to site for study visits at months 1, 3, 6, 9 and 12 (**Table 6**). At each visit, patients were offered private taxis or had their transport costs subsidised.

	Baseline ^a	Start of	1m	3m	6 m	9 m	12 m
		study drug	(weeks	(weeks	(weeks	(weeks	(weeks
		(Day 1)	3-5)	11-15)	24-28)	37-41)	50-54)
ENROLMENT							
Eligibility screen	Х						
Informed consent	Х						
ASSESSMENTS							
Blood pressure	Х		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Capillary glucose	Х		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Physical assessment of height and	Х						
weight							
Venous sample (5mL)	Х						
CMV IgG							
Venous sample (4mL)	Х				Х		Х
CD8 TEMRA immunosenescence							
(primary outcome) ^b							
Venous sample (36 mL) CD8 and CD4	Х				Х		Х
immunosenescence (secondary							
outcomes),							
Telomere length,							
Telomerase activity							
Venous sample (4 mL)	Х				Х		Х
Oxidative stress, future use							
Venous sample (5 mL)	Х				Х		Х
Future research use- optional consent							
Venous sample (5mL) hsCRP, NT-	Х				Х		Х
proBNP							
Endothelial function (EndoPAT)	х				x		x
Echocardiography	Х						Х
INTERVENTIONS							
Randomisation- stratified	Х						
Dispensing of IMP		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Return of unused IMP/ drug adherence	1		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Adverse events evaluation			Х	Х	Х	Х	Х

Table 6. Study visit schedule, assessment and intervention[127].

3.7.9 Impact of COVID-19 and protocol amendments

During the COVID-19 pandemic, due to government guidelines, patients were unable to attend site for face-to-face visits as they were considered vulnerable due to heart disease, other comorbidities and many due to their age (>70 years). Their study visits were carried out remotely, over the telephone, by a delegated member of the site team. The period that some patients received IMP was extended so that primary and secondary outcome data could be collected when it was safe for the patients to return to site for their final visit. Patients who had not yet attended their 6-month appointment received portable blood pressure and blood glucose monitors to use at home to record their readings in accordance with the pandemic's planned course of action.

3.6 Study intervention

3.6.1 Intervention under study: TA-65MD®

Cycloastragenol 1.8% is a triterpenoid extracted from the roots of Astragalus species and is the active component of TA-65MD. It was detected in an empirical screening of plant extracts and chemicals used in traditional Chinese medicine. TA-65MD is a telomerase activator. Patients in the intervention group received 8mg of TA-65MD twice daily. The matched placebo was created to be identical to TA-65MD® in terms of appearance, flavour, aroma, labelling and packaging.

3.6.2 Investigational Medicinal Product and Packaging

For the purposes of this trial, TA-65MD[®] 8 mg BD (T.A. Sciences. Inc, New York), and the matched placebo were treated as IMP. T.A. Sciences. Inc, New York formulated and manufactured the IMP; QPS Netherlands BV was responsible for packing, labelling and supplying the IMP for the trial. Study drugs were securely stored at The James Cook University Hospital Pharmacy with temperature controls and continuous temperature monitoring. A supply of IMP was allocated to participants upon receipt of a study specific prescription.

3.6.3 Safety data

According to the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, which is overseen by the United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA), an independent expert panel found that TA-65MD is Generally Recognized as Safe (GRAS) for use in a medical food. The designation of "Generally Recognized as Safe" was supported by significant animal and human clinical evidence from T.A. Sciences, Inc. The safety of TA-65MD was evaluated in a 1-year observational trial including 114 adults[192]. No adverse events associated with TA-65MD were observed at doses up to 50 mg daily. A randomised placebo-controlled trial including 117 adult volunteers also evaluated safety, and there were no abnormalities of liver, renal or metabolic functions over the course of a year [163]. The potential for TA-65MD to activate telomerase poses a theoretical risk of activating cancerous cells but this has not been proven[160] [193] [194]

A controlled in vivo cancer study using 5ml/kg of CAG or sham medication given by oral gavage for up to 40 days in mice xenografted with 4 different human tumours (lung, colon, breast and prostate) suggested a trend toward tumour growth retardation in two cancer types and no statistically significant negative effect on body weight or tumour size in other cell lines (Internal T.A. Sciences document 2008).

3.6.4 Known side effects

There are no known severe side effects associated with TA-65MD. It may have an impact on blood pressure and blood sugar levels (Clinical Investigator Brochure, T.A. Sciences 2017) although this has not been proven in trials. In an observational study, two subjects who voluntarily increased their daily TA-65MD® consumption to 100 mg/day—a level twice the intended dose for this observational study—reported feeling "anxious" shortly after. The feelings disappeared in both subjects when daily consumption was reduced to 50 mg/day. [163]. No product related toxicity was reported in two randomized placebo-controlled study over 1 year study duration[164], [195]

3.7 Administration and adherence

Participants were advised to take the IMP immediately following the completion of all baseline assessments and randomisation. TA-65MD 8 mg or matched placebo was taken as one capsule twice daily (morning and evening) for 12 months. Patients were prescribed IMP at baseline, 1, 3, 6 and 9 months following the start of the intervention. Each participant's adherence was determined based on the number of returned capsules at each visit.

3.8 Withdrawal of participants

Participants were informed of their right to withdraw from the trial at any point for any reason, and without justification. Participants were withdrawn for the following reasons:

- Inter-current illness preventing the participant from completing study procedures,
- Unacceptable side effects caused by the IMP
- The participant became ineligible between randomisation and start of study treatment
- Suspected unexpected serious adverse reactions occurred
- Protocol violations

• Any other reason that would compromise participant safety or the validity of the results

Patients were asked upon withdrawal:

- To return all unused trial drug
- Whether further data can continue to be collected from their medical records
- Whether samples collected for future research may still be analysed

3.9 Pharmacovigilance

All AEs were documented in the participants' medical notes and electronic Case Report Forms from the day of randomisation until the last visit or withdrawal. AEs considered related to the IMP were followed until resolution, a stable outcome or death. All AEs were assessed for severity, causality, expectedness, and seriousness by an Investigator. Causality of each AE was determined by a medically qualified individual using the definitions listed in **Table 7**.

Relationship	Description
Unrelated	The event is not considered to be related to the IMP and there is no evidence of any causal relationship.
Unlikely to be related	The event is considered unlikely to be related to the IMP; there is little evidence to suggest a causal relationship or there is another reasonable explanation for the event (e.g. the participant's clinical condition, other concomitant treatment).
Possibly related	Although the relationship to IMP cannot be ruled out, there is some evidence to suggest a causal relationship. However, the influence of other factors such as the nature of the event, the underlying disease, concomitant medications or temporal relationship make other explanations plausible.
Probably related	The temporal relationship and an absence of a more likely explanation suggest that the IMP is the most likely cause.
Definitely related	The known effects of the IMP indicate this to be the most likely cause/ there is clear evidence to suggest a causal relationship, and other possible contributing factors can be ruled out.

 Table 7. Causality of Adverse events.

The severity of each AE was determined using the definitions in **Table 8**.

Grade	Description
Grade 1	Minor AE that does not need medical attention. It may be symptomatic but only a minor, temporary incident not requiring medical attention. Asymptomatic laboratory or radiographic findings are also included.
Grade 2	An AE which may require some medical intervention (local/non-invasive) and which is symptomatic to patient. May affect activities of daily living.
Grade 3	Significant symptoms reported, requiring medical intervention and possibly requiring hospitalisation. Medically significant and likely to be significantly affecting activities of daily living.
Grade 4	An AE that requires urgent intervention or may have life- threatening consequences.
Grade 5	Death related to the AE.

 Table 8. Definition of Adverse Event severity

3.10 Data Management

Study data were entered into each patient's medical notes and then entered onto computerised Case Report Forms. The Sealed Envelope Ltd. Red Pill system was used to develop the eCRF. The information on the eCRF and medical notes were corroborated. Patients were identified using a specific study ID, and all data sent to NCTU included only study ID, date of birth, gender, and ethnicity.

3.11 Statistical considerations

3.11.1 Sample size

A pragmatic choice was made to obtain a sample size of 90 patients. This is the minimum threshold for estimating parameters in pilot studies [196]. The parameter estimates will guide a multi-center clinical trial [127]

3.11.2 Summary of Study variables

Continuous variables were summarised using the following descriptive statistics: (nonmissing sample size), mean \pm SD (or median \pm IQR if data are skewed), maximum and minimum. The frequency and percentages (based on the non-missing sample size) of observed levels were reported for all categorical data. All summary tables were structured with a column for each treatment in the order (Treatment, Control) and were annotated with the total population size relevant to that table/treatment, excluding missing observations. All efficacy analyses and 95% confidence intervals were for the purpose of guidance and the focus was on the estimated effects rather than statistical significance. All analyses were performed on a PC running Microsoft Windows 10, and the statistical programming code R was used for the analysis.

3.11.3 Primary analysis

The proportion of terminally differentiated CD8⁺ effector memory cells (CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}) was calculated from the total number of peripheral blood CD8⁺ T cells in each blood sample, thus, it was treated as a continuous outcome. Therefore, a linear mixed effect model assuming Gaussian distribution and identity link with minimising factors as predictors was used for the primary analysis using intention-to-treat principles to quantify change in proportion of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} from baseline. Only the primary endpoint was used to characterise patients who had missing data, with further sensitivity analyses to check the impact of the missing data. The interaction effect between time

points and the trial arm variables in the model shows the main effect of treatment (TA-65MD® – Placebo) over time. If the treatment effect is significant, it shows the proportion of the CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} has changed over time using TA-65MD® compared to Placebo.

3.11.4 Secondary outcome analysis

The secondary outcomes were summarised by treatment group. Specifically, N, mean \pm SD, median \pm IQR, minimum and maximum were reported. Continuous secondary outcomes were analysed using linear mixed-effects models to consider the follow-up time effect and intra-patient correlation. Negative binomial models were used for count data and logistic regression models for binary data. All models accounted for stratification variables used in the randomisation scheme. The coefficients and their associated confidence intervals were reported for each variable included in the models.

3.11.5 Timing of Analyses

All data were analysed at the end of the study. No interim analysis was conducted for this trial. Where laboratory outcomes could not be measured due to the impact of COVID on access to expertise, these were analysed later and added to the final dataset for the trial.

3.11.6 Covid-19 restrictions

Due to the national lockdown starting from 23rd March 2020 and issues in scheduling appointments and collecting the blood samples, some patients had their last follow up visit at maximum 15 months. In addition, patients were advised to attend their follow up visits when they were able to safely attend the hospital. The impact of final CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} sample collections at 15 months (rather than 12 months due to Covid-19) was explored using a linear model assuming Gaussian distribution and identity link.

3.11.7 Full Analysis Population

All analyses of primary and secondary outcomes were based on the full analysis population following the intention-to-treat principle. Hence, all patients were analysed according to their random allocation to either treatment or control group independent of whether they had received the treatment or not.

3.11.8 Per-Protocol Population

The Per-protocol population is defined as all subjects who took the drug continuously, and at the required dose until the final trial visit. Patients who stopped taking the drug for periods of time, or who stopped their trial medication early were excluded from the analysis. This will result in a smaller sample size and potential loss of statistical power and will only be considered for the primary outcome.

3.11.9 Subgroup analysis

Subgroup analysis on proportion of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} was conducted for type of ACS (STEMI or NSTEMI) and CMV (+ or -) at 12 months using linear mixed-effects models to estimate change from baseline between TA-65MD® vs placebo.

3.11.10 Missing Data

The proportion of missing data was tabulated in each arm. Analysis was performed both when missing data were ignored and when they were included. The impact of missing data was sensitised using multiple imputation techniques.

3.11.11 Methods to Minimise Bias

The trial statistician remained blinded to any randomisation and treatment group allocation until the end of data analysis to reduce accidental bias. The primary analyses and summary statistics were also reproduced using different models.

3.11.12 Treatment Compliance

At day 1 and at months 1, 3, 6, 9 and 12, study drug adherence was recorded by measuring Start date, Start dose time, End date, End dose time, Number of capsules dispensed, and Number of capsules returned as discrete variables and whether the patient took all doses on all days. Adherence and compliance to treatment at each visit were determined by whether a patient had taken at least 80% of their required doses during the trial.

3.11.13 Complier Average Causal Effects (CACE)

In randomised trials with imperfect compliance, the intention-to-treat (ITT) parameter may underestimate the effectiveness of an intervention because some patients, in either trial arm, may not adhere to their assigned treatment. The ITT principle provides the most robust estimate of the impact of the two treatments on change in proportion of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}, but it may not provide the actual difference between the two treatments when patients were adhered to less than 80% of their drug allocated doses post-randomisation. Complier average causal effect (CACE) analysis was performed to estimate the true impact of treatment on change in proportion of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}. CACE analysis allows unbiased assessment of intervention effect by weighting the intention-to-treat results by the proportion of compliers and non-compliers; where compliance is identified as taking at least 80% of allocated doses of TA-65MD.

3.11.14 Safety Analyses

The protocol mandated that the trial would stop if a patient died from a TA65-MD treatment-related event or if two patients experienced the same SUSAR with severe or life-threatening consequences. Safety data was not subject to statistical analysis but was summarised by arm and line listed at each severity category. For AEs occurring on multiple occasions, the rates of occurrence in each arm were reported.

The descriptive statistics of following variables were presented:

- AE
- AE severity
- AE causality
- Expectedness in relation to foreseeable AEs
- Suspected Unexpected Serious Adverse Reactions (SUSAR).

3.12 Summary of Changes to the Protocol

Duration of the trial and participation

The treatment period was extended due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Some patients continued the IMP for longer than 12 months to facilitate a final visit evaluation. <u>Patient Assessments</u> Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, patients were unable to attend hospital for their faceto-face follow up visits. The research team conducted AE assessment, changes to concomitant medications and IMP compliance assessment over the telephone. However, blood samples, endothelial function assessment and echocardiogram that were due to occur at the 6- and 12-month visits were carried out when the patients were able to safely attend hospital.

Receiving IMP

Patients were unable to attend site for face-to-face visits at some points during the COVID-19 pandemic, Instead, IMP was delivered to patients. The site team also dispensed additional kits to ensure a continuous supply of IMP.

Statistical Analysis

Primary outcome of immunosenescence at 1 year was assessed at a later timepoint for some patients due to COVID-19 pandemic.

<u>Consent</u>

Patients provided additional verbal consent to their continuation in the trial beyond 12 months.

Chapter Four Results

4.1 Trial progress

Site initiation visit was performed on 11/1/2019. Patient recruitment started 21/1/2019 and was completed 17/3/2020 (**Figure 8**). The final trial visit was 18/3/2021. Of 310 patients assessed for eligibility, 90 patients were randomised to placebo or TA-65 and 81 patients completed primary outcome sample analyses (**Figure 9**). No patients were lost to follow up; 15 patients (7 from placebo group and 8 from TA-65) discontinued trial medications (**Table 9**) and of those, 7 attended for primary outcome sample analyses. Due to COVID-19 related trial visit restrictions, 20 patients (10 in each group) continued trial medication for 15 months to allow measurement of final endpoints. Endpoint analyses were completed on 22/7/2021.



Figure 8: Recruitment progress





Reasons for stopping IMP	Notes			
Patient decision	AE included joint pain,			
AE- 5	chest infection, pulmonary			
Personal choice – 5	embolism, nausea,			
Other- 1	proctitis			
Principal investigator	Two patients had			
decision Cancer	undiagnosed cancer at			
diagnosis – 3	time of randomisation			
IDMEC decision	Known but undeclared			
Inclusion criteria not met	low grade prostate cancer			
- 1	at baseline			

Table 9: Reasons for stopping IMP before schedule. IMP= Investigational Medicinal Product; AE= adverse event; IDMEC = independent data monitoring and events committee.

4.2 Baseline characteristics

The median age of patients who underwent randomization was 71 years, 16.7% were women, 72.2 % were CMV seropositive (**Table 10**). All participants were of white ethnicity. The placebo group included more smokers or ex-smokers (82.2% vs. 62.2%), hyperlipidaemia (73.3% vs. 55.6%) and more previous MI (24.4% vs. 11.1%). There was a high usage of evidence-based ACS drug treatment in both groups.

	Placebo	TA-65			
Baseline characteristics	(11-45)	(N-43)			
Age median v (IQR)	714(67)	70.9 (6.6)			
Male sex $n(\%)$	38 (84 4)	37 (82.2)			
BML mean (SD)	27 3 (4 2)	28 4 (4 8)			
Eamily history of IHD n (%)	19 (42 2)	20 (44 4)			
Current or ex-smoker n (%)	37 (82 2)	28 (62 2)			
Past medical history, n (%)					
Atrial fibrillation or flutter	6 (13.3)	1 (2.2)			
Hypertension	21 (46.7)	24 (53.3)			
Hyperlipidaemia	33 (73.3)	25 (55.6)			
Type 2 diabetes mellitus	5 (11.1)	8 (17.8)			
Previous MI	11 (24.4)	5 (11.1)			
Previous PCI	6 (13.3)	7 (15.6)			
Previous CABG	6 (13.3)	2 (4.4)			
PVD	2 (4.4)	4 (8.9)			
Previous TIA or CVA	5 (11.1)	2 (4.4)			
COPD or asthma	6 (13.3)	7 (15.6)			
CMV seropositive	34 (75.6)	31 (68.9)			
Baseline medications, n(%)					
Aspirin	45 (100)	45 (100)			
P2Y12 inhibitors	44 (98)	45 (100)			
Statins	44 (98)	45 (100)			
ACE-inhibitors/ARB	43 (96)	43 (96)			
Clinical measurements, mean (SD)					
Systolic BP. mmHg	119 (17)	123 (17)			
Diastolic BP, mmHg	72 (11)	72 (10)			
Glucose, mmol/L	6.8 (1.5)	7.1 (2.3)			
Total cholesterol, mmol/L	4.5 (1.2)	4.4 (1.3)			
LDL-C, mmol/L	2.5 (1.2)	2.6 (1.1)			
HDL-C, mmol/L	1.3 (0.7)	1.1 (0.3)			

Table 10. Comparison of baseline characteristics between placebo and TA-65groups.

4.3 ACS characteristics

There were 47 (52.2%) NSTEMIs and 43 (47.8%) STEMIs with a predominance of single vessel disease (53.3%). Most patients (86.7%) underwent PCI.

	Placebo	TA-65
	(N=45)	(N=45)
ACS type, n(%)		
NSTEMI	23 (51.1)	24 (53.3)
STEMI	22 (48.9)	21 (46.7)
Presenting ECG		
ST elevation/LBBB	24 (53.3)	24 (53.3)
ST depression	3 (6.7)	1 (2.2)
T wave inversion	7 (15.6)	10 (22.2)
No acute	11 (24.4)	10 (22.2)
Infarct location, n (%)		
Anterior	14 (31.1)	14 (31.1)
Non anterior	27 (60.0)	23 (51.1)
Unknown	4 (8.9)	8 (17.8)
No. of vessel disease, n (%)		
One	26 (57.8)	22 (48.9)
Тwo	16 (35.6)	15 (33.3)
Three	3 (6.7)	8 (17.8)
ACS treatment, n (%)		
PCI	41 (91.1)	37 (82.2)
Medical	4 (8.9)	6 (13.3)
CABG	0 (0)	2 (4.4)

 Table 11. Comparison of ACS characteristics between placebo and TA-65 groups.

4.4 PCI characteristics

PCI was performed in 41 and 37 patients in the placebo and TA-65 groups respectively. Most PCI were performed via the radial access (97%). Number of lesions attempted were similar in both groups. Median number of stents were higher in the TA-65 group (2 vs 1).

	Placebo (N=41)	TA-65 (N=37)
No. of vessels attempted, median (IQR)	1 (0)	1 (0)
Vessel attempted		
LMS Proximal LAD Other LAD LC RCA Vein graft	2 (4.9) 4 (9.7) 9 (21.9) 11 (26.8) 13 (31.7) 2 (4.9)	2 (5.4) 8 (21.6) 6 (16.2) 4 (10.8) 15 (40.5) 2 (5.4)
No. of lesions attempted, median (IQR)	1 (0)	1 (0)
No. of drug eluting stents, median (IQR)	1 (1)	2 (1)
Maximum target vessel diameter, mean (SD), mm	3.6 (0.7)	3.7 (0.6)
Total stent length, mean (SD), mm	36.7 (22.3)	43.3 (23.7)

Table 12: Procedure details for percutaneous coronary intervention performed in TA-65 and placebo groups. LMS= Left main stem, LAD= Left anterior descending artery,LC= Left circumflex, RCA= Right coronary artery

4.5 Effect on primary endpoint

4.5.1 Baseline percentage CD8+ TEMRA

There was a high percentage of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} (>45%) in both groups at baseline (77.8%) (**Figure 10**). This reflects the expected high burden of senescent cells in post ACS elderly patients.



Figure 10: Bar plot for CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} baseline stratifying variable within trial arms.

4.5.2 Primary analysis

Percent CD8 ⁺ T _{EMRA}												
Time Points		Pla	acebo		TA-65			Treatment effect				
	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	B-A: Change from Baseline Diff(95% Cl)			
Baseline	45	59.1(19.31)		45	58.1(21.66)		90	58.6(20.41)				
12 months	41	61.01(19.77)	2.2(-0.13,4.52)	40	60.85(21.02)	2.03(-1.36,5.51)	81	60.93(20.27)	-0.2(-4.25,3.89)			

Table 13. Treatment effect on the primary endpoint in placebo and TA-65 groups.

The treatment effect on the primary outcome was estimated as -0.2, showing that TA-65 treatment decreased the percentage of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} as compared to placebo from baseline to 12 month, however it was not a significant effect. There were no significant differences in the percentage of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} in both groups at 12 months compared to baseline.

4.5.3 Effect of minimisation factors

Variable	Effect estimate	95% CI
Gender (Male vs Female)	2.90	(-5.69,11.49)
ASC type (STEMI vs NSTEMI)	-3.42	(-9.78,2.93)
CD8 ⁺ T _{EMRA} Baseline (low ≤45 vs high > 45%)	-30.21	(-37.79, -22.64)

Table 14. Effect estimate of minimisation factors.

Gender and ACS type did not significantly affect the outcome. A low baseline CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} decreased the outcome compared to high baseline CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} .

4.5.4 Analysis considering 3 time points

Percent CD8 ⁺ T _{EMRA}												
Time Points		F	Placebo	TA-65			Treatment effect					
	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% Cl)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)			
Baseline	45	59.1(19.31)		45	58.1(21.66)		90	-1(29.53)				
6 months	36	58.97(18.52)	1.59(-0.58,3.73)	37	64.26(18.66)	2.67(-0.55,6)	73	5.82(25.07)	1.07(-2.79,5)			
12 months	41	61.01(19.77)	2.19(0.14,4.24)	40	60.85(21.02)	1.85(-1.3,5.05)	81	- 1.18(29.49)	-0.35(-4.08,3.4)			

Table 15. Treatment effect on the primary endpoint in placebo and TA-65 groups.

The power of the hypothesis testing was increased by analysing 3 time points. In the placebo group, the mean percentage of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} significantly increased by 2.19 from baseline to 12 months. The treatment effect was still a non-significant effect from baseline to 12 months.

4.5.5 Subgroup analysis

Percent CD8 ⁺ T _{EMRA}											
Sub Groups	Time Points		Arm	Α		Arm B			Total		
		n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	B-A: Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	
	Baseline	22	58.27(17.69)		21	54.23(21.68)		43	56.29(19.61)		
ACS(STEMI)	6 month	17	61.25(18.84)	2.26(- 1.02,5.54)	18	61.84(18.75)	4.53(0.57,8.63)	35	61.55(18.52)	2.31(- 2.79,7.49)	
	12 month	20	61.59(18.85)	2.93(- 0.16,6.02)	20	59.89(19.87)	4.32(0.49,8.23)	40	60.74(19.14)	1.4(-3.46,6.31)	
		n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	B-A: Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	
	Baseline	23	59.9(21.1)		24	61.5(21.52)		47	60.72(21.1)		
ACS(NSTEMI)	6 month	19	56.93(18.5)	1.02(- 1.89,3.88)	19	66.55(18.79)	0.91(-4.06,6.06)	38	61.74(19.03)	-0.1(- 5.79,5.69)	
	12 month	21	60.45(21.06)	1.52(- 1.26,4.29)	20	61.81(22.58)	-0.57(-5.5,4.4)	41	61.12(21.55)	-2.09(- 7.64,3.49)	

Table 16. Treatment effect on the primary endpoint in placebo and TA-65 groups stratified to ACS type.

		n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	B-A: Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)
	Baseline	34	64.88(16.9)		31	64.47(19.93)		65	64.69(18.26)	
CMV(Positive)	6 month	28	64.21(15.87)	1.51(- 0.75,3.75)	26	69.64(16.85)	0.32(-3.35,4.19)	54	66.82(16.42)	-1.2(-5.42,3.1)
	12 month	31	66.77(15.88)	2.09(- 0.07,4.26)	28	64.62(21.63)	-0.28(-3.9,3.41)	59	65.75(18.69)	-2.39(- 6.49,1.74)
		n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	B-A: Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)
	Baseline	11	41.23(15.26)		14	44(18.99)		25	42.78(17.16)	
CMV(Negative)	6 month	8	40.63(15.81)	1.9(- 4.08,7.62)	11	51.55(17.05)	7.84(1.97,13.83)	19	46.95(17.01)	6.17(- 2.05,14.62)
	12 month	10	43.13(20.67)	2.6(- 2.86,7.87)	12	52.06(17.26)	6.77(1.14,12.65)	22	48(18.97)	4.21(- 3.53,12.14)

Table 17. Treatment effect on the primary endpoint in placebo and TA-65 groups stratified to CMV status.

STEMI or NSTEMI did not affect level of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} at baseline. The treatment effect on the outcome was not significant in both groups. CMV positive patients had higher levels of baseline CD8⁺ T_{EMRA}. However, CMV status did not affect the treatment effect.

4.5.6 Complier average casual effect analysis

CACE analysis assessed the treatment effect among the patients who are known as compliers. The treatment effect of TA-65 on the primary outcome was estimated as -0.2 from baseline to 12 months, however this was not a significant effect. In other words, the treatment effect stays the same over this period.

Percent CD8 ⁺ T _{EMRA}											
Time Points	Ρ	lacebo		TA-65	Total						
	Complier n/N(%)	CACE Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	Complier n/N(%)	CACE Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	Complier n/N(%)	CACE Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)					
Baseline	39/39(100)		37/37(100)		76/76(100)						
12 months	37/37(100)	2.2(-0.13,4.52)	37/37(100)	2.03(-1.36,5.51)	74/74(100)	-0.2(-4.25,3.89)					

Table 18. CACE analysis of treatment effect on primary outcome

4.5.7 Effect of missing data

The plot of missing CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} data is presented in **Figure 11**. For the analysis, a 2-stage multiple imputation with 100 imputations has been done to estimate the missing values (**Table 19**).



Figure 11. Bar plot of number of missing CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} values at each visit

Percent CD8 ⁺ T _{EMRA}									
Time Points	Placebo			TA-65			Treatment effect		
	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(P- value)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(P- value)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(P- value)
Baseline	45	59.1(19.31)		45	58.1(21.66)		90	-1(2.35)	
6 months	45	60.7(18.94)	1.6(0.16)	45	60.77(19.67)	2.66(0.11)	90	- 0.11(0.73)	0.89(0.65)
12 months	45	61.25(19.23)	2.15(0.04)	45	60.01(21.34)	1.9(0.24)	90	- 1.33(2.03)	-0.33(0.86)

 Table 19. Summary of sensitivity analysis on percentage CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} using multiple imputation

4.6 Effect on T subpopulations

4.6.1 Effect on % CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ cell subtypes

In both groups, CD8⁺ T cells consist predominantly of senescent CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} while the majority of CD4 T cells are naïve and central memory cells. There were no significant changes at 12 months in all % CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T cell subsets (**Table 20**).

T-lymphocyte subset, % of	Placebo			TA-65			
parent population (SD)							
	Baseline	6 months	12 months	Baseline	6 months	12 months	
	N=45	N=36	N=41	N=45	N=37	N=40	
CD8⁺	24.1(14.3)	20.9(11.4)	20.1(10.2)	26.9(15.2)	26.1(16.4)	24.4(14.0)	
CD8 ⁺ T _N	7.23(6.1)	5.88(4.31)	5.95(4.02)	6.88(5.08)	6.44(4.51)	6.17(4.45)	
СD8⁺ Т _{СМ}	11.54(7.5)	11.3(7.0)	11.1(7.8)	12.1(9.8)	10.4(7.7)	11.0(8.4)	
СD8 ⁺ Тем	22.1(11.8)	23.8(12.0)	22.0(12.0)	22.9(15.2)	18.9(11.5)	21.9(16.0)	
CD8 ⁺ Temra	59.1 (19.3)	59.0 (18.5)	61.0 (19.8)	58.1 (21.7)	64.3 (18.7)	60.8 (21.0)	
CD4 ⁺	64.3(14.7)	66.5(12.7)	65.98(12.7)	61.06(14.8)	59.8(16.2)	61.9(15.1)	
CD4 ⁺ T _N	42.3(14.3)	45.25(15.0)	46.95(14.2)	40(16.0)	41.8(15.0)	44.6(15.5)	
СD4⁺ Тсм	42.7(13.0)	41.5(13.0)	39.8(13.9)	42.4(14.6)	42.8(14.1)	41.3(13.9)	
СD4+ Тсм	12.3(6.9)	10.9(6.4)	10.6(5.9)	14(13.7)	11.73(9.5)	10.5(9.0)	
CD4 ⁺ Temra	2.6(3.8)	2.3(3.3)	2.6(4.3)	3.6(6.7)	3.6(7.3)	3.61(8.1)	

Table 20. Raw data showing the proportion of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T-lymphocytes subsets (% of parent population) identified by flow cytometry. Results shown as the mean value for each treatment arm at each time point.

4.6.2 Effect on lymphocytes

In the placebo group, the mean total lymphocyte count changed from 1686 to 1640 cells/ μ L (modelled as -45, 95% CI: -150 – 60) over 12 months. In the TA-65 group, this increased significantly from 1666 to 1914 cells/ μ L (modelled as +240, 95% CI: 109 – 374) (**Table 21**, **Figure 13**). The treatment effect at 12 months compared to baseline was estimated as +285 cells/ μ L (95% CI: 117 – 452). This was due to increases of similar magnitude in all major populations of lymphocytes in the TA-65 group: total T-lymphocytes (+14.0%), CD4+ (+14.0%) and CD8+ T-lymphocytes (+13.7%), B-lymphocytes (+14.3%) and natural killer cells (+15.9%) (**Figure 12**).

	Placebo			TA-65			
Cell type, cells/µL (SD)	Baseline	6 months	12 months	Baseline	6 months	12 months	
	N=45	N=36	N=42	N=45	N=37	N=40	
Lymphocytes	1686.0 (591.2)	1609.1 (543.8)	1640.6 (596.1)	1666.3 (594.1)	1762.9 (495.4)	1914 (571.8)	
T-lymphocytes: CD3 ⁺	1270.7 (488.3)	1212.3 (465.6)	1241.5 (504.1)	1208.8 (462.0)	1307.0 (405.1)	1392.8 (444.0)	
CD3 ⁺ CD4 ⁺ CD8 ⁻	801.9 (345.4)	800.9 (333.7)	811.2 (361.9)	731.2 (291.9)	769.5 (269.9)	831.9 (284.6)	
CD3 ⁺ CD4 ⁺ CD8 ⁻ CD28 ⁻	53.5 (101.8)	41.8 (55.1)	48.5 (76.4)	37.2 (59.3)	46.0 (67.4)	50.6 (84.5)	
CD3 ⁺ CD4 ⁻ CD8 ⁺	391.1 (286.7)	339.4 (253.8)	355.0 (236.4)	396.7 (263.0)	442.9 (290.5)	472.9 (292.1)	
CD3 ⁺ CD4 ⁻ CD8 ⁺ CD28 ⁻	64.8 (19.57)	64.9 (19.08)	65.81 (19.74)	58.16 (22.83)	64.87 (18.51)	64.02 (21.09)	
NK cells: CD3 ⁻ CD16 ⁺ CD56 ⁺	245.3 (129.5)	217.6 (101.7)	227.3 (122.8)	288.2 (174.5)	286.4 (157.6)	324.0 (201.3)	
B-lymphocytes: CD3 ⁻ CD19 ⁺	155.2 (93.3)	163 (93.9)	157.2 (86.5)	155.2 (103.1)	155.3 (91.6)	181.1 (121.4)	

Table 21. Raw data showing the absolute counts of adaptive immune cells as measured by TruCount flow cytometry. Results shown as

 the mean value for each treatment arm at each time point.



Figure 12 - The proportionate change in mean cell counts at each visit compared to baseline per treatment arm. The change in mean cell counts at 6 and 12 months, as a proportion of mean value at baseline for each treatment arm.



Figure 13. Treatment effect of TA-65MD on absolute counts of lymphocytes after 6 and 12 months of treatment. The estimated change in the outcomes and their associated 95% confidence interval among the patients treated with TA-65MD compared to Placebo at 6 month and 12 months compared to baseline. If for an outcome, after a particular visit, the associated 95% CI does not include zero, it shows the estimated treatment effect has significantly changed over the time.

4.6.3 Effect on innate immunity

In contrast to lymphocytes, neutrophil granulocytes, classical as well as non-classical monocytes were reduced after 6 and 12 months compared to baseline (**Table 22**) but did not differ significantly at 12 months between treatment arms (**Figure 14**).

	Placebo			TA-65			
Cell type, cells/µL (SD)	Baseline	6 months	12 months	Baseline	6 months	12 months	
	N=45	N=36	N=42	N=45	N=37	N=40	
Monocytes: CD3 ⁻ CD4 ⁺ CD19 ⁻ CD45 ⁺	662.1 (209.4)	571.2 (162.5)	537.8 (111.6)	640.6 (267.5)	529.3 (171.1)	495.5 (141.5)	
Classical: CD3 ⁻ CD4 ⁺ CD19 ⁻ CD45 ⁺ CD16 ^{low}	532.0 (177.9)	460.9 (149.5)	442.0 (99.7)	523.3 (230.5)	462.7 (221.1)	407.3 (111.6)	
Non-classical: CD3 ⁻ CD4 ⁺ CD19 ⁻ CD45 ⁺ CD16 ^{high}	25.5 (23.5)	17.7 (27.6)	14.4 (21.6)	22.2 (27.6)	19.68 (24.3)	14.62 (20.7)	
Intermediate: CD3 ⁻ CD4 ⁺ CD19 ⁻ CD45 ⁺ CD16 ^{int}	89.9 (48.7)	83.8 (47.8)	76.0 (44.4)	82.78 (48.8)	87.05 (59.9)	75.83 (47.6)	
Neutrophils	5696.5	4933.8	4606.8	5778.9	4806.6	4348.7	
	(1941.4)	(1566.6)	(1209.2)	(2365.1)	(1856.3)	(1101.4)	

Table 22. Raw data showing the absolute counts of innate immune cells as measured by TruCount flow cytometry. Results shown as the mean value for each treatment arm at each time point.



Figure 14. Treatment effect of TA-65MD on absolute counts of neutrophils and monocytes after 6 and 12 months of treatment.

4.7 Effect on high-sensitive C-reactive protein

High-sensitive C-reactive protein levels were similar in TA-65MD and placebo groups at baseline (11.9 vs 10.9 mg/L). After 12 months of treatment, hsCRP levels in patients taking TA-65MD were 62.1% lower than in those taking placebo (1.1 vs 2.9 mg/L). The reduction in hsCRP during 12 months of treatment was estimated to be 2.95 mg/L greater in the TA-65MD arm (95% CI for treatment effect: -12.11 – 6.21).

STEMI patients had higher baseline levels of hsCRP (18.1 and 17.9 mg/L for placebo and TA-65, respectively) than NSTEMI patients (4.4 and 6.7 mg/L). In STEMI patients, the mean hsCRP value at 12 months was 71.8% lower in the TA-65MD group compared to placebo (1.1 vs 3.9mg/L); in NSTEMI patients, this was 45.0% lower (1.1 vs 2.0 mg/L) (**Table 23, Figure 15**).

We also observed an interesting trend in the TA-65 group, where each increase in lymphocyte count of 100 cells per microliter, or 0.1 $\times 10^{9}$ /mL, correlated with a 0.95 mg/L greater decrease in hsCRP between baseline and 12 months, although this correlation was not statistically significant (95% CI: -2.28 – 0.42) (**Table 24**).
High-sensitivity CRP											
ACS subtype	Time Points	Placebo				TA-65			Treatment effect		
		n	Mean (SD)	Change from Baseline Diff (95% CI)	n	Mean (SD)	Change from Baseline Diff (95% Cl)	n	Mean (SD)	Change from Baseline Diff (95% CI)	
	Baseline	20	18.1 (33.0)	-	20	17.9 (34.7)	-	40	18.0 (33.4)	-	
STEMI	6 months	17	5.6 (14.1)	-11.2 (-24.5, 2.1)	17	1.9 (3.3)	-16.2 (-29.3,-3.1)	34	3.8 (10.3)	-4.2 (-23.0, 14.5)	
	12 months	20	3.9 (9.0)	-13.4 (-26.1, - 0.7)	20	1.1 (1.0)	-16.8 (-29.3,-4.2)	40	2.5 (6.5)	-3.0 (-20.9, 15.0)	
	Baseline	22	4.4 (6.4)	-	23	6.7(12.7)	-	45	5.6 (10.1)	-	
NSTEMI	6 months	19	1.4 (1.4)	-3.0 (-5.5, -0.6)	19	1.5 (1.4)	-5.3 (-9.9,-0.6)	38	1.4 (1.4)	-2.3 (-7.5, 3.0)	
	12 months	22	2.0 (2.6)	-2.5 (-4.8, -0.1)	20	1.1 (0.9)	-5.6 (-10.2,-0.9)	42	1.6 (2.0)	-3.1 (-8.2, 2.0)	

 Table 23. Effect of TA-65 on hsCRP stratified to ACS subtype.



Figure 15. Mean hsCRP values at baseline, 6 months and 12 months in each treatment group, split by MI type. STEMI = ST-elevation myocardial infarction. NSTEMI = non-ST elevation myocardial infarction.

	High-sensitivity CRP							
Time Points	Time Points Placebo		TA-65			Treatment effect		
	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline for one unit increase in Lymphocytes (95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline for one unit increase in Lymphocytes (95% CI)	n	Change from Baseline for one unit increase in Lymphocytes Diff(95% CI)
Baseline	42	10.93 (23.92)	-	43	11.92 (25.69)	-	85	-
12 months	42	2.87 (6.46)	0.0001 (-0.0118 – 0.012)	40	1.13 (0.94)	-0.0095 (-0.023 – 0.004)	82	-0.009 (-0.027 – 0.009)

Table 24. Effect of lymphocyte count on change in CRP between baseline and 12 months. In the placebo group, increased lymphocyte count was not associated with reduction in CRP. In the TA-65 group, a one unit (cell/microliter) increase in total lymphocyte count was associated with a 0.0095mg/L reduction in hsCRP, although this was not statistically significant.

4.8 Effect on endothelial function

Mean baseline RHI was 1.85. Eight (9%) patients had RHI < 1.35 considered to be highly sensitive and specific for coronary endothelial dysfunction. The treatment effect on RHI is estimated as 0.06 from baseline to 6 months and 0.03 from baseline to 12 months (**Table 25**). However, the change is not statistically significant. Moreover, there are no significant changes at 6 and 12 months in both groups.

Endothelial Function (RHI)									
Time Points	s Placebo			TA-65			Treatment effect		
	n	Mean (SD)	Change from Baseline Diff (95% CI)	n	Mean (SD)	Change from Baseline Diff (95% CI)	n	Mean (SD)	Change from Baseline Diff (95% CI)
Baseline	45	1.85 (0.51)	-	44	1.93 (0.53)	-	89	0.08 (0.56)	-
6 months	35	1.73 (0.49)	-0.1 (-0.31,0.09)	37	1.87 (0.35)	-0.03 (- 0.22,0.15)	72	0.13 (0.63)	0.06 (-0.21,0.33)
12 months	37	1.82 (0.51)	-0.03 (- 0.22,0.17)	39	1.95 (0.64)	0 (-0.18,0.19)	76	0.14 (0.86)	0.03 (-0.23,0.3)

Table 25. Endothelial function, as measured b	y reactive hyperaemia index (RHI)	, in placebo and TA-65 arms at t	paseline, 6 months and
12 months.			

4.9 Effect on telomerase activity

Telomerase activity did not change significantly from baseline to 12 months in either group. The estimated change in telomerase activity was +22.9 (95% CI -91.8 – 136.0) in the placebo group, and +18.5 (-89.4 – 125.9) in the TA-65MD group (**Table 26**). Overall, there was no treatment effect with TA-65 (-4.82, 95% CI: -160.2 – 151.08).

Time Points	Placebo			TA-65			Treatment effect		
	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)
Baseline	41	540.56(378.89)		42	524.76(306.13)		83	-39.87(401.2)	
6 months	36	559.39(332.15)	12.02(- 97.33,122.06)	36	538.19(347.23)	27.07(- 80.13,131.41)	72	- 36.12(365.77)	14.55(- 137.68,165.09)
12 months	33	552.15(269.04)	22.91(- 91.82,136.01)	34	541.71(283.3)	18.46(- 89.44,125.94)	67	- 49.03(353.25)	-4.82(- 160.2,151.08)

Table 26. Telomerase activity in placebo and TA-65 arms at baseline, 6 months and 12 months.

4.10 Effect on NT proBNP

There was a reduction of NT-proBNP from 988 to 299pg/mL after 12 months (69.7% reduction) in the TA-65 group (**Table 27**). A smaller reduction of 45.1% was seen in the placebo group (947pg/mL to 520pg/mL). However, the treatment effect of TA-65 after 12 months was not statistically significant (-303, 95% CI: -746 – 142). Analysis by ACS type and CMV status showed no significant change in treatment effect.

NT proBNP									
Time Points	Placebo			TA-65			Treatment effect		
	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)
Baseline	45	947.4(1084.47)		45	988.09(1408.65)		90	40.69(1813.84)	
6 months	36	262.08(302.74)	-579.08(- 903.28,- 263.37)	36	277.14(328.78)	-738.55(- 1065.68,- 403.57)	72	15.28(470)	-159.02(- 618.97,310.78)
12 months	42	519.95(1439.06)	-421.88(-724,- 118.76)	40	299.08(348.82)	-713.68(- 1031.87,- 391.71)	82	31.54(445.24)	-302.94(- 746.2,141.8)

 Table 27. NT proBNP levels in placebo and TA-65 arms at baseline, 6 months and 12 months.

4.11 Effect on echocardiographic parameters

Treatment with TA-65 also did not produce significant effects on change in LV end diastolic volume (treatment effect estimated as +0mL, 95% CI: -0.3 - 0.3), LV ejection fraction (-2.4, 95% CI -6.3 - 1.6) and peak systolic global longitudinal strain (-0.1, 95% CI: -2.3 - 2.0) at 12 months (**Table 28**).

	Plac	ebo	ТА		
Mean (SD)	Baseline N=44	12 months N=39	Baseline N=44	12 months N=36	Treatment effect
LV end systolic dimension (M- mode), cm	3.4 (0.7)	3.5 (0.8)	3.1 (0.8)	3.3 (0.7)	0.1 (-0.2, 0.5)
LV end diastolic dimension (M- mode), cm	4.7 (0.5)	4.7 (0.6)	4.6 (0.5)	4.6 (0.7)	0.0 (-0.3, 0.3)
LV end systolic volume, mL	39.2 (15.7)	39.9 (18.8)	38.4 (18.0)	38.2 (15.6)	3.7 (-2.8,9.8)
LV end diastolic volume, mL	86.2 (21.8)	89.0 (24.2)	86.4 (24.2)	83.8 (28.8)	-1.4 (-13.1,9.6)
LV ejection fraction, %	52.2 (11.4)	54.2 (11.2)	55.7 (10.7)	56.0 (7.6)	-2.4 (-6.3,1.6)
Peak systolic global longitudinal strain, %	76	-16.4 (4.0)	-16.5 (7.4)	-18.4 (4.2)	-0.1 (-2.3, 2.0)

Table 28. Echocardiographic parameters in placebo and TA-65 arms at baseline and 12 months.

4.12 Effect on oxidative stress

Treatment with TA-65 also did not impact on oxidative stress (estimated treatment effect: +0.08, 95% CI: -0.11 – 0.26) (Table 29).

Ox_TBARS									
Time Points	Placebo			TA-65			Treatment effect		
	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)	n	Mean(SD)	Change from Baseline Diff(95% CI)
Baseline	41	0.69(0.34)		38	0.72(0.41)		79	-0.02(0.5)	
6 months	35	0.7(0.4)	-0.02(-0.15,0.1)	34	0.77(0.36)	0.05(-0.1,0.2)	69	0.05(0.53)	0.07(-0.13,0.26)
12 months	41	0.6(0.39)	-0.09(-0.2,0.03)	39	0.7(0.36)	-0.01(-0.16,0.13)	80	0.06(0.47)	0.08(-0.11,0.26)

Table 29. NT proBNP levels in placebo and TA-65 arms at baseline, 6 months and 12 months

4.13 Adverse events and clinical outcomes

There were 315 AEs reported, with fewer in the TA-65MD group compared to placebo (130 vs 185 AEs) **(Table 30)**. Most AEs were grade 1 (49.5%) or grade 2 (36.5%), were most commonly infectious, gastrointestinal or respiratory (**Table 31**), and most were unrelated to trial medication (89.8%) (**Table 32**). The number of serious AEs was similar in TA-65MD and placebo groups (19 vs 23). Fewer patients reported any grade 1-3 AEs in the TA-65MD group (**Table 33**). One patient had a grade 4 AE (respiratory failure, which resolved) and one patient died of acute myeloid leukaemia – both in the TA-65MD group but were unrelated to treatment.

Adverse Event Severity	Placebo	TA-65	Total
All Adverse Events (Grade 1-5)	185 (58.7%)	130 (41.3%)	315
Grade 1	91 (58.3%)	65 (41.7%)	156 (49.5%)
Grade 2	71 (61.7%)	44 (38.3%)	115 (36.5%)
Grade 3	23 (54.8%)	19 (45.2%)	42 (13.3%)
Grade 4	0	1 (100%)	1 (0.3%)
Grade 5	0	1 (100%)	1 (0.3%)

Table 30: Comparison of adverse events severity between treatment groups. Percentages given in placebo and TA-65 columns are as proportion of all AEs of that grade. Percentage given in Total column are as percentage of all AEs. Definition of severity grade is given in the main text.

AE classified according to organ system	Total
Cardiac	35
Respiratory	41
Vascular	11
Gastrointestinal	38
Infection	46
Nervous	19
Musculoskeletal	38
Skin	20
Psychiatric	15
Blood and lymphatics	13
Renal	6

AE classified according to organ system	Total
Other	33
Total	315

 Table 31. Total number of AEs classified according to organ system

Adverse Event Causality	Placebo (n=185)	TA-65 (n=130)	Total (n=315)
Possibly related	6	3	9
Unlikely to be related	17	6	23
Unrelated	162	121	283

Table 32. Summary of AE causality. Of 9 AEs possibly related to IMP, 8 were grade 1 severity and 1 was grade 3 severity (hospitalisation due to severe anxiety).

Adverse Event Severity	Placebo (n=45)	TA-65 (n=45)
Grade 1	36 (80%)	31(68.9%)
Grade 2	27 (60%)	24 (53.3%)
Grade 3	10 (22.2%)	7 (15.6%)
Grade 4	0 (0%)	1 (2.2%)
Grade 5	0 (0%)	1 (2.2%)

Table 33. Comparison of adverse event severity per patient between treatment groups. The number of patients in each treatment group reporting at least 1 AE of each grade.

4.14 Adherence

Adherence to trial medications were similar in both groups between month 1 and month 12 (**Table 34**).

Adherence 80% allocated	Placebo	TA-65
doses		
Month 1	42 (93.3%)	44 (97.8%)
Month 3	40 (88.9%)	43 (95.6%)
Month 6	40 (88.9%)	38 (84.4%)
Month 9	39 (86.7%)	38 (84.4%)
Month 12	39 (86.7%)	37 (82.2%)

 Table 34.
 Adherence to at least 80% of allocated drug doses.

Chapter 5 Discussion

5.1 Impact on primary endpoint

The primary endpoint of the trial, the percentage of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} did not differ between the 2 arms. CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} levels increased in the placebo group from 59% to 61% and TA-65 group from 58% to 61%. Examination of subgroup analysis by CMV and ACS type did not show any significant treatment effect of TA-65 on CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} levels. There were no treatment effect and no significant changes from baseline to 12 months in both NSTEMI and STEMI groups.

In the absence of an established biomarker of immunosenescence, we selected % CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} which epitomises immune dysregulation associated with increased clinical events such as ischemic stroke or MI. Indeed, Martin-Ruiz et al reported percentage of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} as an independent predictor of all-cause mortality in octogenarians after adjustment of known risk factors such as heart failure, cancer and frailty. The population of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} is prominent among the elderly population. TEMRA cells accumulate faster in the CD8 versus CD4 populations. In our study, CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} was defined as CD8 T cells lacking C-C chemokine receptor type 7 (CCR7) and reexpressing CD45RA. CCR7 is a chemokine receptor that controls homing to secondary lymphoid organs. CCR7- cells have immediate effector function and express receptors promoting migration to sites of inflammation. In contrast, CCR7+ cells display lymph node homing receptors. T cells that re-express CD45RA are characterised by low proliferative activity, high levels of DNA damage and loss of telomerase activity[106]. CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} accumulation is likely precipitated by chronic viral infection namely CMV. Our trial confirmed that CMV positive patients had significantly higher levels of CD8⁺ T_{EMRA} cells compared to CMV negative patients. However, we did not assess SASP markers including chemokines, cytokines and proteases. Cells measured in peripheral blood may not reflect the populations present in the atherosclerotic lesions. In carotid artery plaques of symptomatic patients, there were more activated, differentiated and exhausted T cells compared to their blood counterparts[197].

Hoffmann et al have reported on loss of $CD8^+T_{EMRA}$ post acute MI. The decline was notable in the first 30 minutes post reperfusion especially in CMV positive patients. The cells replenished at 24 hours but remained lower compared to health controls and patients with MI 3 months ago. In our study, median time from reperfusion to blood sampling was 13 days and hence, we expect CD8 TEMRA levels to stabilise after the initial acute trough. T cell depletion primarily due to an acute decrease in both CD4 and CD8 effector cells (TEM and TEMRA) was further demonstrated in 59

122

prospectively recruited STEMI patients undergoing PPCI[5]. The effector cells migrate to the infarct zone releasing proinflammatory cytokines IFN-γ and TNF-a. The loss of effector T cells was notably seen only in STEMI and not in NSTEMI. In our study, there was a large time variation in infarct to baseline blood sampling, thus precluding analysis of potential differences between STEMI and NSTEMI.

5.2 Impact on lymphocyte subsets

Our study showed that patients treated with TA-65 had an increase in the number of all lymphocyte subsets. An increased lymphocyte count enhances adaptive immunity and provides resilience against infection, cancer and cardiovascular disease [198]. Conversely, experimental studies have showed that lymphopenia provokes a dysregulated expansion of memory T cells which may induce a proinflammatory milieu and increase the risk of cardiovascular disease. Subsequently, observational studies have confirmed an association between lymphopenia and adverse cardiac outcomes. In a large retrospective cohort of over 31000 healthy Americans, relative lymphopenia <1500/uL and severe lymphopenia <= 1000/uL were associated with increased allcause mortality - age and sex adjusted HR 1.3 (95% 1.2-1.4) and 1.8 (95% CI 1.6-2.1) respectively[199] In over 15000 patients undergoing coronary angiography, relative lymphopenia and severe lymphopenia were associated with increased mortality[200]. Moreover, lymphopenia following PPCI confers poor prognosis. In a Cox regression analysis, low lymphocyte <1300 cells/uL (versus high >1910) was an independent predictor of mortality (HR 2.42, 95% CI 1.25-4.71)[5]. In the current pandemic, elderly patients with coronary artery disease are susceptible to adverse outcomes with COVID-19 infection [201]. Lymphopenia at presentation is strongly predictive of mortality and is driven by T cell depletion. In particular, T cell immunity is impaired in the elderly [202].

Of note, our study showed an increase in cytotoxic CD4CD28- and CD8CD28- T cells with TA-65 treatment. While their proinflammatory characteristics may pose a concern after ACS, these cells are important components in eradicating cells with malignant potential or infected with CMV. Considering evolving evidence, improving lymphocyte counts after ACS may improve clinical outcomes. With elderly cardiac patients especially vulnerable to COVID-19, improving immunity with TA-65 warrants further study.

5.3 Inflammation as a residual risk post ACS

In current clinical practice, secondary prevention post ACS is dominated by lipidlowering and antiplatelet therapies. However, active inflammation is a key pathological process in both atherosclerosis and ACS, thus representing an unmet therapeutic need. The CANTOS trial identified inflammation, as quantified by hsCRP, as a key determinant of residual risk. In patients with coronary artery disease and elevated hsCRP (>2 mg/l), targeting the IL-1B pathway led to a reduction in the rate of major adverse cardiovascular events. In a prespecified secondary analysis, patients with the highest on-treatment reduction in hsCRP derived the most benefit in terms of reduction in cardiovascular event rate [203]. A reduction in hsCRP to below 1.8mg/L defined a lower risk group.

Baseline hsCRP was higher in the STEMI versus NSTEMI group. This is related to the larger inflammatory response in STEMI and greater infarct size. In the TACTIC trial, the mean hsCRP was 62% lower in the treatment group (1.1 mg/L v 2.9 mg/L) at 12 months, suggesting TA-65 reclassified patients into a lower risk group. The reduction in hsCRP with TA-65 was even more pronounced in STEMI patients, at 72%. The differences were not statistically significant since the trial was not powered for examining effect on hsCRP.

Reducing inflammation after MI is expected to improve outcomes through the following mechanisms. Firstly, MI has been shown to accelerate the progression of coronary atherosclerosis even in the non-culprit artery. Experimental studies have shown that focal arterial inflammation in response to vascular injury increased systemic vascular inflammation and accelerated remote atheroma progression [204]. After MI, APOE-/- mice developed more advanced atherosclerotic lesions associated with marked increase in monocyte recruitment. Following MI, haematopoietic stem cells and progenitor cells were released from the bone marrow and then seeded to the spleen, producing sustained monocyte production [205].

Secondly, adverse left ventricular remodelling is triggered by the intense acute inflammatory response following MI. Adverse remodelling is a critical cause of heart failure post MI and is associated with worse outcomes. Long term mortality rate in the era of primary angioplasty remains significant- approximately 7 %[206]. Experimental studies have shown that reducing inflammation, through recruitment of regulatory T cells, is associated with reduced adverse remodelling of the infarcted heart[207]. A pooled analysis of 3 early phase randomised clinical trials has demonstrated a reduction in heart failure with the IL-1 antagonist anakinra[208]. Anakinra does not appear to have an increased risk of severe infections.

5.4 Limitations of current anti-inflammatory therapy

Inflammation poses a residual risk post ACS that is not fully addressed by contemporary therapy. Moreover, PCI results in endothelial injury which may provoke an inflammatory additional response. Colchicine, a low cost anti-inflammatory drug, has been scrutinised as a potential addition to the ACS treatment armamentarium. A recent meta-analysis of 7 randomised controlled trials comparing colchicine and placebo in 6660 patients undergoing PCI showed significantly reduced MACE outcomes (RR 0.73 95% C 0.61-0.87) driven by the reduction in repeat vessel revascularisation, stroke and stent thrombosis[209]. However, a focused meta-analysis demonstrated a significant increase of non-CV death among patients treated with colchicine versus placebo at an average follow up of 25 months (OR 1.55, 95% Cl 1.10-2.17). The main drawback of canakinumab used in the CANTOS trial was the adverse impact of IL-1 blockage on immunity. Patients treated with canakinumab were more likely to succumb to sepsis.

In the TACTIC trial, the fact that patients receiving TA-65 exhibited no significant difference in myeloid cells (monocytes and neutrophils) compared to placebo suggests that their innate immunity was not compromised. Indeed, a rise in the number of all lymphocyte subsets suggests that their adaptive immunity may be improved.

5.5 Effect on heart failure parameters

Post MI, approximately 25% of patients are at risk of a heart failure event at one year despite contemporary treatment. In the post MI population, angiotensin receptorneprilysin inhibitor (ARNIs) compared to ACE-inhibitor has not been shown to reduce mortality or hospitalisation for heart failure [210]. Hence, there is an unmet need to reduce adverse events in patients following large infarcts. The TA-65 group had lower NT-proBNP after 12 months (299 vs 520pg/mL), but the treatment effect was not statistically significant, possibly due to low sample size.

Studies have shown an association between telomere dynamics and cardiomyocyte biology. Cardiomyocyte telomeres of patients with heart failure were shorter than those of healthy donor hearts independent of age[211]. Since there was no difference in the length of telomeres in the smooth muscle cells between failing and healthy hearts, this seemed to be a unique hallmark in cardiomyocytes. Telomere shortening, reduced cardiomyocyte proliferation, increased cardiomyocyte death and increased cardiac

remodelling were all observed in the telomerase knockout mice hearts with ageing[212]. On the other hand, increased expression of TERT led to increased proliferation, hypertrophy and survival of rat cardiomyocytes while maintaining telomere length[213]. In heart failure patients, the association between leukocyte telomere length and clinical outcomes is uncertain. In a large study including more than 3600 patients with different heart failure phenotypes, mean circulating leukocyte telomere length was independently associated with all-cause mortality but not heart failure hospitalisation[126]. The association of shorter LTL was stronger for non-CV than CV-related mortality. In the Framingham Heart Study, the strongest association to mortality was not attributed to CV causes. These findings suggest that the association with mortality may not be related to an impact of shorter telomeres on cardiac function. In our study, we did not measure telomere length in circulating leucocytes. While this fails to investigate the canonical effect of telomerase activation, there is a lack of causal relationship between reduced leucocyte TL and coronary artery disease or heart failure. Moreover, leucocyte telomere length may not reflect TL in cardiac-specific cells.

5.6 Effect on endothelial function

Our study did not demonstrate any significant effect of TA-65 on peripheral endothelial function. In TACTIC, over 90% of patients had RHI greater than 1.35 which is interpreted as unlikely to have significant coronary endothelial dysfunction. This is a surprising finding in patients with established CAD. Endothelial dysfunction is a precursor to clinical symptoms of CVD and serves as an index encompassing the entire stress imposed by cardiovascular risk factors [214]. Hence, in largely untreated population at risk of CV disease, endothelial dysfunction is associated with adverse outcomes [188]. However, the utility of evaluating endothelial vasodilatory function in patients with advanced coronary artery disease, such as those in TACTIC, is unclear. Moreover, most patients were established on ACE-inhibitors which can rapidly reverse impairment of endothelium-dependent vasodilation in atherosclerosis[215]. Hence, in patients with contemporary secondary prevention, the additional impact of telomerase activation on endothelial function may be negligible. Stopping ACE-inhibitors in high-risk post ACS patients to allow a wash out period prior to endothelial function measurement would not have been clinically appropriate.

RH-PAT is an emerging tool for serial assessment of endothelial function to investigate the impact of pharmacological intervention and does not yet have the evidence base of the more traditional brachial FMD. However, it is considered less technically challenging and operator dependent. Studies assessing digital RHI and brachial FMD simultaneously found conflicting results. In healthy individuals and patients with CAD, there was no association between RH-PAT ratio brachial artery flow-mediated dilation[216]. In a small study of patients with CAD, most patients had abnormal FMD but normal RHI [217]. In a large, community-based sample, brachial and digital measures of vascular function had conflicting associations with cardiovascular risk factors [218]. Notably, abnormal FMD but not PAT ratio was more prevalent with increasing age. FMD and RH-PAT assess endothelial function of distinct vascular phenotype. While TA-65 did not affect microcirculatory endothelial function, its impact on the conduit arteries remains uncertain. Moreover, the utility of RH-PAT as a surrogate of coronary endothelial function in elderly patients with confirmed CAD warrants further study.

5.7 Mechanistic insights

Telomerase activity in PBMCs was measured using innovate droplet digital PCR. No difference was detected between groups. TA-65 may activate telomerase in more central tissues such as bone marrow, thymus and spleen, rather than in peripheral blood cells. Moreover, it is most likely to affect proliferating lymphocytes which are a small proportion of total lymphocytes.

Hence, it is unclear exactly how TA-65 elicits an increase in lymphocytes, while also reducing inflammation. The proliferation of cultured splenocytes is considerably increased by TA-65 in a dose-dependent manner and TERT is a key regulator of lymphocyte proliferation [219]. This enhanced proliferation was likely caused by TERT since splenocytes lacking TERT expression were unaffected by TA-65 stimulation. However this study assessed higher doses in vitro than would be expected in vivo with TA-65. The finding that TA-65 does not affect lymphocyte telomerase activity suggests that TA-65 does not increase lymphocyte numbers via classical telomere maintenance and nuclear telomerase activation. Our findings are consistent with those of Ale-Agha et al, who showed that TA-65 exclusively elevates mitochondrial rather than nuclear TERT expression [220]. However, since

has the potential to have an impact. It has been demonstrated that ageing causes a reduction in mitochondrial activity of many cell types, including T-lymphocytes[222]. Despite the lack of direct evidence, global TERT activation inhibits senescence [223] and mitochondrial TERT binds to and protects mitochondrial DNA, which may help to maintain the function of the electron transport chain while reducing mitochondrial ROS, a major senescence inducer [224]. Senescence accumulation can cause phenotypic alterations linked to CVD, including atherosclerosis and hypertension [225], [226]. Reducing senescence is linked to the delaying, preventing or reversing of characteristics of CVD, implying that senescence is not just a response to disease but rather contributes to both their genesis and progression [227]–[230]. Hence, regardless of telomere maintenance, prevention of senescence via enhanced mitochondrial activity may contribute to a reduction in cardiac events in the treated cohort.

Senescent cells contribute to disease pathogenesis by expressing the SASP, a proinflammatory cocktail that directly connects mitochondrial metabolism to proinflammatory cellular responses [231]. Therefore, diminished SASP generation and enhanced mitochondrial activity may aid in mitigating SASP production and partially account for our observations of decreased inflammation in the TA-65 treated sample. Another possibility is that TA-65 stimulates regulatory CD4+ T lymphocytes (Tregs) which prevent macrophage activation and release of IL-1, IL-6, and hsCRP [232]. To identify a potential mechanistic connection between the rise in lymphocyte populations and decrease in inflammation, additional high-resolution immunophenotyping research, such as that using spectral cytometry, is required [233].

5.8 Strengths and Limitations

TACTIC was a pilot study designed to provide preliminary evidence on the efficacy of TA-65 in reversing immunosenescence in elderly patients after ACS. The doubleblinded randomised placebo-controlled trial design provided quality assurance for evaluation of an IMP. The trial included older patients who are underrepresented in many major ACS clinical trials[234]. The following factors are considered barriers to their participation in research (1) cognitive impairment which precludes informed consent (2) a high prevalence of baseline comorbidity and polypharmacy, and (3) multifactorial loss to follow-up[234]. This potentially compromises the applicability of evidence-based therapies to this high risk group. In TACTIC, 60% of patients screened declined to participate. The trial demanded a high level of commitment with multiple inperson visits over one year. Due to the large geography served by JCUH, many patients also needed to travel long distances for their research appointments.

Eleven patients stopped IMP mainly due to personal choice or adverse events all unlikely related to IMP. Three patients were diagnosed with cancer (bowel, metastatic lung and acute myeloid leukaemia) during the trial and therefore stopped IMP, and one further patient had a previously undeclared low grade prostate cancer (under surveillance). These rates of cancer are within expected rates in the 12 months following MI in this population, estimated at 3 per 100 patient years.[235] The rate of new diagnosis of cancer is thought to be related to increased surveillance, prothrombotic tendency in cancer patients, a high prevalence of risk factors, advanced age, and the unmasking of previously asymptomatic disease (such as bleeding from bowel or lung cancer in patients in the TACTIC trial). TACTIC had lower rates of permanent drug discontinuation (17%) compared to most major cardiovascular trials from the TIMI group[236]. There was >85 % adherence to least 80% of allocated drug doses. There was no difference in treatment effect on CD8+ T proportion when accounting for non-compliers using the CACE analysis.

We selected CD8 TEMRA proportion as the primary endpoint due to its highly senescent properties and adverse prognostic implications. However, emerging evidence highlights the mitochondrial action of TA-65 and thus it likely targets multiple lymphocyte subsets as opposed to very specific ones. We measured immune cell counts in peripheral blood which may differ in coronary plaques [237]. Our trial did not have a healthy control. A direct comparison of T cell phenotype and function between ACS patients and matched healthy people would clarify whether TA-65 preserves lymphocyte count for the age group or accelerates its return to normal after MI.

5.9 Future research

We plan to measure leucocyte telomere length on stored samples to assess the canonical effect of telomerase activation. Compared to baseline leucocyte TL, rate of telomere shortening has a stronger association with outcomes[238]. We demonstrated a reduction in hsCRP which is a downstream marker of systemic inflammation. Measuring systemic cytokine levels such as IFN- γ would provide indepth understanding of the impact of telomerase activation on SASP. We hypothesize that improved mitochondrial function in T lymphocytes leads to a reduction in cytokine generation and hence reduced inflammation

129

Finally, the effects of TA-65 on lymphocyte count elevation and hsCRP reduction warrant an adequately powered study. Moreover, the full potential of TA-65 may not be achieved at the dose tested (8 mg BD) and a future study will have a separate higher dose arm of 16 mg BD.

Conclusions

TA-65 was associated with an increase in total lymphocytes, CD4 and CD8 T lymphocytes at 12 months while no difference was observed in monocytes and neutrophils. TA-65 was associated with a trend for lower hsCRP on patients already on high dose statins. While a causal relationship cannot be ascertained from this pilot trial, a mechanism is tentatively debated. Nuclear telomerase activation appears unlikely since naïve and differentiated cells did not differ in their response to TA-65. We speculate that TA-65 is a mitochondrial telomerase activator. Improving mitochondrial biogenesis and metabolism may improve cell survival and reduce SASP expression. This in turn reduces inflammation. It is well documented that acute and chronic inflammation lead to retention of lymphocytes in either lymphatic tissues, adherence to endothelium in venous circulation, or transmigration to inflamed tissues. Reduced inflammation may therefore contribute to a higher number of lymphocytes in the circulation. The finding of reduced inflammation and increased adaptive cell immunity is promising and may address a treatment gap in patients post MI. The effect of TA-65 on hsCRP reduction, a clinically relevant therapeutic target post MI, should be confirmed in an adequately powered trial. Finally, future studies using mitochondrial functional assays in stored PBMCs are warranted to clarify the mechanism of TA-65.

References

[1] P. M. Ridker *et al.*, "Antiinflammatory Therapy with Canakinumab for Atherosclerotic Disease," *New England Journal of Medicine*, 2017, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1707914.

[2] W. A. Owens, A. Walaszczyk, I. Spyridopoulos, E. Dookun, and G. D. Richardson, "Senescence and senolytics in cardiovascular disease: Promise and potential pitfalls," *Mech Ageing Dev*, vol. 198, p. 111540, Sep. 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.mad.2021.111540.

[3] A. Wikby, "Expansions of peripheral blood CD8 T-lymphocyte subpopulations and an association with cytomegalovirus seropositivity in the elderly: the Swedish NONA immune study," *Exp Gerontol*, vol. 37, no. 2–3, pp. 445–453, Jan. 2002, doi: 10.1016/S0531-5565(01)00212-1.

[4] I. Spyridopoulos *et al.*, "CMV seropositivity and T-cell senescence predict increased cardiovascular mortality in octogenarians: Results from the Newcastle 85+ study," *Aging Cell*, vol. 15, no. 2, pp. 389–392, 2016, doi: 10.1111/acel.12430.

[5] B. S.E. *et al.*, "T lymphocytes and fractalkine contribute to myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury in patients," *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, vol. 125, no. 8, pp. 3063–3076, 2015, doi: 10.1172/JCI80055.

[6] C. Martin-Ruiz *et al.*, "CMV-independent increase in CD27–CD28+ CD8+ EMRA T cells is inversely related to mortality in octogenarians," *NPJ Aging Mech Dis*, vol. 6, no. 1, p. 3, Dec. 2020, doi: 10.1038/s41514-019-0041-y.

[7] C. Bär *et al.*, "Telomerase expression confers cardioprotection in the adult mouse heart after acute myocardial infarction," *Nat Commun*, vol. 5, no. 1, p. 5863, Dec. 2014, doi: 10.1038/ncomms6863.

[8] S. Ahmed *et al.*, "Telomerase does not counteract telomere shortening but protects mitochondrial function under oxidative stress," *J Cell Sci*, vol. 121, no. 7, pp. 1046–1053, Apr. 2008, doi: 10.1242/jcs.019372.

[9] A. M. Beyer *et al.*, "Critical Role for Telomerase in the Mechanism of Flow-Mediated Dilation in the Human Microcirculation," *Circ Res*, vol. 118, no. 5, pp. 856– 866, Mar. 2016, doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.115.307918.

[10] G. D. Richardson *et al.*, "Telomerase Mediates Lymphocyte Proliferation but Not the Atherosclerosis-Suppressive Potential of Regulatory T-Cells," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 38, no. 6, pp. 1283–1296, Jun. 2018, doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.309940.

[11] G. K. Hansson and A. Hermansson, "The immune system in atherosclerosis," *Nat Immunol*, vol. 12, no. 3, pp. 204–212, Mar. 2011, doi: 10.1038/ni.2001.

[12] J.-P. Collet *et al.*, "2020 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute coronary syndromes in patients presenting without persistent ST-segment elevation," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 42, no. 14, pp. 1289–1367, Apr. 2021, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa575.

[13] NICOR, "Myocardial Ischaemia national audit project. 2019 Summary Report (2017/18 Data)," 2019.

[14] L. Wallentin *et al.*, "Ticagrelor versus Clopidogrel in Patients with Acute Coronary Syndromes," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 361, no. 11, pp. 1045–1057, Sep. 2009, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0904327.

[15] S. D. Wiviott *et al.*, "Evaluation of prasugrel compared with clopidogrel in patients with acute coronary syndromes: design and rationale for the TRial to assess Improvement in Therapeutic Outcomes by optimizing platelet InhibitioN with prasugrel Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infar," *Am Heart J*, vol. 152, no. 4, pp. 627–635, Oct. 2006, doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2006.04.012.

[16] Fifth Organization to Assess Strategies in Acute Ischemic Syndromes Investigators *et al.*, "Comparison of fondaparinux and enoxaparin in acute coronary syndromes.," *N Engl J Med*, vol. 354, no. 14, pp. 1464–76, Apr. 2006, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa055443.

[17] E. C. Keeley, J. A. Boura, and C. L. Grines, "Primary angioplasty versus intravenous thrombolytic therapy for acute myocardial infarction: a quantitative review of 23 randomised trials," *The Lancet*, vol. 361, no. 9351, pp. 13–20, Jan. 2003, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(03)12113-7.

[18] K. G. Oldroyd, "Time is still muscle and there is still room for improvement," *Heart*, vol. 103, no. 2, pp. 96–97, Jan. 2017, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2016-310167.
[19] K. A. A. Fox *et al.*, "Long-Term Outcome of a Routine Versus Selective Invasive Strategy in Patients With Non–ST-Segment Elevation Acute Coronary Syndrome," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 55, no. 22, pp. 2435–2445, Jun. 2010, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2010.03.007.

[20] P. G. Steg *et al.*, "Effect of Alirocumab on Mortality After Acute Coronary Syndromes," *Circulation*, vol. 140, no. 2, pp. 103–112, Jul. 2019, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.038840.

[21] T. Jernberg, P. Hasvold, M. Henriksson, H. Hjelm, M. Thuresson, and M. Janzon, "Cardiovascular risk in post-myocardial infarction patients: nationwide real world data demonstrate the importance of a long-term perspective," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 36, no. 19, pp. 1163–1170, May 2015, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu505.

[22] R. S. Velagaleti *et al.*, "Long-Term Trends in the Incidence of Heart Failure After Myocardial Infarction," *Circulation*, vol. 118, no. 20, pp. 2057–2062, Nov. 2008, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.784215.

[23] J. A. Ezekowitz, P. Kaul, J. A. Bakal, P. W. Armstrong, R. C. Welsh, and F. A. McAlister, "Declining In-Hospital Mortality and Increasing Heart Failure Incidence in Elderly Patients With First Myocardial Infarction," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 53, no. 1, pp. 13–20, Jan. 2009, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2008.08.067.

[24] K. C. Wu *et al.*, "Prognostic Significance of Microvascular Obstruction by Magnetic Resonance Imaging in Patients With Acute Myocardial Infarction," *Circulation*, vol. 97, no. 8, pp. 765–772, Mar. 1998, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.97.8.765.
[25] D. M. Yellon and D. J. Hausenloy, "Myocardial Reperfusion Injury," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 357, no. 11, pp. 1121–1135, Sep. 2007, doi: 10.1056/NEJMra071667.

[26] F. Mach *et al.*, "Differential expression of three T lymphocyte-activating CXC chemokines by human atheroma-associated cells," *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, vol. 104, no. 8, pp. 1041–1050, Oct. 1999, doi: 10.1172/JCI6993.

[27] N. G. Frangogiannis, "The inflammatory response in myocardial injury, repair, and remodelling," *Nat Rev Cardiol*, vol. 11, no. 5, pp. 255–265, May 2014, doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2014.28.

[28] P. Christia and N. G. Frangogiannis, "Targeting inflammatory pathways in myocardial infarction," *Eur J Clin Invest*, vol. 43, no. 9, pp. 986–995, Sep. 2013, doi: 10.1111/eci.12118.

[29] C. Peet, A. Ivetic, D. I. Bromage, and A. M. Shah, "Cardiac monocytes and macrophages after myocardial infarction," *Cardiovasc Res*, vol. 116, no. 6, pp. 1101–1112, May 2020, doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvz336.

[30] R. I. Jaén *et al.*, "Innate Immune Receptors, Key Actors in Cardiovascular Diseases," *JACC Basic Transl Sci*, vol. 5, no. 7, pp. 735–749, Jul. 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.jacbts.2020.03.015.

[31] K. Edfeldt, J. Swedenborg, G. K. Hansson, and Z. Yan, "Expression of Toll-Like Receptors in Human Atherosclerotic Lesions," *Circulation*, vol. 105, no. 10, pp. 1158–1161, Mar. 2002, doi: 10.1161/circ.105.10.1158. [32] Y. I. Miller, "Toll-like receptors and atherosclerosis: oxidized LDL as an endogenous Toll-like receptor ligand," *Future Cardiol*, vol. 1, no. 6, pp. 785–792, Nov. 2005, doi: 10.2217/14796678.1.6.785.

[33] C. A. Wyss *et al.*, "Cellular actors, Toll-like receptors, and local cytokine profile in acute coronary syndromes," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 31, no. 12, pp. 1457–1469, Jun. 2010, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehq084.

[34] G. Valen, "Unstable angina activates myocardial heat shock protein 72, endothelial nitric oxide synthase, and transcription factors NFκB and AP-1," *Cardiovasc Res*, vol. 47, no. 1, pp. 49–56, Jul. 2000, doi: 10.1016/S0008-6363(00)00071-7.

[35] Y. He, H. Hara, and G. Núñez, "Mechanism and Regulation of NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation," *Trends Biochem Sci*, vol. 41, no. 12, pp. 1012–1021, Dec. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.tibs.2016.09.002.

[36] P. Duewell *et al.*, "NLRP3 inflammasomes are required for atherogenesis and activated by cholesterol crystals," *Nature*, vol. 464, no. 7293, pp. 1357–1361, Apr. 2010, doi: 10.1038/nature08938.

[37] K. J. Woollard and F. Geissmann, "Monocytes in atherosclerosis: subsets and functions," *Nat Rev Cardiol*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 77–86, Feb. 2010, doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2009.228.

[38] J. Yang, L. Zhang, C. Yu, X.-F. Yang, and H. Wang, "Monocyte and macrophage differentiation: circulation inflammatory monocyte as biomarker for inflammatory diseases," *Biomark Res*, vol. 2, no. 1, p. 1, Dec. 2014, doi: 10.1186/2050-7771-2-1.

[39] H. Tsujioka *et al.*, "Impact of Heterogeneity of Human Peripheral Blood Monocyte Subsets on Myocardial Salvage in Patients With Primary Acute Myocardial Infarction," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 54, no. 2, pp. 130–138, Jul. 2009, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2009.04.021.

[40] S. Hayashidani *et al.*, "Anti-Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein-1 Gene Therapy Attenuates Left Ventricular Remodeling and Failure After Experimental Myocardial Infarction," *Circulation*, vol. 108, no. 17, pp. 2134–2140, Oct. 2003, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000092890.29552.22.

[41] M. Kashiwagi *et al.*, "Association of monocyte subsets with vulnerability characteristics of coronary plaques as assessed by 64-slice multidetector computed tomography in patients with stable angina pectoris," *Atherosclerosis*, vol. 212, no. 1, pp. 171–176, Sep. 2010, doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2010.05.004.

[42] T. Imanishi *et al.*, "Association of monocyte subset counts with coronary fibrous cap thickness in patients with unstable angina pectoris," *Atherosclerosis*, vol. 212, no. 2, pp. 628–635, Oct. 2010, doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2010.06.025.
[43] K. S. Rogacev *et al.*, "CD14++CD16+ Monocytes Independently Predict Cardiovascular Events," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 60, no. 16, pp. 1512–1520, Oct. 2012, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2012.07.019.

[44] P. Libby, P. M. Ridker, and A. Maseri, "Inflammation and Atherosclerosis," *Circulation*, vol. 105, no. 9, pp. 1135–1143, Mar. 2002, doi: 10.1161/hc0902.104353.
[45] R. Virmani, A. P. Burke, A. Farb, and F. D. Kolodgie, "Pathology of the Vulnerable Plaque," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 47, no. 8, pp. C13–C18, Apr. 2006, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2005.10.065.

[46] P. Libby and D. I. Simon, "Inflammation and Thrombosis," *Circulation*, vol. 103, no. 13, pp. 1718–1720, Apr. 2001, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.103.13.1718.

[47] M. R. Williams, V. Azcutia, G. Newton, P. Alcaide, and F. W. Luscinskas, "Emerging mechanisms of neutrophil recruitment across endothelium," *Trends Immunol*, vol. 32, no. 10, pp. 461–469, Oct. 2011, doi: 10.1016/j.it.2011.06.009. [48] A.-K. L. Robertson and G. K. Hansson, "T Cells in Atherogenesis," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 26, no. 11, pp. 2421–2432, Nov. 2006, doi:

10.1161/01.ATV.0000245830.29764.84.

[49] D. M. Fernandez *et al.*, "Single-cell immune landscape of human atherosclerotic plaques," *Nat Med*, vol. 25, no. 10, pp. 1576–1588, Oct. 2019, doi: 10.1038/s41591-019-0590-4.

[50] A. Abbate *et al.*, "Sudden coronary death, fatal acute myocardial infarction and widespread coronary and myocardial inflammation," *Heart*, vol. 94, no. 6, pp. 737–742, Jun. 2008, doi: 10.1136/hrt.2007.115329.

[51] A. C. van der Wal *et al.*, "Recent activation of the plaque immune response in coronary lesions underlying acute coronary syndromes," *Heart*, vol. 80, no. 1, pp. 14– 18, Jul. 1998, doi: 10.1136/hrt.80.1.14.

[52] M. Hosono *et al.*, "Increased expression of T cell activation markers (CD25, CD26, CD40L and CD69) in atherectomy specimens of patients with unstable angina and acute myocardial infarction," *Atherosclerosis*, vol. 168, no. 1, pp. 73–80, May 2003, doi: 10.1016/S0021-9150(03)00024-8.

[53] S. Stemme, L. Rymo, and G. K. Hansson, "Polyclonal origin of T lymphocytes in human atherosclerotic plaques.," *Lab Invest*, vol. 65, no. 6, pp. 654–60, Dec. 1991, [Online]. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1836515

[54] S. Stemme, B. Faber, J. Holm, O. Wiklund, J. L. Witztum, and G. K. Hansson, "T lymphocytes from human atherosclerotic plaques recognize oxidized low density lipoprotein.," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, vol. 92, no. 9, pp. 3893–3897, Apr. 1995, doi: 10.1073/pnas.92.9.3893.

[55] O. DEBOER, A. BECKER, and A. VANDERWAL, "T lymphocytes in atherogenesis?functional aspects and antigenic repertoire," *Cardiovasc Res*, vol. 60, no. 1, pp. 78–86, Oct. 2003, doi: 10.1016/S0008-6363(03)00341-9.

[56] M. A. Houtkamp *et al.*, "Interleukin-15 Expression in Atherosclerotic Plaques," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 21, no. 7, pp. 1208–1213, Jul. 2001, doi: 10.1161/hq0701.092162.

[57] U. Hofmann *et al.*, "Activation of CD4 + T Lymphocytes Improves Wound Healing and Survival After Experimental Myocardial Infarction in Mice," *Circulation*, vol. 125, no. 13, pp. 1652–1663, Apr. 2012, doi:

10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.044164.

[58] J. Weirather *et al.*, "Foxp3 + CD4 + T Cells Improve Healing After Myocardial Infarction by Modulating Monocyte/Macrophage Differentiation," *Circ Res*, vol. 115, no. 1, pp. 55–67, Jun. 2014, doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.115.303895.

[59] U. Hofmann and S. Frantz, "Role of T-cells in myocardial infarction," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 37, no. 11, pp. 873–879, 2016, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv639.

[60] J.-C. Tardif *et al.*, "Efficacy and Safety of Low-Dose Colchicine after Myocardial Infarction," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 381, no. 26, pp. 2497–2505, Dec. 2019, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1912388.

[61] P. M. Ridker *et al.*, "Low-Dose Methotrexate for the Prevention of Atherosclerotic Events," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 380, no. 8, pp. 752–762, Feb. 2019, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1809798.

[62] M. L. O'Donoghue *et al.*, "Effect of Losmapimod on Cardiovascular Outcomes in Patients Hospitalized With Acute Myocardial Infarction," *JAMA*, vol. 315, no. 15, p. 1591, Apr. 2016, doi: 10.1001/jama.2016.3609.

[63] "Darapladib for Preventing Ischemic Events in Stable Coronary Heart Disease," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 370, no. 18, pp. 1702–1711, May 2014, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1315878.

[64] J. Frostegård *et al.*, "Cytokine expression in advanced human atherosclerotic plaques: dominance of pro-inflammatory (Th1) and macrophage-stimulating

cytokines," *Atherosclerosis*, vol. 145, no. 1, pp. 33–43, Jul. 1999, doi: 10.1016/S0021-9150(99)00011-8.

[65] M. Barry and R. C. Bleackley, "Cytotoxic T lymphocytes: all roads lead to death," *Nat Rev Immunol*, vol. 2, no. 6, pp. 401–409, Jun. 2002, doi: 10.1038/nri819.
[66] H. Ait-Oufella, A. P. Sage, Z. Mallat, and A. Tedgui, "Adaptive (T and B Cells) Immunity and Control by Dendritic Cells in Atherosclerosis," *Circ Res*, vol. 114, no. 10, pp. 1640–1660, May 2014, doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.114.302761.

[67] I. E. Dumitriu, E. T. Araguas, C. Baboonian, and J. C. Kaski, "CD4+CD28null T cells in coronary artery disease: when helpers become killers," *Cardiovasc Res*, vol. 81, no. 1, pp. 11–19, Jan. 2009, doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvn248.

[68] T. Nakajima *et al.*, "T-Cell–Mediated Lysis of Endothelial Cells in Acute Coronary Syndromes," *Circulation*, vol. 105, no. 5, pp. 570–575, Feb. 2002, doi: 10.1161/hc0502.103348.

[69] E. Kovalcsik, R. F. Antunes, P. Baruah, J. C. Kaski, and I. E. Dumitriu, "Proteasome-Mediated Reduction in Proapoptotic Molecule Bim Renders CD4 + CD28 null T Cells Resistant to Apoptosis in Acute Coronary Syndrome," *Circulation*, vol. 131, no. 8, pp. 709–720, Feb. 2015, doi:

10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.114.013710.

[70] B. Zal *et al.*, "Heat-Shock Protein 60-Reactive CD4 + CD28 null T Cells in Patients With Acute Coronary Syndromes," *Circulation*, vol. 109, no. 10, pp. 1230–1235, Mar. 2004, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000118476.29352.2A.

[71] G. Liuzzo *et al.*, "Monoclonal T-Cell Proliferation and Plaque Instability in Acute Coronary Syndromes," *Circulation*, vol. 101, no. 25, pp. 2883–2888, Jun. 2000, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.101.25.2883.

[72] G. Liuzzo *et al.*, "Molecular Fingerprint of Interferon-γ Signaling in Unstable Angina," *Circulation*, vol. 103, no. 11, pp. 1509–1514, Mar. 2001, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.103.11.1509.

[73] G. Liuzzo *et al.*, "Monoclonal T-cell proliferation and plaque instability in acute coronary syndromes," *Circulation*, 2000, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.101.25.2883.

[74] A. Ruggio *et al.*, "Correlation between CD4+CD28null T lymphocytes, regulatory T cells and plaque rupture: An Optical Coherence Tomography study in Acute Coronary Syndromes," *Int J Cardiol*, vol. 276, pp. 289–292, Feb. 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2018.08.101.

[75] G. Liuzzo *et al.*, "Perturbation of the T-Cell Repertoire in Patients With Unstable Angina," *Circulation*, vol. 100, no. 21, pp. 2135–2139, Nov. 1999, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.100.21.2135.

[76] G. Liuzzo *et al.*, "Unusual CD4+CD28nullT Lymphocytes and Recurrence of Acute Coronary Events," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 50, no. 15, pp. 1450–1458, Oct. 2007, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.06.040.

[77] S. Giubilato *et al.*, "Expansion of CD4+CD28null T-lymphocytes in diabetic patients: exploring new pathogenetic mechanisms of increased cardiovascular risk in diabetes mellitus," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 32, no. 10, pp. 1214–1226, May 2011, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehq499.

[78] S. Brugaletta, "Novel anti-inflammatory effect of statins: reduction of CD4+CD28null T lymphocyte frequency in patients with unstable angina," *Heart*, vol. 92, no. 2, pp. 249–250, Feb. 2006, doi: 10.1136/hrt.2004.052282.

[79] V. Rizzello, G. Liuzzo, S. Brugaletta, A. Rebuzzi, L. M. Biasucci, and F. Crea, "Modulation of CD4 ⁺ CD28 ^{null} T Lymphocytes by Tumor Necrosis Factor-α Blockade in Patients With Unstable Angina," *Circulation*, vol. 113, no. 19, pp. 2272–2277, May 2006, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.588533. [80] N. C. Olson *et al.*, "Innate and adaptive immune cell subsets as risk factors for coronary heart disease in two population-based cohorts," *Atherosclerosis*, vol. 300, pp. 47–53, May 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2020.03.011.

[81] L. Tomas *et al.*, "Low Levels of CD4 ⁺ CD28 ^{null} T Cells at Baseline Are Associated With First-Time Coronary Events in a Prospective Population-Based Case-Control Cohort," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 40, no. 2, pp. 426–436, Feb. 2020, doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119.313032.

[82] P. Libby and G. K. Hansson, "Adaptive immunity in acute coronary syndromes: chicken or egg?," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 39, no. 13, pp. 1098–1099, Apr. 2018, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx743.

[83] S. Schäfer and A. Zernecke, "CD8+ T Cells in Atherosclerosis," *Cells*, vol. 10, no. 1, p. 37, Dec. 2020, doi: 10.3390/cells10010037.

[84] J. Gewaltig, M. Kummer, C. Koella, G. Cathomas, and B. C. Biedermann,
"Requirements for CD8 T-cell migration into the human arterial wall," *Hum Pathol*, vol. 39, no. 12, pp. 1756–1762, Dec. 2008, doi: 10.1016/j.humpath.2008.04.018.
[85] V. S. V. Paul, "Quantification of Various Inflammatory Cells in Advanced Atherosclerotic Plaques," *JOURNAL OF CLINICAL AND DIAGNOSTIC RESEARCH*, 2016, doi: 10.7860/JCDR/2016/19354.7879.

[86] T. Kyaw *et al.*, "Cytotoxic and Proinflammatory CD8 ⁺ T Lymphocytes Promote Development of Vulnerable Atherosclerotic Plaques in ApoE-Deficient Mice," *Circulation*, vol. 127, no. 9, pp. 1028–1039, Mar. 2013, doi:

10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.001347.

[87] C. Cochain *et al.*, "CD8 ⁺ T Cells Regulate Monopoiesis and Circulating Ly6C ^{high} Monocyte Levels in Atherosclerosis in Mice," *Circ Res*, vol. 117, no. 3, pp. 244–253, Jul. 2015, doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.304611.

[88] J. Gewaltig, M. Kummer, C. Koella, G. Cathomas, and B. C. Biedermann, "Requirements for CD8 T-cell migration into the human arterial wall," *Hum Pathol*, vol. 39, no. 12, pp. 1756–1762, Dec. 2008, doi: 10.1016/j.humpath.2008.04.018.

[89] I. Bergström, K. Backteman, A. Lundberg, J. Ernerudh, and L. Jonasson,
"Persistent accumulation of interferon-γ-producing CD8+CD56+ T cells in blood from patients with coronary artery disease," *Atherosclerosis*, vol. 224, no. 2, pp. 515–520, Oct. 2012, doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2012.07.033.

[90] D. Kolbus *et al.*, "Association between CD8 + T-cell subsets and cardiovascular disease," *J Intern Med*, vol. 274, no. 1, pp. 41–51, Jul. 2013, doi: 10.1111/joim.12038.

[91] D. M. Leistner *et al.*, "Differential immunological signature at the culprit site distinguishes acute coronary syndrome with intact from acute coronary syndrome with ruptured fibrous cap: results from the prospective translational OPTICO-ACS study," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 41, no. 37, pp. 3549–3560, Oct. 2020, doi: 10.1093/eurhearti/ehaa703.

[92] C. Franceschi *et al.*, "Inflammaging and anti-inflammaging: A systemic perspective on aging and longevity emerged from studies in humans," *Mech Ageing Dev*, vol. 128, no. 1, pp. 92–105, Jan. 2007, doi: 10.1016/j.mad.2006.11.016.
[93] C. López-Otín, M. A. Blasco, L. Partridge, M. Serrano, and G. Kroemer, "The Hallmarks of Aging," *Cell*, vol. 153, no. 6, pp. 1194–1217, Jun. 2013, doi:

10.1016/j.cell.2013.05.039.

[94] D. Frasca and B. B. Blomberg, "Inflammaging decreases adaptive and innate immune responses in mice and humans," *Biogerontology*, vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 7–19, Feb. 2016, doi: 10.1007/s10522-015-9578-8.

[95] L. Liberale, L. Badimon, F. Montecucco, T. F. Lüscher, P. Libby, and G. G. Camici, "Inflammation, Aging, and Cardiovascular Disease," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 79, no. 8, pp. 837–847, Mar. 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2021.12.017.

[96] N. Sayed *et al.*, "An inflammatory aging clock (iAge) based on deep learning tracks multimorbidity, immunosenescence, frailty and cardiovascular aging," *Nat Aging*, vol. 1, no. 7, pp. 598–615, Jul. 2021, doi: 10.1038/s43587-021-00082-y.

[97] J. C. Wang and M. Bennett, "Aging and Atherosclerosis," *Circ Res*, vol. 111, no. 2, pp. 245–259, Jul. 2012, doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.111.261388.

[98] J.-P. Coppé *et al.*, "Senescence-Associated Secretory Phenotypes Reveal Cell-Nonautonomous Functions of Oncogenic RAS and the p53 Tumor Suppressor," *PLoS Biol*, vol. 6, no. 12, p. e301, Dec. 2008, doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0060301.
[99] L. Liberale, S. Kraler, G. G. Camici, and T. F. Lüscher, "Ageing and longevity genes in cardiovascular diseases," *Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol*, vol. 127, no. 2, pp. 120–131, Aug. 2020, doi: 10.1111/bcpt.13426.

[100] L. Liberale, L. Badimon, F. Montecucco, T. F. Lüscher, P. Libby, and G. G. Camici, "Inflammation, Aging, and Cardiovascular Disease," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 79, no. 8, pp. 837–847, Mar. 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2021.12.017.

[101] A. Walaszczyk *et al.*, "Pharmacological clearance of senescent cells improves survival and recovery in aged mice following acute myocardial infarction," *Aging Cell*, vol. 18, no. 3, p. e12945, Jun. 2019, doi: 10.1111/acel.12945.

[102] A. J. Donato *et al.*, "Vascular endothelial dysfunction with aging: endothelin-1 and endothelial nitric oxide synthase," *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, vol. 297, no. 1, pp. H425–H432, Jul. 2009, doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00689.2008.

[103] D. Focosi, M. Bestagno, O. Burrone, and M. Petrini, "CD57 ⁺ T lymphocytes and functional immune deficiency," *J Leukoc Biol*, vol. 87, no. 1, pp. 107–116, Jan. 2010, doi: 10.1189/jlb.0809566.

[104] T. Boehm and J. B. Swann, "Thymus involution and regeneration: two sides of the same coin?," *Nat Rev Immunol*, vol. 13, no. 11, pp. 831–838, Nov. 2013, doi: 10.1038/nri3534.

[105] J. Olsson, A. Wikby, B. Johansson, S. Löfgren, B.-O. Nilsson, and F. G. Ferguson, "Age-related change in peripheral blood T-lymphocyte subpopulations and cytomegalovirus infection in the very old: the Swedish longitudinal OCTO immune study," *Mech Ageing Dev*, vol. 121, no. 1–3, pp. 187–201, Jan. 2001, doi: 10.1016/S0047-6374(00)00210-4.

[106] F. Sallusto, D. Lenig, R. Förster, M. Lipp, and A. Lanzavecchia, "Two subsets of memory T lymphocytes with distinct homing potentials and effector functions," *Nature*, vol. 401, no. 6754, pp. 708–712, Oct. 1999, doi: 10.1038/44385.

[107] S. Koch, A. Larbi, E. Derhovanessian, D. Özcelik, E. Naumova, and G. Pawelec, "Multiparameter flow cytometric analysis of CD4 and CD8 T cell subsets in young and old people," *Immunity & Ageing*, vol. 5, no. 1, p. 6, Dec. 2008, doi: 10.1186/1742-4933-5-6.

[108] S. Koch, A. Larbi, E. Derhovanessian, D. Özcelik, E. Naumova, and G. Pawelec, "Multiparameter flow cytometric analysis of CD4 and CD8 T cell subsets in young and old people," *Immunity & Ageing*, vol. 5, no. 1, p. 6, 2008, doi: 10.1186/1742-4933-5-6.

[109] N. Weng, A. N. Akbar, and J. Goronzy, "CD28– T cells: their role in the ageassociated decline of immune function," *Trends Immunol*, vol. 30, no. 7, pp. 306–312, Jul. 2009, doi: 10.1016/j.it.2009.03.013.

[110] M. G. Hendrix, M. M. Salimans, C. P. van Boven, and C. A. Bruggeman, "High prevalence of latently present cytomegalovirus in arterial walls of patients suffering from grade III atherosclerosis.," *Am J Pathol*, vol. 136, no. 1, pp. 23–8, Jan. 1990.
[111] E. Hsich, Y. F. Zhou, B. Paigen, T. M. Johnson, M. S. Burnett, and S. E. Epstein, "Cytomegalovirus infection increases development of atherosclerosis in

Apolipoprotein-E knockout mice," *Atherosclerosis*, vol. 156, no. 1, pp. 23–28, May 2001, doi: 10.1016/S0021-9150(00)00608-0.

[112] E. Guetta, V. Guetta, T. Shibutani, and S. E. Epstein, "Monocytes Harboring Cytomegalovirus: Interactions With Endothelial Cells, Smooth Muscle Cells, and Oxidized Low-Density Lipoprotein," *Circ Res*, vol. 81, no. 1, pp. 8–16, Jul. 1997, doi: 10.1161/01.RES.81.1.8.

[113] K. Tanaka *et al.*, "Effects of Human Cytomegalovirus Immediate-Early Proteins on p53-mediated Apoptosis in Coronary Artery Smooth Muscle Cells," *Circulation*, vol. 99, no. 13, pp. 1656–1659, Apr. 1999, doi: 10.1161/01 CIP.09.13.1656

10.1161/01.CIR.99.13.1656.

[114] O. R. Etingin, R. L. Silverstein, H. M. Friedman, and D. P. Hajjar, "Viral activation of the coagulation cascade: Molecular interactions at the surface of infected endothelial cells," *Cell*, vol. 61, no. 4, pp. 657–662, May 1990, doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(90)90477-V.

[115] S. E. Epstein, Y. F. Zhou, and J. Zhu, "Infection and Atherosclerosis," *Circulation*, vol. 100, no. 4, Jul. 1999, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.100.4.e20.

[116] N. Khan *et al.*, "Cytomegalovirus Seropositivity Drives the CD8 T Cell Repertoire Toward Greater Clonality in Healthy Elderly Individuals," *The Journal of Immunology*, vol. 169, no. 4, pp. 1984–1992, Aug. 2002, doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.169.4.1984.

[117] Q. Ouyang *et al.*, "Age-associated accumulation of CMV-specific CD8+ T cells expressing the inhibitory killer cell lectin-like receptor G1 (KLRG1)," *Exp Gerontol*, vol. 38, no. 8, pp. 911–920, Aug. 2003, doi: 10.1016/S0531-5565(03)00134-7.
[118] K. Verma *et al.*, "Human CD8+ CD57- TEMRA cells: Too young to be called 'old," *PLoS One*, vol. 12, no. 5, p. e0177405, May 2017, doi:

10.1371/journal.pone.0177405.

[119] P. D. Sorlie, F. J. Nieto, E. Adam, A. R. Folsom, E. Shahar, and M. Massing, "A Prospective Study of Cytomegalovirus, Herpes Simplex Virus 1, and Coronary Heart Disease," *Arch Intern Med*, vol. 160, no. 13, p. 2027, Jul. 2000, doi: 10.1001/archinte.160.13.2027.

[120] A. M. Simanek, J. B. Dowd, and A. E. Aiello, "Persistent pathogens linking socioeconomic position and cardiovascular disease in the US," *Int J Epidemiol*, vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 775–787, Jun. 2009, doi: 10.1093/ije/dyn273.

[121] G. M. Savva *et al.*, "Cytomegalovirus infection is associated with increased mortality in the older population," *Aging Cell*, vol. 12, no. 3, pp. 381–387, Jun. 2013, doi: 10.1111/acel.12059.

[122] J. Zhu, A. A. Quyyumi, J. E. Norman, G. Csako, and S. E. Epstein, "Cytomegalovirus in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 1738–1743, Nov. 1999, doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(99)00410-6.

[123] S. Blankenberg *et al.*, "Cytomegalovirus Infection With Interleukin-6 Response Predicts Cardiac Mortality in Patients With Coronary Artery Disease," *Circulation*, vol. 103, no. 24, pp. 2915–2921, Jun. 2001, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.103.24.2915.

[124] S. Gredmark, S. Gredmark, L. Jonasson, D. van Gosliga, J. Ernerudh, and C. Söderberg-Nauclér, "Active cytomegalovirus replication in patients with coronary disease," *Scandinavian Cardiovascular Journal*, vol. 41, no. 4, pp. 230–234, Jan. 2007, doi: 10.1080/14017430701383755.

[125] H. Tae Yu *et al.*, "Characterization of CD8+CD57+ T cells in patients with acute myocardial infarction," *Cell Mol Immunol*, vol. 12, no. 4, pp. 466–473, Jul. 2015, doi: 10.1038/cmi.2014.74.

[126] S. P. R. Romaine *et al.*, "Telomere length is independently associated with allcause mortality in chronic heart failure," *Heart*, vol. 108, no. 2, pp. 124–129, Jan. 2022, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2020-318654. [127] R. Maier *et al.*, "Telomerase Activation to Reverse Immunosenescence in Elderly Patients With Acute Coronary Syndrome: Protocol for a Randomized Pilot Trial," *JMIR Res Protoc*, vol. 9, no. 9, p. e19456, Sep. 2020, doi: 10.2196/19456.
[128] J.-K. Yeh and C.-Y. Wang, "Telomeres and Telomerase in Cardiovascular Diseases," *Genes (Basel)*, vol. 7, no. 9, p. 58, Sep. 2016, doi: 10.3390/genes7090058.

[129] N. J. Samani, R. Boultby, R. Butler, J. R. Thompson, and A. H. Goodall, "Telomere shortening in atherosclerosis," *The Lancet*, vol. 358, no. 9280, pp. 472– 473, Aug. 2001, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(01)05633-1.

[130] S. Brouilette, R. K. Singh, J. R. Thompson, A. H. Goodall, and N. J. Samani, "White Cell Telomere Length and Risk of Premature Myocardial Infarction," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 23, no. 5, pp. 842–846, May 2003, doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000067426.96344.32.

[131] R. Farzaneh-Far, R. M. Cawthon, B. Na, W. S. Browner, N. B. Schiller, and M. A. Whooley, "Prognostic Value of Leukocyte Telomere Length in Patients With Stable Coronary Artery Disease," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 28, no. 7, pp. 1379–1384, Jul. 2008, doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.167049.

[132] P. C. Haycock, E. E. Heydon, S. Kaptoge, A. S. Butterworth, A. Thompson, and P. Willeit, "Leucocyte telomere length and risk of cardiovascular disease: systematic review and meta-analysis," *BMJ*, vol. 349, no. jul08 3, pp. g4227–g4227, Jul. 2014, doi: 10.1136/bmj.g4227.

[133] S. W. Brouilette, A. Whittaker, S. E. Stevens, P. van der Harst, A. H. Goodall, and N. J. Samani, "Telomere length is shorter in healthy offspring of subjects with coronary artery disease: support for the telomere hypothesis," *Heart*, vol. 94, no. 4, pp. 422–425, Oct. 2007, doi: 10.1136/hrt.2007.139675.

[134] S. W. Brouilette *et al.*, "Telomere length, risk of coronary heart disease, and statin treatment in the West of Scotland Primary Prevention Study: a nested case-control study," *The Lancet*, vol. 369, no. 9556, pp. 107–114, Jan. 2007, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60071-3.

[135] A. Scheller Madrid, L. Rode, B. G. Nordestgaard, and S. E. Bojesen, "Short Telomere Length and Ischemic Heart Disease: Observational and Genetic Studies in 290 022 Individuals," *Clin Chem*, vol. 62, no. 8, pp. 1140–1149, Aug. 2016, doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2016.258566.

[136] P. A. Calvert *et al.*, "Leukocyte Telomere Length Is Associated With High-Risk Plaques on Virtual Histology Intravascular Ultrasound and Increased Proinflammatory Activity," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 31, no. 9, pp. 2157–

2164, Sep. 2011, doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.229237.

[137] J. M. Fernández-Alvira *et al.*, "Short Telomere Load, Telomere Length, and Subclinical Atherosclerosis," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 67, no. 21, pp. 2467–2476, May 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.03.530.

[138] I. Spyridopoulos *et al.*, "Accelerated Telomere Shortening in Leukocyte Subpopulations of Patients With Coronary Heart Disease," *Circulation*, vol. 120, no. 14, pp. 1364–1372, Oct. 2009, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.854299.
[139] J.-K. Yeh, M.-H. Lin, and C.-Y. Wang, "Telomeres as Therapeutic Targets in Heart Disease," *JACC Basic Transl Sci*, vol. 4, no. 7, pp. 855–865, Nov. 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.jacbts.2019.05.009.

[140] E. Sahin and R. A. DePinho, "Linking functional decline of telomeres, mitochondria and stem cells during ageing," *Nature*, vol. 464, no. 7288, pp. 520–528, Mar. 2010, doi: 10.1038/nature08982.

[141] A. G. Bodnar *et al.*, "Extension of Life-Span by Introduction of Telomerase into Normal Human Cells," *Science (1979)*, vol. 279, no. 5349, pp. 349–352, Jan. 1998, doi: 10.1126/science.279.5349.349.

[142] L. S. M. Wong, H. Oeseburg, R. A. de Boer, W. H. van Gilst, D. J. van Veldhuisen, and P. van der Harst, "Telomere biology in cardiovascular disease: the TERC-/- mouse as a model for heart failure and ageing," *Cardiovasc Res*, vol. 81, no. 2, pp. 244–252, Dec. 2008, doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvn337.

[143] K. L. Rudolph *et al.*, "Longevity, Stress Response, and Cancer in Aging Telomerase-Deficient Mice," *Cell*, vol. 96, no. 5, pp. 701–712, Mar. 1999, doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80580-2.

[144] M. Jaskelioff *et al.*, "Telomerase reactivation reverses tissue degeneration in aged telomerase-deficient mice," *Nature*, vol. 469, no. 7328, pp. 102–106, Jan. 2011, doi: 10.1038/nature09603.

[145] K. Stellos and I. Spyridopoulos, "Exercise, telomerase activity, and cardiovascular disease prevention," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 40, no. 1, pp. 47–49, Jan. 2019, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy707.

[146] C. Werner *et al.*, "Effects of Physical Exercise on Myocardial Telomere-Regulating Proteins, Survival Pathways, and Apoptosis," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 52, no. 6, pp. 470–482, Aug. 2008, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2008.04.034.

[147] T. Finkel and N. J. Holbrook, "Oxidants, oxidative stress and the biology of ageing," *Nature*, vol. 408, no. 6809, pp. 239–247, Nov. 2000, doi: 10.1038/35041687.
[148] J. Haendeler *et al.*, "Antioxidants Inhibit Nuclear Export of Telomerase Reverse Transcriptase and Delay Replicative Senescence of Endothelial Cells," *Circ Res*, vol. 94, no. 6, pp. 768–775, Apr. 2004, doi:

10.1161/01.RES.0000121104.05977.F3.

[149] J. Haendeler *et al.*, "Mitochondrial Telomerase Reverse Transcriptase Binds to and Protects Mitochondrial DNA and Function From Damage," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 29, no. 6, pp. 929–935, Jun. 2009, doi:

10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.185546.

[150] K. Ait-Aissa, A. O. Kadlec, J. Hockenberry, D. D. Gutterman, and A. M. Beyer, "Telomerase reverse transcriptase protects against angiotensin II-induced microvascular endothelial dysfunction," *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, vol. 314, no. 5, pp. H1053–H1060, May 2018, doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00472.2017.

[151] M. Zurek, J. Altschmied, S. Kohlgrüber, N. Ale-Agha, and J. Haendeler, "Role of Telomerase in the Cardiovascular System," *Genes (Basel)*, vol. 7, no. 6, p. 29, Jun. 2016, doi: 10.3390/genes7060029.

[152] G. D. Richardson, D. Breault, G. Horrocks, S. Cormack, N. Hole, and W. A. Owens, "Telomerase expression in the mammalian heart," *The FASEB Journal*, vol. 26, no. 12, pp. 4832–4840, Dec. 2012, doi: 10.1096/fj.12-208843.

[153] M. Ógami *et al.*, "Telomere Shortening in Human Coronary Artery Diseases," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 546–550, Mar. 2004, doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000117200.46938.e7.

[154] C. Matthews *et al.*, "Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells Undergo Telomere-Based Senescence in Human Atherosclerosis," *Circ Res*, vol. 99, no. 2, pp. 156–164, Jul. 2006, doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000233315.38086.bc.

[155] F. Gizard *et al.*, "Telomerase Activation in Atherosclerosis and Induction of Telomerase Reverse Transcriptase Expression by Inflammatory Stimuli in Macrophages," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 31, no. 2, pp. 245–252, Feb. 2011, doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.110.219808.

[156] N. Weng, "Regulation of telomerase expression in human lymphocytes," *Springer Semin Immunopathol*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 23–33, Mar. 2002, doi: 10.1007/s00281-001-0093-4.

[157] L. S. M. Wong, H. Oeseburg, R. A. de Boer, W. H. van Gilst, D. J. van Veldhuisen, and P. van der Harst, "Telomere biology in cardiovascular disease: the

TERC-/- mouse as a model for heart failure and ageing," *Cardiovasc Res*, vol. 81, no. 2, pp. 244–252, Dec. 2008, doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvn337.

[158] D. Chan, C. Martin-Ruiz, G. Saretzki, D. Neely, W. Qiu, and V. Kunadian, "The association of telomere length and telomerase activity with adverse outcomes in older patients with non-ST-elevation acute coronary syndrome," *PLoS One*, vol. 15, no. 1, p. e0227616, Jan. 2020, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0227616.

[159] S. R. Fauce *et al.*, "Telomerase-Based Pharmacologic Enhancement of Antiviral Function of Human CD8 ⁺ T Lymphocytes," *The Journal of Immunology*, vol. 181, no. 10, pp. 7400–7406, Nov. 2008, doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.10.7400.

[160] B. B. de Jesus, K. Schneeberger, E. Vera, A. Tejera, C. B. Harley, and M. A. Blasco, "The telomerase activator TA-65 elongates short telomeres and increases health span of adult/old mice without increasing cancer incidence," *Aging Cell*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 604–621, Aug. 2011, doi: 10.1111/j.1474-9726.2011.00700.x.
[161] B. Molgora *et al.*, "Functional Assessment of Pharmacological Telomerase Activators in Human T Cells," *Cells*, vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 57–66, 2013, doi: 10.3390/cells2010057.

[162] B. B. de Jesus, K. Schneeberger, E. Vera, A. Tejera, C. B. Harley, and M. A. Blasco, "The telomerase activator TA-65 elongates short telomeres and increases health span of adult/old mice without increasing cancer incidence," *Aging Cell*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 604–621, Aug. 2011, doi: 10.1111/j.1474-9726.2011.00700.x.

[163] C. B. Harley *et al.*, "A Natural Product Telomerase Activator As Part of a Health Maintenance Program," *Rejuvenation Res*, vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 45–56, Feb. 2011, doi: 10.1089/rej.2010.1085.

[164] C. T. Dow and C. Harley, "Evaluation of an oral telomerase activator for early age-related macular degeneration - a pilot study," *Clinical Ophthalmology*, p. 243, Jan. 2016, doi: 10.2147/OPTH.S100042.

[165] R. J. Glynn, J. G. MacFadyen, and P. M. Ridker, "Tracking of High-Sensitivity C-Reactive Protein after an Initially Elevated Concentration: The JUPITER Study," *Clin Chem*, vol. 55, no. 2, pp. 305–312, Feb. 2009, doi:

10.1373/clinchem.2008.120642.

[166] F. C. de Beer, A. K. Soutar, M. L. Baltz, I. M. Trayner, A. Feinstein, and M. B. Pepys, "Low density lipoprotein and very low density lipoprotein are selectively bound by aggregated C-reactive protein.," *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, vol. 156, no. 1, pp. 230–242, Jul. 1982, doi: 10.1084/jem.156.1.230.

[167] M. Reindl *et al.*, "Relation of inflammatory markers with myocardial and microvascular injury in patients with reperfused ST-elevation myocardial infarction," *Eur Heart J Acute Cardiovasc Care*, vol. 6, no. 7, pp. 640–649, Oct. 2017, doi: 10.1177/2048872616661691.

[168] S. Orn *et al.*, "C-reactive protein, infarct size, microvascular obstruction, and left-ventricular remodelling following acute myocardial infarction," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 30, no. 10, pp. 1180–1186, May 2009, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehp070.

[169] J. J. Carrero, M. Andersson Franko, A. Obergfell, A. Gabrielsen, and T. Jernberg, "hsCRP Level and the Risk of Death or Recurrent Cardiovascular Events in Patients With Myocardial Infarction: a Healthcare-Based Study," *J Am Heart Assoc*, vol. 8, no. 11, Jun. 2019, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.119.012638.

[170] P. M. Ridker *et al.*, "C-Reactive Protein Levels and Outcomes after Statin Therapy," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 352, no. 1, pp. 20–28, Jan. 2005, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa042378.

[171] J. J. Carrero, M. Andersson Franko, A. Obergfell, A. Gabrielsen, and T. Jernberg, "hsCRP Level and the Risk of Death or Recurrent Cardiovascular Events in Patients With Myocardial Infarction: a Healthcare-Based Study," *J Am Heart Assoc*, vol. 8, no. 11, Jun. 2019, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.119.012638.

[172] F. Bursi, S. A. Weston, J. M. Killian, S. E. Gabriel, S. J. Jacobsen, and V. L. Roger, "C-Reactive Protein and Heart Failure after Myocardial Infarction in the Community," *Am J Med*, vol. 120, no. 7, pp. 616–622, Jul. 2007, doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2006.07.039.

[173] P. M. Ridker *et al.*, "Rosuvastatin to Prevent Vascular Events in Men and Women with Elevated C-Reactive Protein," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 359, no. 21, pp. 2195–2207, Nov. 2008, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0807646.

[174] "Association between C reactive protein and coronary heart disease: mendelian randomisation analysis based on individual participant data," *BMJ*, vol. 342, no. feb15 2, pp. d548–d548, Feb. 2011, doi: 10.1136/bmj.d548.

[175] M. Veerasamy, A. Bagnall, D. Neely, J. Allen, H. Sinclair, and V. Kunadian, "Endothelial Dysfunction and Coronary Artery Disease," *Cardiol Rev*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 119–129, May 2015, doi: 10.1097/CRD.000000000000047.

[176] H. Kaneto, N. Katakami, M. Matsuhisa, and T. Matsuoka, "Role of Reactive Oxygen Species in the Progression of Type 2 Diabetes and Atherosclerosis," *Mediators Inflamm*, vol. 2010, pp. 1–11, 2010, doi: 10.1155/2010/453892.

[177] R. S. Barua, J. A. Ambrose, S. Srivastava, M. C. DeVoe, and L.-J. Eales-Reynolds, "Reactive Oxygen Species Are Involved in Smoking-Induced Dysfunction of Nitric Oxide Biosynthesis and Upregulation of Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase," *Circulation*, vol. 107, no. 18, pp. 2342–2347, May 2003, doi:

10.1161/01.CIR.0000066691.52789.BE.

[178] U. Singh, S. Devaraj, J. Vasquez-Vivar, and I. Jialal, "C-reactive protein decreases endothelial nitric oxide synthase activity via uncoupling," *J Mol Cell Cardiol*, vol. 43, no. 6, pp. 780–791, Dec. 2007, doi: 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2007.08.015.
[179] Y. Matsuzawa *et al.*, "Peripheral Endothelial Function and Cardiovascular Events in High-Risk Patients," *J Am Heart Assoc*, vol. 2, no. 6, Nov. 2013, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.113.000426.

[180] M. E. Widlansky, N. Gokce, J. F. Keaney, and J. A. Vita, "The clinical implications of endothelial dysfunction," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 42, no. 7, pp. 1149–1160, Oct. 2003, doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(03)00994-X.

[181] R. M. Broxterman *et al.*, "Strong Relationship Between Vascular Function in the Coronary and Brachial Arteries," *Hypertension*, vol. 74, no. 1, pp. 208–215, Jul. 2019, doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.119.12881.

[182] T. A. Barringer, L. Hatcher, and H. C. Sasser, "Potential Benefits on Impairment of Endothelial Function after a High-Fat Meal of 4 Weeks of Flavonoid Supplementation," *Evidence-Based Complementary and Alternative Medicine*, vol. 2011, pp. 1–6, 2011, doi: 10.1093/ecam/nen048.

[183] H. Schroeter *et al.*, "(–)-Epicatechin mediates beneficial effects of flavanol-rich cocoa on vascular function in humans," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, vol. 103, no. 4, pp. 1024–1029, Jan. 2006, doi: 10.1073/pnas.0510168103.
[184] A. Aversa *et al.*, "Chronic administration of Sildenafil improves markers of endothelial function in men with Type 2 diabetes," *Diabetic Medicine*, vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 37–44, Jan. 2008, doi: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2007.02298.x.

[185] J. T. Kuvin *et al.*, "Assessment of peripheral vascular endothelial function with finger arterial pulse wave amplitude," *Am Heart J*, vol. 146, no. 1, pp. 168–174, Jul. 2003, doi: 10.1016/S0002-8703(03)00094-2.

[186] A. Nohria, M. Gerhard-Herman, M. A. Creager, S. Hurley, D. Mitra, and P. Ganz, "Role of nitric oxide in the regulation of digital pulse volume amplitude in humans," *J Appl Physiol*, vol. 101, no. 2, pp. 545–548, Aug. 2006, doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01285.2005.

[187] P. O. Bonetti, G. M. Pumper, S. T. Higano, D. R. Holmes, J. T. Kuvin, and A. Lerman, "Noninvasive identification of patients with early coronary atherosclerosis by

assessment of digital reactive hyperemia," *J Am Coll Cardiol*, vol. 44, no. 11, pp. 2137–2141, Dec. 2004, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2004.08.062.

[188] R. Rubinshtein *et al.*, "Assessment of endothelial function by non-invasive peripheral arterial tonometry predicts late cardiovascular adverse events," *Eur Heart J*, vol. 31, no. 9, pp. 1142–1148, May 2010, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehq010.
[189] A. S. Hansen, J. H. Butt, S. Holm-Yildiz, W. Karlsson, and C. Kruuse, "Validation of Repeated Endothelial Function Measurements Using EndoPAT in Stroke," *Front Neurol*, vol. 8, May 2017, doi: 10.3389/fneur.2017.00178.

[190] S. Onkelinx, V. Cornelissen, K. Goetschalckx, T. Thomaes, P. Verhamme, and L. Vanhees, "Reproducibility of different methods to measure the endothelial function," *Vascular Medicine*, vol. 17, no. 2, pp. 79–84, Apr. 2012, doi: 10.1177/1358863X12436708.

[191] L. S. M. Wong, H. Oeseburg, R. A. de Boer, W. H. van Gilst, D. J. van Veldhuisen, and P. van der Harst, "Telomere biology in cardiovascular disease: the TERC-/- mouse as a model for heart failure and ageing," *Cardiovasc Res*, vol. 81, no. 2, pp. 244–252, Dec. 2008, doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvn337.

[192] B. B. de Jesus, K. Schneeberger, E. Vera, A. Tejera, C. B. Harley, and M. A. Blasco, "The telomerase activator TA-65 elongates short telomeres and increases health span of adult/old mice without increasing cancer incidence," *Aging Cell*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 604–621, Aug. 2011, doi: 10.1111/j.1474-9726.2011.00700.x.

[193] C. B. Harley, "Telomerase is not an oncogene," *Oncogene*, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 494–502, Jan. 2002, doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1205076.

[194] S. Kim, P. Kaminker, and J. Campisi, "Telomeres, aging and cancer: In search of a happy ending," *Oncogene*, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 503–511, Jan. 2002, doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1205077.

[195] L. Salvador, G. Singaravelu, C. B. Harley, P. Flom, A. Suram, and J. M. Raffaele, "A Natural Product Telomerase Activator Lengthens Telomeres in Humans: A Randomized, Double Blind, and Placebo Controlled Study," *Rejuvenation Res*, vol. 19, no. 6, pp. 478–484, Dec. 2016, doi: 10.1089/rej.2015.1793.

[196] M. D. Teare, M. Dimairo, N. Shephard, A. Hayman, A. Whitehead, and S. J. Walters, "Sample size requirements to estimate key design parameters from external pilot randomised controlled trials: a simulation study," *Trials*, vol. 15, no. 1, p. 264, Dec. 2014, doi: 10.1186/1745-6215-15-264.

[197] D. M. Fernandez *et al.*, "Single-cell immune landscape of human atherosclerotic plaques," *Nat Med*, vol. 25, no. 10, pp. 1576–1588, Oct. 2019, doi: 10.1038/s41591-019-0590-4.

[198] A. le Campion *et al.*, "Lymphopenia-induced spontaneous T-cell proliferation as a cofactor for autoimmune disease development," *Blood*, vol. 114, no. 9, pp. 1784–1793, Aug. 2009, doi: 10.1182/blood-2008-12-192120.

[199] D. A. Zidar *et al.*, "Association of Lymphopenia With Risk of Mortality Among Adults in the US General Population," *JAMA Netw Open*, vol. 2, no. 12, p. e1916526, Dec. 2019, doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.16526.

[200] B. Zafrir, S. Hussein, R. Jaffe, O. Barnett-Griness, and W. Saliba, "Lymphopenia and mortality among patients undergoing coronary angiography: Long-term follow-up study," *Cardiol J*, vol. 29, no. 4, pp. 637–646, Jul. 2022, doi: 10.5603/CJ.a2020.0141.

[201] L. Yang *et al.*, "Immune characteristics of severe and critical COVID-19 patients," *Signal Transduct Target Ther*, vol. 5, no. 1, p. 179, Dec. 2020, doi: 10.1038/s41392-020-00296-3.

[202] C. Rydyznski Moderbacher *et al.*, "Antigen-Specific Adaptive Immunity to SARS-CoV-2 in Acute COVID-19 and Associations with Age and Disease Severity," *Cell*, vol. 183, no. 4, pp. 996-1012.e19, Nov. 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.09.038.

[203] P. M. Ridker *et al.*, "Relationship of C-reactive protein reduction to cardiovascular event reduction following treatment with canakinumab: a secondary analysis from the CANTOS randomised controlled trial," *The Lancet*, vol. 391, no. 10118, pp. 319–328, Jan. 2018, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32814-3.

[204] B. Lavin Plaza *et al.*, "Sustained Focal Vascular Inflammation Accelerates Atherosclerosis in Remote Arteries," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 40, no. 9, pp. 2159–2170, Sep. 2020, doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.120.314387.

[205] P. Dutta *et al.*, "Myocardial infarction accelerates atherosclerosis," *Nature*, vol. 487, no. 7407, pp. 325–329, Jul. 2012, doi: 10.1038/nature11260.

[206] F. Bouisset *et al.*, "Comparison of Short- and Long-Term Prognosis between ST-Elevation and Non-ST-Elevation Myocardial Infarction," *J Clin Med*, vol. 10, no. 2, p. 180, Jan. 2021, doi: 10.3390/jcm10020180.

[207] M. Dobaczewski, Y. Xia, M. Bujak, C. Gonzalez-Quesada, and N. G. Frangogiannis, "CCR5 Signaling Suppresses Inflammation and Reduces Adverse Remodeling of the Infarcted Heart, Mediating Recruitment of Regulatory T Cells," *Am J Pathol*, vol. 176, no. 5, pp. 2177–2187, May 2010, doi:

10.2353/ajpath.2010.090759.

[208] A. Abbate *et al.*, "Interleukin-1 blockade with anakinra and heart failure following ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction: results from a pooled analysis of the VCUART clinical trials," *Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Pharmacother*, Oct. 2021, doi: 10.1093/ehjcvp/pvab075.

[209] K. L. Aw, A. Koh, H. L. Lee, A. Kudzinskas, and R. de Palma, "Colchicine for symptomatic coronary artery disease after percutaneous coronary intervention," *Open Heart*, vol. 9, no. 1, p. e001887, Jan. 2022, doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2021-001887.
[210] M. A. Pfeffer *et al.*, "Angiotensin Receptor–Neprilysin Inhibition in Acute Myocardial Infarction," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 385, no. 20, pp. 1845–1855, Nov. 2021, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2104508.

[211] M. Sharifi-Sanjani *et al.*, "Cardiomyocyte-Specific Telomere Shortening is a Distinct Signature of Heart Failure in Humans," *J Am Heart Assoc*, vol. 6, no. 9, Sep. 2017, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.005086.

[212] A. Leri, "Ablation of telomerase and telomere loss leads to cardiac dilatation and heart failure associated with p53 upregulation," *EMBO J*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 131–139, Jan. 2003, doi: 10.1093/emboj/cdg013.

[213] H. Oh *et al.*, "Telomerase reverse transcriptase promotes cardiac muscle cell proliferation, hypertrophy, and survival," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, vol. 98, no. 18, pp. 10308–10313, Aug. 2001, doi: 10.1073/pnas.191169098.

[214] N. M. Hamburg *et al.*, "Cross-Sectional Relations of Digital Vascular Function to Cardiovascular Risk Factors in the Framingham Heart Study," *Circulation*, vol. 117, no. 19, pp. 2467–2474, May 2008, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.748574.
[215] C. P. Tiefenbacher, S. Friedrich, T. Bleeke, C. Vahl, X. Chen, and F. Niroomand, "ACE inhibitors and statins acutely improve endothelial dysfunction of human coronary arterioles," *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, vol. 286, no. 4, pp. H1425–H1432, Apr. 2004, doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00783.2003.

[216] C. R. Lee *et al.*, "Relation Between Digital Peripheral Arterial Tonometry and Brachial Artery Ultrasound Measures of Vascular Function in Patients With Coronary Artery Disease and in Healthy Volunteers," *Am J Cardiol*, vol. 109, no. 5, pp. 651–657, Mar. 2012, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2011.10.023.

[217] A. Kabaklić and Z. Fras, "Moderate-dose atorvastatin improves arterial endothelial function in patients with angina pectoris and normal coronary angiogram:
a pilot study," *Archives of Medical Science*, vol. 4, pp. 827–836, 2017, doi: 10.5114/aoms.2017.68238.

[218] N. M. Hamburg *et al.*, "Relation of Brachial and Digital Measures of Vascular Function in the Community," *Hypertension*, vol. 57, no. 3, pp. 390–396, Mar. 2011, doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.110.160812.

[219] G. D. Richardson *et al.*, "Telomerase Mediates Lymphocyte Proliferation but Not the Atherosclerosis-Suppressive Potential of Regulatory T-Cells," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 38, no. 6, pp. 1283–1296, Jun. 2018, doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA_117_300940

10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.309940.

[220] N. Ale-Agha *et al.*, "Mitochondrial Telomerase Reverse Transcriptase Protects From Myocardial Ischemia/Reperfusion Injury by Improving Complex I Composition and Function," *Circulation*, vol. 144, no. 23, pp. 1876–1890, Dec. 2021, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.051923.

[221] J. F. Passos, G. Saretzki, and T. von Zglinicki, "DNA damage in telomeres and mitochondria during cellular senescence: is there a connection?," *Nucleic Acids Res*, vol. 35, no. 22, pp. 7505–7513, Nov. 2007, doi: 10.1093/nar/gkm893.

[222] N. Ron-Harel *et al.*, "Defective respiration and one-carbon metabolism contribute to impaired naïve T cell activation in aged mice," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, vol. 115, no. 52, pp. 13347–13352, Dec. 2018, doi: 10.1073/pnas.1804149115.

[223] X. Yuan, C. Larsson, and D. Xu, "Mechanisms underlying the activation of TERT transcription and telomerase activity in human cancer: old actors and new players," *Oncogene*, vol. 38, no. 34, pp. 6172–6183, Aug. 2019, doi: 10.1038/s41388-019-0872-9.

[224] J. Hoffmann, G. Richardson, J. Haendeler, J. Altschmied, V. Andrés, and I. Spyridopoulos, "Telomerase as a Therapeutic Target in Cardiovascular Disease," *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, vol. 41, no. 3, pp. 1047–1061, Mar. 2021, doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.120.315695.

[225] E. Dookun, J. F. Passos, H. M. Arthur, and G. D. Richardson, "Therapeutic Potential of Senolytics in Cardiovascular Disease," *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther*, vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 187–196, Feb. 2022, doi: 10.1007/s10557-020-07075-w.

[226] W. A. Owens, A. Walaszczyk, I. Spyridopoulos, E. Dookun, and G. D. Richardson, "Senescence and senolytics in cardiovascular disease: Promise and potential pitfalls," *Mech Ageing Dev*, vol. 198, p. 111540, Sep. 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.mad.2021.111540.

[227] W. A. Owens, A. Walaszczyk, I. Spyridopoulos, E. Dookun, and G. D. Richardson, "Senescence and senolytics in cardiovascular disease: Promise and potential pitfalls," *Mech Ageing Dev*, vol. 198, p. 111540, Sep. 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.mad.2021.111540.

[228] A. Walaszczyk *et al.*, "Pharmacological clearance of senescent cells improves survival and recovery in aged mice following acute myocardial infarction," *Aging Cell*, vol. 18, no. 3, p. e12945, Jun. 2019, doi: 10.1111/acel.12945.

[229] E. Dookun *et al.*, "Clearance of senescent cells during cardiac ischemia– reperfusion injury improves recovery," *Aging Cell*, vol. 19, no. 10, Oct. 2020, doi: 10.1111/acel.13249.

[230] E. Dookun, J. F. Passos, H. M. Arthur, and G. D. Richardson, "Therapeutic Potential of Senolytics in Cardiovascular Disease," *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther*, vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 187–196, Feb. 2022, doi: 10.1007/s10557-020-07075-w.

[231] C. Correia-Melo *et al.*, "Mitochondria are required for pro-ageing features of the senescent phenotype," *EMBO J*, vol. 35, no. 7, pp. 724–742, Apr. 2016, doi: 10.15252/embj.201592862.

[232] Z. Mallat, "Regulating heart repair with cardiac-specific T lymphocytes," *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, vol. 129, no. 11, pp. 4587–4589, Oct. 2019, doi: 10.1172/JCI132441.

[233] L. Ferrer-Font, C. Pellefigues, J. U. Mayer, S. J. Small, M. C. Jaimes, and K. M. Price, "Panel Design and Optimization for High-Dimensional Immunophenotyping Assays Using Spectral Flow Cytometry," *Curr Protoc Cytom*, vol. 92, no. 1, Mar. 2020, doi: 10.1002/cpcy.70.

[234] H. Sinclair, J. A. Batty, W. Qiu, and V. Kunadian, "Engaging older patients in cardiovascular research: observational analysis of the ICON-1 study," *Open Heart*, vol. 3, no. 2, p. e000436, Aug. 2016, doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2016-000436.

[235] M. Malmborg, C. B. Christiansen, M. D. Schmiegelow, C. Torp-Pedersen, G. Gislason, and M. Schou, "Incidence of new onset cancer in patients with a myocardial infarction – a nationwide cohort study," *BMC Cardiovasc Disord*, vol. 18,

no. 1, p. 198, Dec. 2018, doi: 10.1186/s12872-018-0932-z.

[236] E. S. Lau *et al.*, "Sex, Permanent Drug Discontinuation, and Study Retention in Clinical Trials," *Circulation*, vol. 143, no. 7, pp. 685–695, Feb. 2021, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.052339.

[237] D. M. Fernandez *et al.*, "Single-cell immune landscape of human atherosclerotic plaques," *Nat Med*, vol. 25, no. 10, pp. 1576–1588, Oct. 2019, doi: 10.1038/s41591-019-0590-4.

[238] E. S. Epel *et al.*, "The rate of leukocyte telomere shortening predicts mortality from cardiovascular disease in elderly men: a novel demonstration," *Aging*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 81–88, Dec. 2008, doi: 10.18632/aging.100007.

Appendix

Supplemental table 1. Comparison of baseline characteristics between CMV negative and CMV positive patients.

	CMV negative (N=24)	CMV positive (N=66)	P value
Age, years (mean)	71.4	71.2	0.899
Male (%)	95.8	80.3	0.072
Family History (%)	45.8	42.4	0.773
Current smoker (%)	12.5	9.1	0.867
Ex smoker (%)	58.3	63.6	0.867
Hypertension (%)	58.3	47.0	0.340
Hyperlipidaemia (%)	66.7	63.6	0.791
Diabetes mellitus (%)	25.0	10.6	0.086
Previous MI (%)	16.7	18.2	0.868
Previous PCI (%)	12.5	15.2	0.752
Previous CABG (%)	20.8	4.5	0.016
PVD (%)	8.3	6.1	0.702
CVA (%)	8.3	7.6	0.906
Total chol, mmol/L (mean)	4.1	4.6	0.166
Creatinine, mmol/L (mean)	95	83	0.019
Peak troponin, ng/L (mean)	9554	10907	0.610
STEMI (%)	45.8	48.5	0.824
NSTEMI (%)	54.2	51.5	0.824
MVD (2VD or more) (%)	39.1	46.2	0.560
Baseline results			
EndoPAT	1.74	1.94	0.125
CD8_TEMRA (%)	46.2	68.3	<0.001
CD8_CD28- (%)	40.9	65.6	<0.001
CD4_CD28- (%)	2.5	9.9	0.006
CD4:CD8 ratio	3.9	2.5	0.019